A Comprehensive Look at Intergroup Relations and Contact Between International Students and the Host Community

Oguzhan Tekin

A Thesis

In the Department

of

Education

Presented in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements

For the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy (Education)

at Concordia University

Montréal, Québec, Canada

February 2024

© Oguzhan Tekin, 2024

CONCORDIA UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF GRADUATE STUDIES

This is to certi	fy that the thesis prepared		
By:	Oguzhan Tekin		
Entitled:	A Comprehensive Look at Intergroup Relations and Contact Between		
	International Students and the Host Community		
and submitted	in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the deg	gree of	
D	octor Of Philosophy (Education	n)	
complies with	the regulations of the University and meets the acc	epted standards with	
respect to orig	inality and quality.		
Signed by the	final examining committee:		
		_Chair	
	Dr. Miranda D'Amico		
		_External Examiner	
	Dr. Amy S. Thompson		
		_Arm's Length Examiner	
	Dr. Fanny Macé		
		_Examiner	
	Dr. Kim McDonough		
		_Examiner	
	Dr. Walcir Cardoso	m1 · 0 · · · · ·	
	Dr. Pavel Trofimovich	_Thesis Supervisor (s)	
Approved by			
Dr. S	Sandra Martin-Chang, GPD Chair of Department or Graduate	Program Director	
March 26, 2024			
Date of Defence			
	Dr. Pascale Sicotte Dean, Faculty of Arts ar	nd Sciences	

ABSTRACT

A Comprehensive Look at Intergroup Relations and Contact Between International Students and the Host Community

Oguzhan Tekin, PhD

Concordia University, 2024

Previous research has demonstrated that intergroup relations and contact between international students and host communities may be challenging. While international students sometimes experience discrimination on- or off-campus, international students themselves may also form negative attitudes toward host community members based on imagined or real experiences with them. Therefore, to address this issue, this dissertation set out to investigate variables that may lead to potentially prejudicial attitudes between international students and host community members and to examine the link between such attitudes and the quantity and quality of intergroup contact.

Study 1 explored potential factors that inform francophone residents' attitudes toward international students in English-medium universities in Montréal and examined the link between their quality and quantity of contact and their attitudes and perceived threat. First, between-group comparisons revealed similarly positive attitudes toward and relatively low levels of perceived threat from international students, except for linguistic threat, which was significantly higher for non-student francophones. Non-student francophones also reported considerably less frequent and lower quality of contact with international students. Second, while symbolic threat was the common predictor of attitudes for both student and non-student francophones, intergroup anxiety also emerged as a significant predictor of student

francophones' attitudes toward international students. Third, contact quality yielded significant associations with both attitudes (positive) and all types of perceived threat (negative except for stereotypes), whereas contact quantity was linked with intergroup anxiety only for student francophones.

Study 2 essentially replicated Study 1 to provide the international student perspective regarding intergroup attitudes and contact. International students reported similarly low perceived threat from (except for linguistic threat) as well as comparably high quality of contact with student and non-student francophones. However, they indicated significantly more favourable attitudes and more frequent contact with non-student francophones. While intergroup anxiety was the predictor of attitudes toward student francophones, stereotypes predicted their attitudes toward non-student francophones. Contact quality yielded positive links with attitudes and negative associations with all perceived threats, except for stereotypes. Contact quantity, on the other hand, was associated with intergroup anxiety, linguistic threat, and stereotypes only for non-student francophones.

Acknowledgements

As a first-generation, English-second-language university student in North America, completing this doctoral journey has been rather challenging yet immensely rewarding, and I owe my heartfelt gratitude to the many individuals who have walked with me in this journey not only to support me in a myriad of ways but also to celebrate big and small milestones along the way with me.

First and foremost, I extend my deepest appreciation to my supervisor, Dr. Pavel
Trofimovich. He saw something in me that even I was unable to see and by inviting me into his
world many years ago, he changed my life in so many ways that I could write another
dissertation about it (but I won't!). His unwavering support, intellectual guidance, and
constructive feedback have been instrumental not only in shaping my research but the trajectory
of my academic career. I am fortunate to have had a mentor like him who is committed to
supporting his students through thick and thin not only in the academic sense but also well
beyond that on a personal level. What I appreciated about him the most as a mentor, though, is
the fact that he listened, cared, *and* remembered and was never afraid of being vulnerable when
and where necessary. This was extremely empowering and is something I plan to carry on and
emulate as a professor in the future.

I am indebted to my advisory committee members, Dr. Kim McDonough and Dr. Sarita Kennedy, for their invaluable insights and scholarly expertise. Their constructive critiques and thoughtful suggestions have significantly enhanced the quality of this work. I consider myself particularly lucky to have had a chance to collaborate with them on numerous projects and publications. I am also grateful to Dr. Walcir Cardoso for agreeing to join the examining committee and would like to thank Dr. Fanny Macé for joining the committee as Concordia-

internal examiner and Dr. Amy S. Thompson for joining the committee as an external examiner, and lastly, Dr. Miranda D'Amico for agreeing to chair my defence.

Special thanks are due to Anamaria Bodea for her support with the translation of my questionnaire items to French and Chaoqun Zheng for generously dedicating her time and effort to recruit participants for my dissertation. I would also like to thank many other Concordia Applied Linguistics (CAL) members for their support and presence throughout this journey but I am particularly grateful to Rachael Lindberg, Pakize Uludag, Aki Tsunemoto, Quinton Stotz, Chen Liu, Tzu-Hua Chen, Anamaria Bodea, Nina Le, and Yoo-Lae Kim. Among them, Rachael Lindberg and Pakize Uludag, my present and (hopefully) forever colleagues and collaborators, deserve a highlight for being genuinely wonderful humans and friends, and for our wonderful conversations, whether they be in the flesh or over Zoom, exchange of memes and gifs for emotional support.

My sincere appreciation also goes to my friends and family for their unwavering encouragement and understanding throughout this journey. Their belief in my abilities has been a constant source of motivation.

Last but not least, I want to acknowledge the sacrifices and unwavering support of my partner-in-many-things, Deniz Toker, whose patience and understanding have kept me going even through the hardest times (and he knows there have been many!) and whose passion and genuine love for others have and will always inspire me.

It would also be remiss of me not to mention the paw-some support I have received from my amazingly cute and snuggly dog, Maple. I am thankful for all those times when he "nosed" me out of my chair and forced me to go for a walk and get some fresh air. Many brilliant ideas indeed came to me during those walks.

Dedication

This dissertation is dedicated to all who have been "other-ed," marginalized, and been perceived as a threat based on their race, ethnicity, sex, gender, sexual orientation, culture, socioeconomic background, and what language they speak and *how* they speak it.

Contribution of Authors

The two studies in this dissertation are co-authored with my supervisor, Dr. Pavel Trofimovich. Study 1 has been accepted for presentation at the American Association for Applied Linguistics (AAAL) conference, and both manuscripts are currently being prepared for journal submission.

CRediT author statement (Study 1) – Oguzhan Tekin: conceptualization; methodology; investigation; formal analysis; visualization; writing – original draft; writing – review and editing. Pavel Trofimovich: conceptualization (supporting); methodology (supporting); formal analysis (supporting); writing – review and editing (supporting); funding acquisition; supervision.

CRediT author statement (Study 2) – Oguzhan Tekin: conceptualization; methodology; investigation; formal analysis; visualization; writing – original draft; writing – review and editing. Pavel Trofimovich: conceptualization (supporting); methodology (supporting); formal analysis (supporting); writing – review and editing (supporting); funding acquisition; supervision.

Both authors reviewed the final manuscript and approved the contents.

Table of Contents

List of Tables	xii
Definitions of Key Terms	xiv
Chapter 1: General Introduction	1
International Students	7
Social Identity Theory and Intergroup Relations	11
Prejudice and Intergroup Relations	12
The Impact of Language on Prejudice.	15
The Role of Contact in Prejudice.	18
The Present Dissertation	19
Chapter 2: Study 1	21
Introduction	21
Background Literature	22
Prejudice Against International Students	22
Integrated Threat Theory As a Framework To Understand Prejudice	24
Intergroup Contact	27
The Current Study	28
Method	31
Participants	31
Materials	32
Attitudes Toward International Students	33
Sources of Prejudice Toward International Students	33
Intergroup Contact	35

Procedure	36
Data Analysis	37
Results	39
Connecting Studies 1 and 2	41
Chapter 3: Study 2	42
Introduction	42
Background Literature	45
Students' Attitudes Toward Host Community Members	45
Integrated Threat Theory As a Framework to Understand Prejudice	47
Contact with Host Community and Prejudice	49
The Current Study	51
Method	54
Participants	54
Materials	55
Attitudes Toward Host Community Members	56
Sources of Prejudice Toward Host Community Members	56
Intergroup Contact	59
Procedure	60
Data Analysis	60
Results	62
Chapter 4: General Discussion and Conclusion	65
Overview of Studies	66
Key Findings	66

Overall Implications	66
Theoretical Implications	66
Societal Implications	66
Limitations and Suggestions for Future Research	66
Conclusion.	66
References	67
Appendices	93
Appendix A	93
Appendix B	99
Appendix C	107
Appendix D	113

List of Tables

- **Table 1.** Descriptive Statistics for Francophone Participants' Overall Attitudes and Feelings of Threat Toward and Contact with International Students
- **Table 2.** Comparison of Student and Non-Student Local Francophones' Overall Attitudes, Perceived Threat Toward, and Contact with International Students
- **Table 3.** Pearson Correlations Among All Variables for Non-Student Participants (Above the Diagonal) and for Student Participants (Below the Diagonal)
- **Table 4.** Results of Multiple Regression Analyses Using Threat Variables as Predictors of Student Francophones' Attitudes Toward International Students
- **Table 5.** Results of Multiple Regression Analyses Using Threat Variables as Predictors of Non-Student Francophones' Attitudes Toward International Students
- **Table 6.** Pearson Correlations Between Contact Quantity and Quality and Rated Variables of Attitudes and Perceived Threat
- **Table 7.** Descriptive Statistics for International Students' Overall Attitudes and Feelings of Threat Toward and Contact with Local Francophones
- **Table 8.** Comparison of International Students' Overall Attitudes, Perceived Threat Toward and Contact with Student and Non-Student Francophones
- **Table 9.** Pearson Correlations Among All Variables Targeting Non-Student Francophones (Above the Diagonal) and Student Francophones (Below the Diagonal)
- **Table 10.** Results of Multiple Regression Analyses Using Threat Variables as Predictors of International Students' Attitudes Toward Student Francophones
- **Table 11.** Results of Multiple Regression Analyses Using Threat Variables as Predictors of International Students' Attitudes Toward Non-Student Francophones

Table 12. Pearson Correlations Between Contact Quantity and Quality and Rated Variables of Attitudes and Perceived Threat

Definitions of Key Terms

Allophone. For the purposes of this dissertation, allophones are defined as individuals who self-identify with a culture other than French or English and speak a language other than French or English as their first language.

Anglophone. For the purposes of this dissertation, anglophones are defined as individuals who self-identify with the anglophone culture and speak English as at least one of their first languages.

Francophone. For the purposes of this dissertation, francophones are defined as individuals who self-identify with the francophone culture and speak French as at least one of their first languages.

Intergroup attitudes. For the purposes of this dissertation, intergroup attitudes are defined as individuals' context-based and subjective evaluative tendencies about members of other social groups with various racial, ethnic, cultural, religious, and linguistic backgrounds.

Intergroup prejudice. For the purposes of this dissertation, intergroup prejudice is defined as negative attitudes toward about members of other social groups with various racial, ethnic, cultural, religious, and linguistic backgrounds.

Intergroup contact. For the purposes of this dissertation, intergroup contact is defined as interactions between members of social groups who vary on account of their race, ethnicity, culture, religion, and language use.

International student. For the purposes of this dissertation, international students are defined as individuals pursuing tertiary-level education in a country of which they do not hold citizenship or permanent residency at the time of the study

CHAPTER 1

General Introduction

International Students

Existing definitions of international students highlight their specific characteristics, including their status as foreign nationals, temporary residents (in the sense that they are expected to leave upon graduation), and speakers of a language other than the one used in their host communities. Traditionally, international students are defined as "students who have crossed a national or territorial border for the purposes of education and are now enrolled outside their country of origin" (UNESCO Institute for Statistics, 2006, p. 178). Elsewhere, they are defined as "individuals enrolled in institutions of higher education who are on temporary student visas and are non-native English speakers" (Andrade, 2006, p.134) or as "[individuals] at university level who do not hold citizenship or a permanent residence visa in a country where they apply to study" (Phakiti et al., 2013, p. 240). International students have been attracting much attention not only because of their growing numbers across the globe (OECD, 2013), but also due to how they embody the concepts of globalization, diversity, and exchange of knowhow across diverse communities around the world—notions which have become mainstream in the past couple of decades. Thus, many countries around the world compete intensely to attract as many international students as possible (Douglass & Edelstein, 2009), particularly because international students offer socioeconomic benefits to their host communities (Smith, 2016).

From a financial perspective, it is estimated that, in Canada, international students contribute approximately \$22 billion to the country's economy each year and create around 170,000 jobs (El-Assal, 2020). A similar trend is observed in the United States, which hosts the largest international student population (Hegarty, 2014). Indeed, international students generally

pay three to four times more in tuition compared to domestic students (Anderson, 2015), which makes them even more attractive to university administrators who are searching for ways to increase their revenues. To illustrate, 96% of Canadian universities prioritize internationalization in their strategic planning (Internationalization in Canadian Universities, 2014) as they strive to get a fair share of this fast-growing market. However, tuition fees account for only a fraction of the economic contribution that international students make to their host communities; they also contribute in the form of accommodation, travel, and other living expenses (Esses et al., 2018). In addition to these economic benefits, and perhaps even more importantly given the present-day emphasis on globalization, international students bring a multitude of cultures, languages, and ways of thinking to their host society and make it possible for local residents to connect with the outside world in the comfort of their own community (Anderson, 2015; CBIE, 2015). Since only a small proportion of Canadian students (3.1%) opt to study abroad (Internationalization in Canadian Universities, 2014), international students clearly bring major benefits to their Canadian peers.

Slow population growth is another issue that international students may help their host communities to tackle. As explained previously, existing definitions of international students underscore their temporary status; however, this is in stark contrast with the current realities of the world where the lines between international students and immigrants are blurred. In fact, in many host countries, with Canada being a case in point, students have the potential to become immigrants thanks to government policies. According to Choi et al. (2021), around 50% of international students who pursued their master's degrees in the 2000s became Canadian permanent residents within 10 years of their arrival, and this percentage was even greater for doctoral-level students. Thus, in addition to receiving high-quality education, many international

(Netierman et al., 2021). To counteract the effects of slow population growth and sustain its economic and social vitality, Canada has been welcoming immigrants for decades, as a result of which immigrants now constitute almost a quarter of the country's population (Statistics Canada, 2022a). In this regard, the Canadian government considers international students as outstanding candidates for permanent residency because of their young age, proficiency in at least one of the two official languages, and earned credentials from Canadian universities (Government of Canada, 2019). Thus, international students appear to play a key role in maintaining the economic and demographic vitality of their host communities, particularly in countries with rapidly aging populations such as Australia, Canada, the United Kingdom, and the United States which attract thousands of international students every year (The World Bank, 2020).

In light of these contextual issues, it is unsurprising that over a million students chose Canada to pursue various academic degrees in 2023 alone (CBIE, n.d.), placing the country among other top destinations for international students such as the United States and the United Kingdom (Erudera College News, 2020). However, attracting international students may only be half the story because many students' decisions to stay or leave after graduation are based on their first-hand experience in a given host community, for example, in terms of feeling accepted or not (Netierman et al., 2021). For instance, international students with local friends are almost twice more likely to apply for permanent residency in Canada (Esses et al., 2018), which implies that a host community's attitudes toward international students as well as the quality and quantity of intergroup contact may impact their choice to remain in that host community.

With respect to students' and host community members' general attitudes and their contact, previous research suggests that there is ample room for improvement. On campus, local

students often exclude international students from group work (Haugh, 2016) or from their social circles outside instruction (Surtees, 2019), mock them on account of their low language proficiency (Dovchin, 2020), and blame them for receiving low grades (Myburgh et al., 2002). Surprisingly, contrary to these quite negative perceptions reported by many international students, domestic students in various research contexts usually tend to express moderately positive attitudes toward international students (Quinton, 2019; Mak et al., 2014; Spencer-Rodgers, 2001; Spencer-Rodgers & McGovern, 2002; Ward et al., 2005), which may point out a potential gap between domestic students' reported attitudes and their actual behaviours.

For university faculty and staff, a bias against international students also seems to affect how professors evaluate and communicate with them (Gopal, 2016; Jean-Francois, 2019; Lee & Rice, 2007) and to impact the quality of students' interaction with university staff (Hanassab, 2006). Off campus, international students seem to experience even more discrimination as they seek housing and part-time employment and engage in communication with host community members in public spaces (Gopal, 2016; Hanassab, 2006; Kormos et al., 2014; Kukatlapalli, 2020). Such negative attitudes and discriminatory behaviours in the host community are likely to cause feelings of resentment and negativity in international students. Indeed, international students often find local residents ignorant, arrogant, and superficial (Lee & Rice, 2007; Senyshyn et al., 2000; UKCISA, 2004) and refuse to be a part of the local scene due to cultural differences, for instance, in terms of acceptable public displays of intimacy or consumption of alcohol (Briscoe et al., 2022; Pritchard & Skinner, 2002).

One conspicuous implication of the negativity between international students and host community members is the quality and quantity of intergroup contact between these two groups, which is frequently unsatisfactory. In the United States, the majority of Asian, African, and

Middle Eastern international students, for instance, reported having zero or very few American friends (Rajapaksa & Dundes, 2002), which concurs with the accounts of domestic students who reported no or very little contact with international students (Williams & Johnson, 2011). In Australia, despite having been matched based on common interests, international and local students did not report any long-lasting friendships (Gresham & Clayton, 2011). In Canada, international students described their friendships with local peers as limited and superficial (CBIE, 2015; Gopal, 2016; Zhang & Zhou, 2010; Zhou & Zhang, 2014). Not only do locals seem to avoid contact with international students because they believe it requires considerable effort to adjust culturally and linguistically (Harrison & Peacock, 2010; Surtees, 2019), but international students also choose not to engage with locals if they expect them to be racially biased (Briscoe et al., 2022) or if students themselves express such biases toward members of a local community (Ritter, 2016). Considering the multiple benefits of positive intergroup contact, which include enhanced social adjustment and support (Hechanova-Alampay et al., 2002; Ye, 2006), it is crucial to identify various sources of negative attitudes as barriers to intergroup contact, in order to ensure that both international students and members of their host communities derive the maximum benefit possible from a social, cultural, and academic exchange.

Social Identity Theory and Intergroup Relations

Negative intergroup attitudes (including prejudice) and challenges regarding positive intergroup contact may be attributed to people's tendency to treat ingroup and outgroup members differentially. Tajfel's social identity theory (1970) posits that a sense of belonging is crucial for people's self-realization. Every society is comprised of intricate social structures which urge their members to find their position in it. As a consequence, people define their identities in

relation to a social group, which determines their perception of themselves and the affective value they attribute to that perception (Tajfel, 1974). Once people identify their positioning in relation to a social group, they develop their sense of belonging and define others in society accordingly through a process called social categorization (Tajfel & Turner, 2001). For the sake of simplification and predictability in social relations, this process accentuates similarities and differences among individuals in social groups based on their occupation, religion, political view, ethnicity, language, and so forth. These labels frequently become potent factors that designate one's social group, leading to differential treatment of others based on these socially constructed categories (Hogg & Abrams, 1998), where some individuals are perceived as ingroup members (i.e., those falling within one's social group) while others are relegated to an outgroup (i.e., those belonging outside one's social group). Social categorization initially emerges at the level of attitudes but subsequently permeates behaviours (Deschamps, 1984), such that individuals favour ingroup over outgroup members in intergroup interaction (Tajfel, 1970; Tajfel et al., 1971).

Perhaps more interestingly, early work on social identity theory demonstrated that the notion of "us versus them" may be sufficient to trigger bias even in the absence of any history of hostility. Indeed, "the mere awareness of the presence of an outgroup is sufficient to provoke intergroup competitive or discriminatory responses on the part of the ingroup" (Tajfel & Turner, 2001, p. 56). Since international students from diverse racial, ethnic, cultural, and linguistic backgrounds leave their countries of origin to study in a foreign country, they are often considered outgroup members by default, regardless of their country of destination, which makes this population a perfect candidate for investigating intergroup relations through the lens of the social identity theory.

Prejudice and Intergroup Relations

To understand and address the challenges faced by international students when interacting with members of their host communities, a thorough investigation of various root causes of prejudice is essential. This research requires a focused look at various affective, cognitive, and evaluative dimensions of social interaction (Esses et al., 1993), considering a wide range of factors that may contribute to prejudice (e.g., culture, religion, language, social class, ethnicity). Inspired by Tajfel's social identity theory (1970), Stephan and Stephan's (2000) integrated threat theory of prejudice provides a suitable lens for an in-depth, comprehensive examination of intergroup attitudes. Attesting to its versatility, this theory has been previously employed to account for attitudes toward ethnic minorities such as African Americans, Latin Americans, and Indigenous people (e.g., Corenblum & Stephan, 2001; Stephan et al., 1999a; Stephan et al., 2002), religious groups such as Muslims (e.g., Croucher, 2013; González et al., 2008), and other communities and groups, including cancer and AIDS patients (Berrenberg et al., 2007), men (Stephan et al., 2000a), LGBTQIA2+ members (Brambilla & Butz, 2012), American spring-breakers in Mexico (Monterrubio, 2015), and international students (Harrison & Peacock, 2010; Mak et al., 2014; Spencer-Rogers & McGovern, 2002). In essence, the integrated threat theory postulates that ingroup members perceive various types of threat from individuals belonging to outgroups and that perceived threat leads to negative attitudes and prejudice toward these individuals. Moreover, perceived threat need not be real, given that a mere assumption of threat is sufficient to trigger prejudice (Stephan et al., 1999b). According to the integrated threat theory, there are four types of threat leading to prejudicial attitudes: realistic threat, symbolic threat, intergroup anxiety, and negative stereotypes. Despite moderate-to-strong associations

between these four types of threat (Riek et al., 2006), each accounts for a distinct proportion of prejudicial attitudes in individuals.

While realistic threats concern political and economic issues as well as the overall wellbeing of a group, symbolic threats encompass threats to a social group's worldview comprised of morals, values, and beliefs (Stephan & Stephan, 1996). To elaborate, factual or not, when individuals are concerned that outsiders contribute to increased crime rates, take away limited job opportunities, and put a strain on the health or education systems, they experience realistic threats. On the other hand, potential frictions between ingroup and outgroup members regarding work ethic, religious beliefs, organization of social life, and moral values create symbolic threats. Intergroup anxiety corresponds to feelings of apprehension, embarrassment, or rejection resulting from intergroup contact. Therefore, when individuals expect their intergroup contact to be unpleasant and awkward, they may perceive this as a threat on a personal level due to the risk of losing face (Stephan, 2014; Stephan & Stephan, 1985). Lastly, negative stereotypes encompass individuals' beliefs about outgroup members in general. For example, these may involve notions of outgroup members being untrustworthy, lazy, or unclean, which may lead to perceptions of threat emanating from these individuals.

Which of these four types of threat becomes more or less prominent seems to depend on the research context and the targeted population. For instance, Stephan and Stephan (2000) explored prejudicial attitudes held by Americans and Mexican immigrants and found that intergroup anxiety and negative stereotypes accounted for both groups' attitudes. However, realistic threat (i.e., fear of losing resources) was a significant predictor of attitudes only for Americans, whereas symbolic threat (i.e., fear of losing one's values and culture) was a significant predictor of attitudes only for Mexicans. Moreover, Aberson (2015) found that

symbolic threat was stronger than realistic threat as a predictor of the attitudes of White participants toward African Americans, which contrasts with earlier findings from Stephan et al.'s (2002) study investigating intergroup attitudes between White and Black students in a more ethnically and culturally diverse context. Similarly, Berrenberg et al. (2007) found that, for cancer patients, negative stereotypes, realistic threat, and intergroup anxiety were the strongest predictors of attitudes (in order of significance), whereas symbolic threat was not a significant predictor. Attitudes towards AIDS patients, however, were best predicted by realistic threat, intergroup anxiety, and symbolic threat, whereas negative stereotypes did not emerge as a significant predictor. Given these findings, to address issues of prejudice toward a specific social group such as international students, it would be important to establish which types of threat inform prejudicial attitudes toward that group, ideally, in a specific social context.

The predictive power of various types of perceived threat clearly depends on the targeted social groups. Exploring the attitudes of Americans toward immigrants from different parts of the world, Stephan et al. (1999b) showed that various types of threat accounted for different proportions of attitudinal judgments toward Mexicans (68%), Cubans (64%), and Asians (47%). In a study focusing on patients, Berrenberg et al. (2007) found that while multiple types of threat explained variance in people's prejudice toward AIDS patients (70%), the predictive power of these threat types was limited for cancer patients (28%). In addition, studies exploring reciprocal attitudes between dominant and nondominant groups (e.g., White and Black Americans) demonstrated that various types of threat were more successful at explaining the attitudes by the dominant group rather than those by the nondominant group (e.g., Corenblum & Stephan, 2001; Stephan et al., 2002), a finding also supported by Riek et al. (2006) in their meta-analysis. Thus, to provide a comprehensive perspective on intergroup attitudes, this dissertation similarly

focuses on reciprocal attitudes between international students and members of their host community, examining the extent to which various types of threat—as conceptualized within the integrated threat theory—explain these two groups' attitudes toward each other.

The Role of Language in Prejudice

One commonality among previous studies carried out within the framework of the integrated threat theory is that language is not, at least explicitly, considered a potential source of prejudice. Indeed, in some studies (e.g., Berrenberg et al., 2007; Stephan et al., 2002), both targeted groups shared a common language, so language was not a topic of interest. However, research in applied linguistics and social psychology has shown that language, and especially various speech features contributing to one's accent, can cue social group membership (Dovidio & Gluszek, 2012; Rakić et al., 2011) and signal social otherness (Tomic, 2013), with language playing a key role in the formation and expression of prejudice (Collins & Clément, 2012). How one uses language may elicit prejudicial attitudes in the form of linguistic stereotyping and discriminatory behaviour in various contexts (Munro, 2003) such as employment, housing, and court hearings (Hansen et al., 2013, 2018; Hosoda & Stone-Romero, 2010; Lippi-Green, 2012; Romero-Rivas et al., 2021). In fact, language and prejudice are so intertwined that not only can language trigger prejudice, but prejudicial attitudes can also lead to linguistic stereotyping and discrimination. Put differently, while accent per se may or may not be a cause for discrimination, people's pre-existing prejudice toward a social group whose speech is marked by an accent may fuel discriminatory behaviour toward that group (de Souza et al., 2016). With respect to international students, there is clear evidence that language plays a pivotal role in granting them agency in both academic and social spheres such as carrying out routine tasks at administrative and financial institutions of universities and local governments as well as ensuring successful

communication with landlords and service personnel outside the campus and advocate for themselves when necessary (Sawir et al., 2012). Further, language-based prejudice has been shown to hinder students' acculturation and integration into their host communities (Gbadamosi, 2018), to result in underestimation of their academic skills (Jean-Francois, 2019), to decrease their classroom participation (Heng, 2018), and to limit their involvement in extracurricular activities (CBIE, 2015). Linguistic discrimination toward international students is prevalent, causing students to experience an inferiority complex, lack of belonging, and social anxiety, all of which jeopardize their mental health (Dovchin, 2020).

In light of the important role of language in the formation and expression of attitudes, a handful of previous studies have included a focus on language within the framework of the integrated threat theory. In one such study, Spencer-Rodgers and McGovern (2002) found that American students held negative language attitudes toward international students speaking English as a second language (L2) and expressed frustration and impatience with those students. In that study, language-related attitudes had a unique and strong contribution to prejudice, whereas realistic and symbolic threats did not emerge as important. In a similar vein, Mak et al. (2014) explored Australian-born domestic students' attitudes toward international students, with language-related attitudes emerging as a significant predictor of prejudice. Therefore, considering these findings, this dissertation extends measures of various types of threat—as conceptualized within the integrated threat theory—to include a measure of language attitudes (i.e., linguistic threat), given the salience of language as a social cue in the sociolinguistic context of this dissertation (Montréal, Québec), where French is the language of the dominant francophone group while English is the language of the anglophone minority.

The context of Montréal is particularly conducive to exploring the role of language in intergroup attitudes. Despite being the only official language of the province (since 1974), French has always been a contentious issue in Québec due to its minority status in the larger context of North America (Busque, 2022). Even though recent research suggests otherwise (Ballinger et al., 2022; Bourhis & Sioufi, 2017), the status of French has been generally regarded as precarious. Therefore, it is likely that language will play a role in intergroup attitudes between the demographic and cultural majority of francophones and the diverse group of international students, some of whom speak English but not French. From the perspective of local francophones for whom French is intimately linked to their social identity (Oakes & Warren, 2007), international students—English-speaking ones in particular—likely pose a threat to the ethnolinguistic vitality of the francophone majority. Whereas Québec francophones seem to be similar to Canadians in other provinces with respect to what makes an individual a true member of a nation (e.g., one who obeys the local laws and learns the local language); they attribute particular importance to the knowledge and use of French for one to be considered a true Quebecker (Bilodeau & Turgeon, 2021). From the perspective of international students, however, the provincial government's strong emphasis on language policy is likely perceived negatively, fuelling students' negative perceptions of francophones. To illustrate, the recent passing of Bill 96: An act respecting French, the official and common language of Québec (2021), which further limits English use in the public domain and bans government services in English for newcomers six months after their arrival in the province, may lead international students to develop negative attitudes toward francophones.

A more recent manifestation of the differential treatment of international students from non-francophone countries who are attending English-medium universities in Québec is the

tuition hike proposed and enacted by the provincial government. Initially set to double the tuition fees for international and out-of-province domestic students—in order to protect the status of French, particularly in Montréal, by limiting the numbers of non-French-speaking students—the proposal has since been revised to include a 33% increase in tuition. However, 80% of students (regardless of their background) will now need to acquire at least an intermediate level of French before graduation (Buongiorno, 2023; Greenfield, 2023; Lapierre, 2023; The Consortium of English-language CEGEPs, Colleges and Universities of Quebec, 2023). Perhaps even more critical for international students from non-francophone countries attending English-medium universities is that they are expected to pay upwards of CA\$20,000 in tuition yearly as of Fall 2024 while their counterparts from francophone countries (e.g., France, Belgium) are treated as domestic or out-of-province Canadian students depending on the degree they pursue (Greenfield, 2023). It can be argued that the provincial government's stance in this regard may impact how English-speaking international students are perceived by the francophone majority (the population of interest in Study 1) as well as how francophone host community members are perceived by these international students (the population of interest in Study 2).

The Role of Contact in Prejudice

So far, it has been established that positive contact between international students and members of their host community plays a critical role in ensuring that both groups benefit from this cultural exchange in a symbiotic manner (Campbell, 2012; Harrison & Peacock, 2010; Hechanova-Alampay et al., 2002; Tran & Pham, 2016). Therefore, in addition to examining potential sources of prejudicial attitudes between these two groups, this dissertation also aims to explore the potential association between prejudice and its manifestation in behaviour in the form of intergroup contact, with the idea that attitudes may not always reflect behaviour. Thus,

one of the key points of interest for the present dissertation is whether attitudes are associated with the quality and quantity of contact between international students and their host community members since, in the end, it is individuals' actions (i.e., behaviour) rather than their attitudes that will have a more consequential value in their daily interactions. Indeed, intergroup contact between host community members and international students may facilitate the exchange of ideas and cultures and in turn improve intergroup attitudes (Campbell, 2012).

There is indeed evidence that certain types of contact can positively affect people's attitudes toward various outgroups. For instance, institutionally supported intergroup encounters, where individuals of equal social status interact in a cooperative manner toward a common goal, have been shown to reduce prejudice (Allport, 1954; Pettigrew, 1998). Typically, the more contact individuals have with a certain social group (e.g., Muslims, patients with cancer), the more positive attitudes they exhibit toward its members (Berrenberg et al., 2007; Gonzales et al., 2008), and this positivity may even extend to other social groups (Pettigrew, 2009; Pettigrew & Tropp, 2006). However, the relationship between contact and prejudice is likely complex. For example, Van Laar et al. (2005) examined intergroup relations between students from various ethnic backgrounds (i.e., African American, Asian American, Latino, White), where contact with outgroup members, measured as the number of roommates that students had from each ethnicity, generally decreased outgroup prejudice. In fact, the positive impact of contact with members of one ethnic group also had a spillover effect on attitudes toward other groups. Yet contact with Asian Americans had negatively impacted attitudes toward that student group, implying that the role of contact might depend on the specific ethnolinguistic group targeted. Therefore, given their diverse ethnic backgrounds, international students are an ideal population to investigate issues of contact and attitudes in this dissertation. Furthermore, research on attitudes toward

international students has revealed a relationship between prejudice and both contact quality and quantity. For instance, the more contact Australian domestic students had with international students, the less negative they felt toward them, but the quality of contact had a stronger positive relationship with attitudes than contact quantity (Mak et al., 2014). Thus, to contribute to this line of research on intergroup attitudes and contact among international students and members of a local community, this dissertation also captures both quantity and quality of intergroup contact.

The Present Dissertation

Despite multiple benefits of intergroup contact for both international students and their host community, establishing and maintaining contact seems to be challenging on account of various ethnic, linguistic, and cultural differences between these two social groups. These differences often mark international students as members of an outgroup in a given community and result in prejudicial attitudes toward them. The goal of this dissertation is to understand the main sources of potential negativity between the majority group, who in the context of this research is represented by members of the francophone community in Montréal, Québec (Statistics Canada, 2021), and international students, who are represented by L2-speaking international students at English-medium universities in Montréal. This dissertation research consists of two studies providing complementary perspectives. Study 1 examines the attitudes of francophones (both students and non-students) toward international students at English-medium universities, whereas Study 2 explores the attitudes of international students toward francophones. Both studies additionally investigate the quality and quantity of contact between these groups of francophones and international students. In doing so, this dissertation provides a comprehensive view of intergroup relations between international students and members of their

host community who constitute the linguistic and cultural majority. Considering the number of ethnoculturally and ethnolinguistically diverse students that Montréal attracts every year, the two studies of this dissertation are expected to contribute to the literature on intergroup relations and prejudice by focusing on the ever-growing population of international students and to extend prior work on intergroup threat by incorporating language attitudes as a potential unique predictor of intergroup attitudes and contact.

CHAPTER 2

Study 1: Francophone Residents' Attitudes Toward and Intergroup Contact With L2-Speaking International Students

Introduction

Contact among ethnolinguistically and culturally diverse social groups has become more prominent than ever, and the continuously growing population of international students around the world is but one manifestation and a reminder of this reality. In 2019 alone, 6.1 million students left their home countries to study abroad, and the majority chose English-speaking countries such as the United States, Canada, the United Kingdom, and Australia (OECD, 2021). Considered a safe, stable, and tolerant country to study and live (CBIE, 2021), Canada ranked third among these countries regarding the number of international students in 2019 (El-Assal, 2020) and is currently hosting more than half a million international students (CBIE, n.d.; Jassi & Safdar, 2021). However, international students, with their diverse ethnic, social, and linguistic backgrounds, often find it difficult to adapt and socially integrate into many host communities (Paradowski et al., 2021; Volet & Ang, 2012). Establishing contact with local residents seems to be particularly challenging (CBIE, 2015; Gresham & Clayton, 2011; Rajapaksa & Dundes, 2002), which has been generally attributed to prejudicial attitudes and discriminatory behaviours by the host community. Yet comprehensive investigations of potential sources of such attitudes and behaviours are conspicuously missing. Therefore, the present study aims to address this gap by examining potential sources of negativity and discrimination toward international students from members of a local host community and by exploring the link between such negativity and intergroup contact between these two groups.

Background Literature

Prejudice Against International Students

International students have attracted much attention not only among researchers but also policymakers and institutions of higher education due to the socioeconomic benefits they bring to their host countries (Smith, 2016). Besides direct economic contributions to their host communities, for instance, in terms of considerable expenditure on food, accommodation, and transportation (Esses et al., 2018; Global Affairs Canada, 2020), international students also generate revenue for their host institutions paying three or four times more in tuition (Anderson, 2015), creating thousands of university jobs (El-Assal, 2020), and contributing billions of dollars in tax revenue (Global Affairs Canada, 2020). From a social perspective, international students bring a multitude of cultures, languages, and ways of thinking to their host countries and enable members of their respective host communities to connect with the outside world without having to travel (Anderson, 2015; CBIE, 2015). Given that only a small proportion of Canadian-born students (3.1%) opt to study abroad (Internationalization in Canadian Universities, 2014), international students also bring major benefits to their Canadian peers in terms of cultivating intercultural awareness and communication skills.

Yet despite what they offer to their host communities, international students frequently report feeling unwelcomed and experience discrimination based on their race, skin colour, ethnicity, and cultural practices (Briscoe et al., 2022; Gareis, 2012; Samuel & Burney, 2003; Tran, 2017), or due to language-related issues such as accented speech or low target-language proficiency (Gbadamosi, 2018; Lindemann, 2005; Maeda, 2017; Surtees, 2019). For instance, international students from Asia studying at a vocational school in Australia reported being singled out by the locals, who labeled them "PR hunters," or individuals who exploit the system

by arriving to study in Australia with the sole purpose of obtaining permanent residency (Tran, 2017). In the United States, international students reported being ridiculed for their language errors and accents, which caused them to feel embarrassed, socially isolated, and unwilling to participate in class activities (Maeda, 2017). Surprisingly, contrary to reports of international students' negative experiences with the host community, domestic students in various research contexts indicated at least moderately positive attitudes toward international students (Quinton, 2019; Mak et al., 2014; Spencer-Rodgers, 2001; Spencer-Rodgers & McGovern, 2002; Ward et al., 2005), which may imply a disconnect between domestic students' reported attitudes and behaviours toward international students.

Considering that persons of colour (e.g., students from India and China) constitute more than half of the international student population worldwide (OECD, 2013) and almost 75% of the students in Canada (CBIE, n.d.), prejudice can indeed be a major issue for most international students (Poyrazli & Lopez, 2007), leading to the perception of "otherness" or outright discrimination and ultimately causing adaptation problems and subpar educational experiences. For instance, studying a large group of international students in the United States, with students from China being the majority, Wadsworth et al. (2008) showed that perceived discrimination negatively impacted students' satisfaction with their study abroad. In another study, perceived discrimination also contributed to students' feelings of social isolation and homesickness (Poyrazli & Lopez, 2007). Indeed, international students tend to experience more social adjustment problems than their domestic peers (Hechanova-Alampay et al., 2002), and since they constitute a heterogeneous population with distinct experiences (Grayson, 2007), students of African, Asian, and Middle Eastern origin, in particular, find social and academic adjustment

more difficult than their White peers because of overt and covert discrimination (Jean-Francois, 2019; Lee & Rice, 2007; McDonough et al., 2022; Senyshyn et al., 2000; Yeh & Inose, 2003).

Most research thus far, however, has not directly examined potential sources that may trigger prejudicial attitudes from a host community toward international students. Some studies, for instance, have implied that negative attitudes can arise from differences in cultural values (Bonazzo & Wong, 2007; Lee & Rice, 2007; Pritchard & Skinner, 2002) and perceived competition over limited resources such as university admission, employment, course grading (e.g., when grading is done on a curve), and attention from instructors (Barron, 2006; Charles-Toussaint & Crowson, 2010; Hanassab, 2006; Myburgh et al., 2002). Other studies have pointed out that negative attitudes might be rooted in a majority group's cultural stereotypes about international students (Hanassab, 2006; Surtees, 2019), locals' apprehension over being misunderstood (Myburgh et al., 2002; Surtees, 2019), and a host community's bias against foreign accents and poor language proficiency (Kukatlapalli et al., 2020; Poyrazli & Lopez, 2007; Volet & Ang, 2012). Although most challenges faced by international students tend to be treated as issues to be dealt with by students themselves (Harryba et al., 2013), other challenges—particularly, prejudicial and discriminatory attitudes and behaviours—must be addressed with respect to each host community (Lee & Rice, 2007). Therefore, research on host community members' attitudes and behaviors toward international students is warranted to determine potential sources of negativity.

Integrated Threat Theory As a Framework to Understand Prejudice

With its multidimensional approach to prejudice, Stephan and Stephan's (2000) integrated threat theory offers a useful framework to determine potential sources of prejudice against international students in a host community. The framework is informed by Tajfel's

(1970) social identity theory which states that individuals create a positive self-image by emphasizing differences between members of the ingroup and outsiders belonging to various outgroups. Through the process of social differentiation, ingroup members perceive various types of threats from outgroup members (realistic threat, symbolic threat), experience intergroup anxiety, and express negative stereotypes, all of which can trigger prejudice.

While realistic threats concern the political or economic wellbeing of a group, symbolic threats encompass the group's worldview captured through morals, values, and beliefs (Stephan & Stephan, 1996). For example, domestic students' fear of receiving low grades when paired with international students in course projects or local residents' belief that international students take away limited job resources from them can be described as realistic threats. Symbolic threats involve disagreements between international and domestic students regarding cultural values such as the perception shared by some students in the United Kingdom that their drinking culture is judged negatively by students from Muslim backgrounds (Harrison & Peacock, 2010). Intergroup anxiety illustrates the affective domain of intercultural contact, composed of feelings of apprehension, embarrassment, or rejection. When individuals expect their interaction to be unpleasant, they may see it as a personal threat due to the risk of losing face (Stephan, 2014; Stephan & Stephan, 1985), such as when domestic students feel reticent to interact with international students for fear of sounding racist or offensive (Harrison & Peacock, 2010). Lastly, negative stereotypes encompass people's beliefs about outgroup members' personal qualities, where international students might be labeled as bad at speaking a language, shy, or unsociable (e.g., Harrison & Peacock, 2010; Ruble & Zhang, 2013). From this perspective, negative stereotypes include preconceived ideas reflecting various degrees of misunderstanding of international students or their places of origin.

Harrison and Peacock's (2010) qualitative investigation is among a handful of studies that have adopted the integrated threat theory to understand the treatment of international students (Mak et al., 2014; Spencer-Rodgers & McGovern, 2002). Through individual and focus group interviews with students in the United Kingdom, these researchers reported concrete examples of various sources of bias against international students. For example, domestic students' dissatisfaction with peer learning experiences and their concerns about receiving low grades were interpreted as realistic threats, whereas differences in behavioural norms (e.g., problems with punctuality, and over-diligence) were attributed to symbolic threats. Students' intergroup anxiety was linked to a lack of shared cultural reference points, language-related anxiety, and fear of committing social faux pas. Finally, negative stereotyping was evident in students' overgeneralization of racial and ethnic descriptors (e.g., collectivist, excluding, unfriendly, poor English skills) to entire ethnic groups, especially international students from China.

Although issues of language were subsumed in Harrison and Peacock's (2010) study—and in the integrated threat theory more generally—under the comments pertaining to intergroup anxiety, language in and of itself could be a separate dimension contributing to prejudice.

Dovchin's (2020) interviews with international students in Australia, for instance, suggested that pronunciation mistakes lead to bullying and being "other-ed," which may then cause students to experience lack of belonging, depression, and even suicidal thoughts. Having moved to New Zealand with her family at the age of three, one participant, for instance, mentioned that her good English was questioned (i.e., "How come you speak English this well?") as she happens to be a Muslim woman wearing a hijab, which cued outgroup membership for some locals, revealing intricate links between social expectations and language attitudes. In a study focusing on

domestic students' willingness to interact with international students (Spencer-Rodgers & McGovern, 2002), responses to statements such as "I find it unpleasant to listen to foreign students who speak with a strong accent" and "I become impatient when listening to foreign students who speak English poorly" were among the strongest predictors of domestic students' attitudes toward their international peers. Elsewhere, low-proficiency, accented speech has been shown to elicit unfavourable evaluations from course instructors (Jean-Francois, 2019), to trigger negative bias in employment contexts (Kukatlapalli et al., 2020), and to contribute to international students' exclusion from group work (Haugh, 2016) and difficulty making friends with local students (CBIE, 2015). Thus, in addition to exploring various sources of prejudice against international students, this study also examines language-related attitudes (i.e., linguistic threat) as a separate dimension potentially contributing to prejudice.

Intergroup Contact

Intergroup contact has been studied extensively in the literature on international students, with most studies suggesting that contact with locals tends to be problematic. Locals seem to avoid contact with international students, which is reflected in the low numbers of local friends reported by international students in many host communities (Gareis, 2012; Gbadamosi, 2018; Gresham & Clayton, 2011; Rajapaksa & Dundes, 2002). Despite its emphasis on multiculturalism (Government of Canada, 2018), Canada does not seem to fare better. According to an earlier report (CBIE, 2015), the percentage of Canadian friends for Middle Eastern and Asian students was low (28–44%), compared to the number of Canadian friends reported by students from the United States (84%). In another Canadian study, only 10% of international students reported spending time with their local peers outside instruction, and the existing relationships between international and local students were superficial (Zhou & Zhang, 2014).

Even though intergroup contact involving international students is rare (e.g., Williams & Johnson, 2011), it provides a multitude of benefits for host communities and international students. For international students, apart from linguistic benefits such as improvement in sociolinguistic and pragmatic skills (Kennedy Terry, 2022; Taguchi, 2011) and interactional competence (Masuda, 2011), positive social contact can also facilitate social adjustment (Hechanova-Alampay et al., 2002; Jean-Francois, 2019), reduce perceived discrimination, and alleviate negative emotional states and personal problems (Chataway & Berry, 1989; Ye, 2006). In addition, positive contact not only provides opportunities for intercultural communication but also encourages qualified international students to remain in their host community and contribute to its socioeconomic vitality (Netierman et al., 2021), particularly in countries with a slow population growth such as Canada (The World Bank, 2020).

With respect to the role of intergroup contact in prejudice, there appears to be a complex reciprocal relationship between these constructs. For instance, institutionally supported intergroup contact, where individuals of equal social status interact in a cooperative manner toward a common goal, is more likely to reduce prejudice (Allport, 1954; Pettigrew, 1998). Similarly, frequency of contact mediates the relationship between perceived threat and attitudes (Corenblum & Stephan, 2001; Stephan et al., 2002) and sometimes predicts attitudes directly, where the more contact individuals have with a certain group (e.g., Muslims, cancer patients), the more positive attitudes they exhibit toward its members (Berrenberg et al., 2007; González et al., 2008). In other cases, prejudice can have either an equal or even stronger effect on the quantity of contact, where individuals with high levels of prejudice toward a group tend to avoid contact with its members (Binder et al., 2009). Finally, not only quantity but also quality of contact seems to play a role in prejudice (Allport, 1954), such that the quality of contact is often

a better and more significant predictor of attitudes than its quantity (Binder et al., 2009; Mak et al., 2014; Stephan et al., 2000a). Apart from attitudes, frequent and high quality (i.e., positive) contact may also reduce the level of perceived threat (Stephan & Stephan, 2000), which in turn reduces prejudice (Aberson, 2019). For instance, Stephan et al. (2000b) found that the more frequent contact Americans had with Mexicans, the lower they scored on all types of threat. Therefore, in the present study, intergroup contact is operationalized through both quality and quantity to explore its relationship with host community members' attitudes toward and perceived threat from international students.

The Current Study

As shown in prior research, international students often experience prejudice from members of the local community. However, apart from a few attempts (Harrison & Peacock, 2010; Mak et al., 2014; Spencer-Rodgers & McGovern, 2002), there is no comprehensive explanation as to potential sources of prejudice. While some studies allude to the critical role of stereotypes, others highlight the incompatibility of social and cultural values between the two groups. Given that the research reviewed so far points to a crucial role of language in attitudes and behaviours toward international students, this study aims to contribute to this literature by incorporating linguistic threat as an additional explanatory variable, to supplement those already included within the integrated threat theory (realistic and symbolic threats, intergroup anxiety, negative stereotypes).

As much as it is crucial to investigate sources of host community members' negative attitudes toward international students, it is perhaps even more important to determine whether these attitudes lead to prejudicial behaviours, as attitudes do not always reflect actions (Garrett, 2010). For example, local residents may harbour little prejudice against international students but

may show no interest in communicating with them. Similarly, some prejudiced locals may be obligated to maintain contact with students because circumstances require them to do so, for instance, through work on common projects. Thus, to move beyond the realm of attitudes and to include behaviours, this study also aims to contribute to the literature on international students by exploring the association between host community members' quantity and quality of contact with international students and their attitudes toward as well as perceived threat from these students. In the end, it is actions rather than attitudes that may have tangible consequences for students' daily experience.

Last but not least, in their qualitative study, Harrison and Peacock (2010) provided domestic students' perspectives regarding their challenges communicating with international students; however, they excluded members of the larger community residing off campus. Since prejudicial attitudes and discrimination likely extend beyond university campuses (Grayson, 2014; Lee & Rice, 2007), and in fact may be further amplified in those contexts (Hanassab, 2006), this study aims to provide a more comprehensive look at intergroup relations by recruiting participants—all representing members of the local community—from both student (i.e., domestic students) and non-student (i.e., local residents) populations.

The present study, which extends the work on prejudice within the integrated threat theory to include language as a potential source of bias against international students, was conducted in Montréal, Québec. This context appears particularly suitable for investigating language as an additional source of prejudice in light of the importance of French to the ethnolinguistic vitality of francophones, Québec's majority ethnolinguistic group. Issues of language are central to the francophone identity, as illustrated by research on francophones' attitudes toward French (Genesee & Holobow, 1989; Kircher, 2012; Lambert et al., 1960) and

the Québec government's recent controversial legislation strengthening the status of French (Bill 96: An Act respecting French, the official and common language of Québec, 2021). To elaborate, Bill 96 places the French language at the core of the Québécois identity and charges the province of Québec with the task of ensuring the survival of "la francophonie" in North America. In Bill 96, the use of French is a critical condition for the integration of newcomers into Québec society and a principal pathway for them to contribute to Québec's future (p. 7). Therefore, by virtue of their temporary, foreign-resident status, English-speaking international students might be perceived as unwilling to integrate and participate in Québec's society. Moreover, even though Bill 96 bans employers from requiring that their employees know any other language than French, English-speaking international students may often be unable to complete service transactions in French; this jeopardizes the expected outcomes of this bill.

Perhaps a more conspicuous manifestation of perceived linguistic threat from English-speaking students is the provincial government's recent move to double the tuition fees for out-of-province and international students in Québec's major English-medium institutions (McGill University, Concordia University, and Bishop's University) as of September 2024. Although the government eventually settled on a 33% increase, 80% of students attending English-medium universities are now obligated to achieve at least an intermediate level of French by graduation, with financial consequences imposed on the institutions unable to meet this requirement (Lapierre, 2023). According to government officials, these measures will discourage English-speaking students from coming to the province and as a result will increase funding to French-medium universities and will protect the French landscape of the province (Buongiorno, 2023; The Consortium of English-language CEGEPs, Colleges and Universities of Quebec, 2023; Greenfield, 2023). With regard to international students, while the provincial government treats

those from French-speaking countries such as France and Belgium as domestic, students from other non-francophone countries are expected to pay upwards of CA\$20,000 annually for their education (Greenfield, 2023). Considering such strong sentiments and actions from the provincial government against English-speaking students, Québec francophones might have developed new or amplified existing perceptions of linguistic threat from English-speaking international students.

Given this background, if language issues contribute to prejudice against international students, these issues would most likely be salient in Québec, where local residents (and especially non-student members of the local community) who hold strong beliefs about the preservation of French may be more inclined to perceive international students as a threat to the ethnolinguistic vitality of the francophone majority due to these students' limited knowledge and use of French. Such concerns might be particularly relevant to international students enrolled in English-medium universities, given that Montréal hosts two such institutions (McGill University, Concordia University). Both universities attract large cohorts of out-of-province and especially international students (World University Rankings, 2023), whose numbers nearly doubled in the past decade (Morasse, 2023). Therefore, the present study focuses on student and non-student members of the Montréal francophone community, exploring their attitudes toward and contact with international students at English-medium universities. The study was guided by the following research questions:

1. Is there a difference between student and non-student members of the Montréal francophone community with respect to their attitudes toward, perceptions of threat from, and contact with international students?

- 2. Which variables (i.e., realistic threat, symbolic threat, intergroup anxiety, negative stereotypes, linguistic threat) account for the attitudes of the Montréal francophone community toward international students?
- 3. What is the association between Montréal francophone community members' quality and quantity of contact with international students and their attitudes toward and perception of threat from them?

Method

Participants

Participants included 59 individuals (29 students, 30 non-students) who self-identified as francophone and reported French as one of their first languages (Leimgruber & Fernández-Mallat, 2021). Participants self-reported their listening, speaking, reading, and writing proficiency in English and French by using 100-point scales, where 0 corresponded to "not competent at all" while 100 meant "very competent," and these scores were averaged to calculate the overall proficiency for each participant per language. Participants also reported the percentage (0–100%) of their daily language use (French, English, other) as well as their familiarity with L2-accented French and English, with 0 corresponding to "not at all" while 100 indicating "very much."

Student participants (23 females, 5 males, and 1 non-binary), who were on average 26.9 years old (SD = 6.3, range = 18–46), pursued various academic degrees, including BA (14), MA (6), PhD (6), and other professional certificates (3), at English-medium universities in Montréal. Fourteen participants worked part-time (12 off campus, 2 on campus) during their studies. The majority of student participants (17) self-reported their ethnic identity as White; however, other ethnic groups such as East Asian, Black, Arab, West Asian, and Southeast Asian were also

represented. Among the 25 Canada-born participants, the majority (24) were born in Québec and one was born in Ontario. The remaining participants hailed from various parts of the world such as Algeria, China, Colombia, and Turkey. Their length of residence in Montréal was 20.6 years on average (SD = 8.5, range = 5.9–36). Based on self-reports, they were similarly proficient in both English (M = 95.2, SD = 6.07) and French (M = 95.2, SD = 7.4). However, as francophone students studying at English-medium universities, they reported greater daily use of English (M = 50.8, SD = 20.6) than French (M = 44.2, SD = 21.9) and greater familiarity with L2-accented English (M = 90.9, SD = 18.3) than French (M = 74.9, SD = 27.7).

Non-student participants (17 females, 13 males) had a mean age of 34.8 (SD = 7.5, range = 22–54) and were recruited from outside the university context to represent local francophone residents who were not pursuing an academic degree at the time of data collection. They were engaged in various professions such as a pastry chef, dance teacher, professional writer, receptionist, mental health counsel, and architect. While most (23) were White, other ethnicities such as East Asian, Black, Métis, and Southeast Asian were also represented among non-student participants. The majority (25) were born in Québec, while four were born in France and one in Ontario, and all resided in Montréal for 21.5 years on average (SD = 11.3, range = 4.5–46.5). Non-student participants were more proficient in French (M = 96.0, SD = 6.2) than in English (M = 86.2, SD = 12.5), and they reported using considerably more French (M = 76.8, SD = 19.8) than English (M = 20.5, SD = 18.0) on a daily basis. Finally, they were similarly familiar with L2-accented French (M = 80.8, SD = 29.3) and English (M = 82.3, SD = 19.1).

Materials

To determine which potential variables account for francophone host community members' attitudes toward international students and to elicit the quality and quantity of

intergroup contact between these groups, several measures of prejudice and intergroup contact were adapted from previous research. To help student and non-student participants reflect on their attitudes toward international students, a brief contextualizing statement was provided prior to presenting relevant questionnaire items (e.g., Lorsque vous répondez aux questions ci-dessous, veuillez penser aux étudiant.e.s internationaux.les qui étudient dans les universités anglophones de Montréal, qui ont peu ou n'ont pas de connaissances en français et qui utilisent généralement l'anglais dans leurs activités quotidiennes sur le campus et en dehors du campus. [As you respond to the items below, please think about international students enrolled in English-medium universities in Montréal with little or no French background and who generally use English in their day-to-day activities on and off campus]). To allow for comparability across measures, all questionnaire statements, except those targeting negative stereotypes (see below), were presented through 100-point sliding scales (with no numerical markers), where the two relevant endpoints were labelled negatively on the left (e.g., "totally disagree," corresponding to 0) and positively on the right (e.g., "totally agree," corresponding to 100) and the initial slider position was set in the middle. All questionnaire items were translated and presented to participants in French.

Attitudes Toward International Students

Adopted from Corenblum and Stephan (2001), an evaluative/emotional reactions questionnaire was used to measure participants' attitudes toward international students. The questionnaire elicited the degree to which host community members experience the following six positive emotions (approval, admiration, acceptance, affection, sympathy, warmth) and six negative emotions (dislike, superiority, hostility, disdain, hatred, rejection) when thinking about international students (not at all–very much).

Sources of Prejudice Toward International Students

Based on the integrated threat theory (Stephan & Stephan, 2000), there were four measures capturing various sources of prejudice (realistic threat, symbolic threat, intergroup anxiety, and negative stereotypes), along with a separate measure of linguistic threat which was specifically developed for this study. Realistic threat was assessed through seven agree—disagree statements adapted from previous research investigating domestic students' attitudes toward international students in the United States (Spencer-Rodgers & McGovern, 2002) and New Zealand (Ward et al., 2005), with necessary adaptation to Québec (see Appendix A). For example, the statement "American colleges and universities are paying too much to finance the education of foreign students)" was modified to read: "The government and universities in Montréal are paying too much to finance the education of these students." Similarly, the statement "International students have a negative effect on the quality of New Zealand education" was altered as follows: "They decrease the quality of education in colleges and universities in Montréal." To create comparable statements for student and non-student participants, minimal adaptations were introduced to reflect the lived reality of these two groups (e.g., "They take jobs away from local francophone students in Montréal [e.g., part-time employment as a barista off campus, teaching/research assistantships on campus]" for student participants and "They take jobs away from local francophone residents in Montréal [e.g., parttime employment as a shopping assistant, courier, food delivery person]" for non-student participants). Across all statements, the pronoun "they" referred to international students in English-medium universities, which was clear from the contextualizing statement.

Symbolic threat was captured through seven agree—disagree statements adopted from previous work (Spencer-Rodgers & McGovern, 2002; Ward et al., 2005), with word-level

changes introduced to adapt each statement to the Québec context (e.g., "Montréal is losing its Québécois character because of the increasing number of these students"). All statements were identical for both student and non-student participants. Intergroup anxiety was measured following Corenblum and Stephan (2001), where participants were asked to indicate how they felt (not at all—very much) when interacting with international students by using 12 adjectives (apprehensive, friendly, uncertain, comfortable, worried, trusting, threatened, confident, awkward, safe, anxious, at ease). This measure was also identical for both student and non-student participants.

To measure negative stereotypes, a composite stereotype index was created following previous empirical work on prejudice and intergroup attitudes (Corenblum & Stephan, 2001; Esses et al., 1993) following Stephan and Stephan's (1996) recommendation that researchers should avoid carrying out and interpreting correlations between prejudice and raw stereotype scores. To achieve this, 12 traits (calm, close-minded, clean, boastful, lazy, loud, passive, sociable, reliable, opportunist, considerate, hardworking), all relevant to international students, were selected from previous work on attitudes toward international students (e.g., Harrison & Peacock, 2010). Participants were first asked to indicate the percentage of international students who they thought may possess these traits (0–100%) and then to rate the favourableness (i.e., valence) of each trait on a 10-point scale, where –5 corresponded to "very unfavourable" and +5 corresponded to "very favourable." These scores were then used to create a composite stereotype/evaluation index (see Data Analysis).

The dimension of linguistic threat was captured through six statements eliciting francophones' attitudes toward French in Québec (e.g., "They must respect and accept Québec government's French-only policy in the public domain"), adapted from previous research

(Gatbonton & Trofimovich, 2008) which targeted francophone individuals' ethnic group affiliation in the same research context, along with two additional items tapping into the affective dimension of linguistic threat (e.g., "I feel tolerant toward them when they have poor skills speaking French"), following prior work on the integrated threat theory (Spencer-Rodgers & McGovern, 2002), for a total of eight items (totally agree—totally disagree). Put differently, questionnaire items previously employed to target ethnic group affiliation and the affective reactions to individuals' linguistic traits were modified for the present study to elicit participants' perception of linguistic threat. All statements for student and non-student participants were identical, except for two items which inquired about language preference on and off campus for students and inside and outside the work context for non-students.

Intergroup Contact

Following Spencer-Rodgers and McGovern (2002) and Ward et al. (2005), student participants' frequency of contact with international students was assessed with respect to four different potential contexts of interaction (0 = never, 100 = always): working in a study group, sharing class notes, doing group assignments, and communicating during free time outside class (e.g., at coffee shops, restaurants, bars, etc.). These contexts were adapted for non-student participants, resulting in four different contexts of interaction: at work, in my neighbourhood, when using public transportation, and off-work in the social domain (e.g., at coffee shops, restaurants, bars, etc.). The measure of contact quality consisted of six 100-point semantic differential scales adopted from Ward et al. (2005) asking participants how they would describe their interaction with international students: unequal—equal, involuntary—voluntary, superficial—intimate, unpleasant—pleasant, competitive—cooperative, and negative—positive. The scales were identical for both student and non-student participants.

In addition to the quantitative data, the present study also collected qualitative data from participants via open-ended questions that inquired participants' particularly negative/positive interactions with international students attending English-medium universities as well as their views on how to ameliorate intergroup relations between the host community and international students. However, since this set of data fell outside the scope of the present study, it was not explored further.

Procedure

Because the study was conducted during the COVID-19 pandemic, which precluded easy access to participants, all data were collected through the online survey platform LimeSurvey (https://www.limesurvey.org), with several safeguards in place to ensure data quality (Nagle, 2019). For example, following prescreening, interested participants who met the eligibility criteria were assigned an individual, single-use token to access the survey. Moreover, participants were unable to skip any items or change their answers once submitted, and they were asked to advise the researcher of any problems they encountered while completing the survey. Participants were also encouraged to find a quiet space away from distractions to complete the survey. The time spent by participants on the survey was tracked, with the idea that responses from participants who completed the survey too fast (i.e., skipping through items) or too slowly (i.e., abandoning the survey for hours) would be eliminated if necessary.

First, participants were provided information about the purpose of the study and were asked to read and accept an online consent form. Next, if they chose to participate, they were informed about the structure of the survey and were given instructions about how to complete the questionnaires. Participants first completed the 12 items capturing their attitudes toward international students, which was followed by the statements targeting realistic threat (7 items),

symbolic threat (7 items), intergroup anxiety (12 items), negative stereotypes (12 items), language attitudes (8 items), and intergroup contact (10 items). Finally, participants filled out a background questionnaire that elicited their demographic information, length of residence in Montréal, and knowledge of languages (see Appendix B). Before the final submission of their responses, participants were provided with an open-ended textbox to note any issues they encountered in the survey or to leave any comments regarding the study. The entire survey was presented to and completed by participants in French, and participants received CA\$20 as compensation for their time.

Data Analysis

Before compiling the dataset, negatively coded items for language attitudes were reverse-scored so that, in all cases, higher scores corresponded to more positive attitudes. For realistic, symbolic, and linguistic threat as well as intergroup anxiety, positively coded items were also reverse-scored so that higher scores corresponded to greater threat or anxiety. All ratings (except negative stereotypes) were checked for item reliability by computing Cronbach's alpha for each variable, separately for non-student participants (.93 for attitudes, .77 for realistic threat, .81 for symbolic threat, .78 for linguistic threat, .93 for intergroup anxiety, .80 for negative stereotypes, .90 for contact quantity, and .83 for contact quality) and for student participants (.92 for attitudes, .90 for realistic threat, .89 for symbolic threat, .80 for linguistic threat, .90 for intergroup anxiety, .70 for negative stereotypes after removing one item with a particularly low item-total correlation, .90 for contact quantity, and .89 for contact quality). These values were sufficiently high ($\alpha \ge .70$) and either comparable or in fact superior to those reported previously in similar work, particularly for stereotypes (e.g., $\alpha = .41$ –.67 in Corenblum & Stephan, 2001; $\alpha = .44$ in Stephan et al., 2000b). Therefore, composite scores were then computed for each

variable by averaging the relevant responses per participant. For negative stereotypes, following Corenblum and Stephan (2001), a composite stereotype index was derived for each participant by multiplying each attributed percentage value (0–100%) by the relevant valence score (from –5 to 5) per trait, then computing the mean across the 12 traits. The resulting stereotype index ranged between –500 and 500.

Out of 59 participants, four reported difficulty with the stereotype measure which elicited participants' subjective impression of the percentage of international students possessing a given character trait (e.g., hardworking, lazy). These participants found one of stereotype items somewhat abstract. However, upon further examination of the data, these participants did not appear to be outliers, and therefore, their data were retained in all analyses. Participants completed the survey within about 35 minutes which was deemed reasonable based on pilot testing; therefore, all data were included in the dataset.

Because normality checks revealed non-normal distributions for multiple variables, robust statistics were performed through comparison of bootstrapped BCa 95% confidence intervals (CIs) for differences between group means, on the assumption that bootstrapped CIs are largely unaffected by the distribution of scores (Field, 2018), which makes these analyses robust to violations of normality and thus more preferable to traditional nonparametric tests (Larson-Hall, 2016, p. 74). Effect sizes were interpreted based on previous literature (Plonsky & Oswald, 2014), using Cohen's *d* for between-group contrasts (0.40, 0.70, and 1.00) and *r* for correlation strength (.25, .40, and .60), where each value designates small, medium, and large effects, respectively.

Results

As summarized in Table 1, both student and non-student participants generally responded positively toward international students (with mean scores above 70), where the overlapping bootstrapped 95% CIs suggested that both groups were similar in their responses. With the exception of linguistic threat, which was perceived higher by non-students than students (as shown through non-overlapping bootstrapped 95% CIs), both participant groups reported relatively low perceptions of threat in general. With respect to stereotypes, both the mean values (around 100) and bootstrapped 95% CIs suggested rather neutral perceptions of international students by both participant groups, considering that these scores could be as low as –500 and as high as +500. As for contact, quality seemed to be rated higher than quantity for both groups. However, compared to non-students, student participants (predictably) reported higher frequency and greater quality of contact with international students, again as shown through non-overlapping bootstrapped 95% CIs.

Table 1

Descriptive Statistics for Francophone Participants' Overall Attitudes and Feelings of Threat

Toward and Contact with International Students

	Students			Non-students			
Measure	M	SD	95% CI	M	SD	95% CI	
Attitudes	73.40	18.13	[67.15, 79.48]	74.33	17.08	[67.92, 80.34]	
Realistic threat	14.46	18.28	[8.32, 21.59]	12.59	14.81	[8.32, 21.59]	
Symbolic threat	20.31	20.86	[12.85, 28.21]	22.32	18.59	[16.11, 28.40]	
Linguistic threat	35.12	19.24	[28.13, 42.34]	55.56	20.68	[48.20, 62.96]	
Intergroup anxiety	21.11	15.30	[15.36, 26.85]	22.82	17.64	[17.55, 28.56]	
Stereotype index	106.77	69.82	[83.82, 130.33]	99.23	73.34	[72.20, 125.83]	
Contact quantity	66.37	25.34	[56.43, 75.71]	42.46	26.84	[33.13, 52.56]	
Contact quality	74.00	19.63	[66.62, 81.00]	60.43	18.14	[53.86, 67.06]	

Note. All values are based on composite scores, with a minimum of 0 and a maximum 100, except for stereotype index, which ranges between –500 and +500.

To answer the first research question which targeted potential differences between student and non-student members of the Montréal francophone community with respect to their attitudes toward, perceptions of threat from, and contact with international students, the two groups were compared via independent samples t tests, focusing on a bootstrapped 95% CI for the mean difference as a measure of between-group difference. As shown in Table 2, non-students reported a greater level of perceived linguistic threat than students, and this difference appeared to be statistically significant as the 95% CI for the bootstrapped between-group difference did not include 0 and the estimated effect size was large (Plonsky & Oswald, 2014).

The two participant groups were comparable with respect to other types of threat measures. However, in terms of the reported contact, non-students' contact with international students was significantly less extensive in quality and quantity than that reported by students, again as shown through the 95% CIs for between-group differences that excluded 0, with estimated medium-size effects (Plonsky & Oswald, 2014).

Table 2

Comparison of Student and Non-Student Local Francophones' Overall Attitudes, Perceived

Threat Toward, and Contact with International Students

Measure	$M_{\it diff}$	95% CI	t	p	d
Attitudes	-0.93	[-9.67, 7.96]	-0.21	1.00	-0.05
Realistic threat	1.87	[-6.91, 10.79]	0.46	1.00	0.11
Symbolic threat	-2.01	[-12.37, 8.71]	-0.40	1.00	-0.10
Linguistic threat	-20.45	[-30.87, -10.20]	-3.99	< .001	-1.02
Intergroup anxiety	-1.70	[-10.49, 7.05]	0.41	1.00	-0.10
Stereotype index	7.54	[-26.96, 41.37]	0.42	1.00	0.11
Contact quantity	23.91	[10.19, 36.13]	3.62	<.001	0.92
Contact quality	13.57	[3.88, 22.37]	2.85	.06	0.72

Note. Although bootstrapped 95% CIs are used to infer significance, Bonferroni-corrected p values for independent-samples t tests, along with effect size estimates (Cohen's d), are provided for completeness.

To answer the second research question focusing on which variables predict francophone host community members' attitudes toward international students, two separate hierarchical regression analyses were conducted for student and non-student participants. The outcome variable was attitudes toward international students, whereas measures of realistic threat, symbolic threat, intergroup anxiety, negative stereotypes, and linguistic threat were entered as predictors. All predictor variables, except linguistic threat, were entered in Step 1 simultaneously (i.e., forced entry) following previous work (e.g., Berrenberg et al., 2002; Stephan et al., 1999a); linguistic threat was added in Step 2 to assess its unique contribution to attitudes. As can be seen in Table 3, initial checks revealed multicollinearity issues within each group. In particular, in the non-student group, there was a strong association between realistic and symbolic threat (r = .77); in the student group, realistic threat was highly correlated with both symbolic threat (r = .83) and intergroup anxiety (r = .78). Considering that similarly strong associations were observed in previous research (e.g., Berrenberg et al., 2002; Spencer-Rodgers & McGovern, 2002; Stephan et al., 2000a; Stephan et al., 2002), suggesting a large overlap between these measures, realistic threat was excluded from all further analyses, which allowed for maintaining the largest set of distinct predictors in each regression model.

Table 3

Pearson Correlations Among All Variables for Non-Student Participants (Above the Diagonal)

and for Student Participants (Below the Diagonal)

Variable	1	2	3	4	5	6
1 Attitudes		80	69	40	51	.68
		[92,54]	[83,49]	[67, .02]	[73,28]	[.47, .86]
2 Realistic threat	61		.77	.52	.36	58
	[73,52]		[.59, .92]	[.24, .71]	[.03, .71]	[77,39]
3 Symbolic threat	79	.83		.62	.52	70
	[90,67]	[.69, .92]		[.36, .78]	[.23, .74]	[85,43]
4 Linguistic threat	59	.70	.69		.36	43
	[84,27]	[.49, .88]	[.40, .85]		[11, .62]	[70,03]
5 Intergroup anxiety	76	.70	.70	.68		66
	[86,64]	[.60, .89]	[.45, .84]	[.42, .84]		[85,30]
6 Stereotypes	.58	56	57	59	68	
	[.26, .83]	[73,40]	[75,38]	[76,38]	[83,45]	

Note. Bootstrapped 95% CIs provided in square brackets.

After the removal of realistic threat, no correlations among the remaining predictors surpassed the benchmark of |.70| (Field, 2018). For student participants, tests of multicollinearity revealed no tolerance values below 0.20 (0.37–0.52) and no VIF values above 10 (1.92–2.74). No residual values fell outside the ± 2 benchmark, suggesting little bias, and no standardized residual value exceeded the ± 3 value (-1.65-1.97), with Cook's distance values all falling below 1.00 (0.00–0.55). For non-student participants, tests of multicollinearity revealed no tolerance

values below 0.20 (0.36–0.62) and no VIF values above 10 (1.62–2.56). According to casewise diagnostics, there was only one case below -2 (-3.06), suggesting no significant issues (Field, 2018), and one standardized residual value below the ± 3 threshold (-3.06); however, no Cook's distance value exceeded 1.00 (0.00–0.56).

As shown in Table 4, the regression model for students demonstrated a good fit to the data in Step 1, F(3, 25) = 20.13, p < .001, with a total of 71% of variance explained (adjusted $R^2 = .67$), suggesting good cross-validity of the model. Adding linguistic threat in Step 2 resulted only in a 2% change in model prediction and did not improve the model significantly ($\Delta R^2 = .004$, p = .589); therefore, the best-fitting model included symbolic threat, intergroup anxiety, and stereotypes, but only symbolic threat, t(25) = -3.30, p = .003, and intergroup anxiety, t(25) = -2.23, p = .035, significantly predicted attitudes.

Table 4Results of Multiple Regression Analysis Using Threat Variables as Predictors of Student Francophones' Attitudes Toward International Students (n = 29)

Predictors	R	ΔR^2	В	95% CI	SE B	β	t	p
Step 1								
Constant	.84	.71	91.25	[72.92, 108.43]	7.49		12.18	< .001
Symbolic threat			-0.44	[-0.78, -0.13]	0.13	51	-3.30	.003
Intergroup anxiety			-0.46	[-0.80, -0.12]	0.21	39	-2.23	.035
Stereotypes			0.01	[-0.07, 0.11]	0.04	.03	0.17	.863
Step 2								
Linguistic threat	.84	.004	0.09	[-0.28, 0.41]	0.16	.09	0.55	.589

As summarized in Table 5, the regression model for non-students also demonstrated a good fit to the data in Step 1, F(3, 26) = 10.54, p < .001, with a total of 55% of variance in attitudes explained (adjusted $R^2 = .50$), again suggesting good cross-validity of the model. Adding linguistic threat in Step 2 did not improve the model significantly ($\Delta R^2 = .001$, p = .791); therefore, the best-fitting model included symbolic threat, intergroup anxiety, and stereotypes as predictors, but only symbolic threat significantly predicted attitudes, t(25) = -2.23, p = .03, $\beta = -.41$.

Table 5Results of Multiple Regression Analysis Using Threat Variables as Predictors of Non-Student Francophones' Attitudes Toward International Students (n = 30)

Predictors	R	ΔR^2	В	95% CI	SE B	β	t	p
Step 1								
Constant	.74	.55	76.19	[55.83, 94.14]	9.69		7.87	< .001
Symbolic threat			-0.38	[-0.73, -0.06]	0.17	41	-2.23	.034
Intergroup anxiety			-0.06	[-0.53, 0.31]	0.17	06	-0.36	.722
Stereotypes			0.08	[-0.01, 0.19]	0.05	.35	1.64	.112
Step 2								
Linguistic threat	.74	.001	0.04	[-0.31, 0.33]	0.14	.05	0.27	.791

Finally, the third research question targeted the association between francophone participants' quality and quantity of contact with international students and their attitudes toward them and their perceptions of threat from them. To address this question, Pearson correlation tests were run separately for student and non-student participants (see Table 6). With respect to

attitudes, contact quantity showed no meaningful associations for either students (r = .20, p = .294) or non-students (r = .02, p = .931), with bootstrapped 95% CIs for each association crossing zero in each case. Contact quality, however, was significantly positively linked to attitudes both for students (r = .74, p < .001, 95% CI [.45, .94]) and non-students (r = .54, p = .002, 95% CI [.20, .79]), with medium-to-strong effects (Plonsky & Oswald, 2014). In all cases, greater contact quality with international students was associated with more positive attitudes toward them. In terms of the associations between contact measures and various threat variables, contact quality showed negative relationships with all threat variables in both groups, as shown through bootstrapped 95% CIs that exclude zero, with effect sizes ranging from medium to large. Contact quantity, on the other hand, yielded only one association with a reliable 95% CI, and only for student participants, namely, between contact quantity and intergroup anxiety (r = -.30). Put differently, while greater contact quality was associated with reduced perception of threat from international students in all cases, greater contact quantity was associated with less intergroup anxiety for student participants only.

Table 6Pearson Correlations Between Contact Quantity and Quality and Rated Variables of Attitudes and Perceived Threat

	Students	(n=29)	Non-students ($n = 30$)			
Variable	Quantity	Quality	Quantity	Quality		
Attitudes	.20 [16, .56]	.74 [.42, .94]	.02 [28, .30]	.54 [.21, .78]		
Realistic threat	10 [42, .14]	48 [70,32]	14 [46, .20]	43 [64,21]		
Symbolic threat	23 [51, .07]	68 [81,55]	20 [51, .17]	69 [85,41]		
Linguistic threat	17 [44, .07]	57 [81,31]	28 [58, .07]	55 [81,13]		
Intergroup anxiety	30 [61,03]	57 [79,33]	19 [46, .18]	64 [84,34]		
Stereotype index	.37 [03, .64]	.59 [.37, .80]	.10 [35, .44]	.70 [.45, .85]		

Discussion

The present study investigated francophone host community members' attitudes toward, perceptions of threat from, and contact with international students attending English-medium universities in Montréal. To provide a comprehensive picture of intergroup relations and contact, the study targeted francophone participants representing both student (on campus) and non-student (off campus) resident communities. Although participants were similar in their attitudes toward and perceptions of all but one type of threat from international students (i.e., linguistic threat), their attitudes toward international students were predicted by a somewhat different combination of variables. Whereas symbolic threat was the sole significant predictor of attitudes for non-students, students' attitudes were predicted by both symbolic threat and intergroup anxiety. Finally, compared to non-students, students reported higher frequency and greater quality of interaction with international students. Contact quality was associated positively with

attitudes and negatively with all types of threat (except for stereotypes) for both participant groups. Contact quantity, on the other hand, was negatively linked to intergroup anxiety, and only for student participants.

Student Versus Non-Student Participants

In the present dataset, there were no significant differences between student and nonstudent participants in their attitudes toward international students, insofar as both groups of local francophones generally expressed positive views of international students. For student participants, this finding is in agreement with previous work, where domestic students generally expressed favourable attitudes toward international students on campus in various research contexts, including the United States, Australia, and New Zealand despite reporting negative stereotypes about and perceived threat from international students (Quinton, 2019; Mak et al., 2014; Spencer-Rodgers, 2001; Spencer-Rodgers & McGovern, 2002; Ward et al., 2005). For non-student participants, this finding offers a positive perspective, considering that members of local communities often express only moderate approval of international students, for example, as documented in New Zealand (Ward et al., 2009), or in fact report negative sentiments toward international students (particularly from Asia and the Middle East), as documented in the United States (Hanassab, 2006). At least one reason for participants' overall favourable attitudes likely stems from the sociolinguistic context of this study (Montréal), a multilingual and multicultural city with approximately 25% of its population representing individuals from over 100 different ethnic and cultural origins (Statistics Canada, 2021). Such diversity may have contributed to creating an atmosphere of open-mindedness in the city, which has been linked to less prejudicial attitudes (Williams & Johnson, 2011). Moreover, with four large public research universities (McGill University, Concordia University, UQAM, Université de Montréal) and several other

well-known institutions of higher education (e.g., HEC Montréal), Montréal is home to more than 175,000 students, around 18% of whom are international (La Chambre de commerce du Montréal métropolitain, 2016), rendering the population of students (international or otherwise) highly visible and therefore a common (i.e., "normal") sight in the city. To sum up, the positive attitudes expressed by both student and non-student participants suggested a potentially welcoming environment for international students on and off campus.

In line with positive attitudes, both student and non-student francophone participants reported notably low levels of realistic and symbolic threat and intergroup anxiety as well as relatively neutral stereotypical beliefs, with no significant between-group differences. For realistic and symbolic threat, these findings are consistent with the idea that social groups which possess considerable political and socioeconomic power and stability are less likely to perceive realistic and symbolic threat from outgroup members or be overly impacted by intergroup anxiety (Stephan et al., 1999b). Indeed, there is strong evidence that the francophone community of Québec feels secure in its socioeconomic status which has steadily risen over the past few decades based on variables such as mean income, the value of French in the job market, and the percentage of business ownership in the province (Albouy, 2008; Dean & Geloso, 2022; Gagnon et al., 2023; Vaillancourt et al., 2007). From a political standpoint, low levels of realistic and symbolic threat can also be attributed to the recently adopted legislation whose goal is to solidify the socioeconomic and cultural vitality of the francophone majority (Bourhis & Sioufi, 2017). For instance, passed in 2019, Bill 9 (An act to increase Québec's socioeconomic prosperity and adequately meet labour market needs through successful immigration integration) ensured that all newcomers to the province go through an extensive francization process with a strong emphasis on Québécois values. Moreover, a steady decrease in anglophones in the province,

coupled with an increase in francophone-owned businesses and in francophones' purchasing power, may have also reinforced the socioeconomic status of Québec's French-speaking majority (Vaillancourt et al., 2007). Against this backdrop, it is not altogether surprising that francophones perceived little intergroup anxiety toward international students and engaged in little stereotyping about them (Mak et al., 2012; Ward et al., 2005), despite the steady increase in the number of international students (La Chambre de commerce du Montréal métropolitain, 2016). In essence, as members of the local francophone majority with considerable economic and sociopolitical power, both student and non-student participants in this study appeared to exhibit positive attitudes toward international students, to feel reasonably comfortable about interacting with them, and to have little reason to engage in stereotyping about them.

Compared to other types of threat, perceived linguistic threat from English-speaking international students was relatively high, especially for non-students for whom linguistic threat was greater than for students. Despite their strong socioeconomic status, the francophone majority appears to persist in experiencing linguistic vulnerability, likely due to the minority status of French against the backdrop of "anglonormativity" in the broader context of North America (Levesque, 2022), which can be described as "a system of structures, institutions, and beliefs that marks English as the norm" (Baril, 2017, p. 127). Therefore, despite the preventive measures put forth by the Québec government *inside* the province such as Bill 96 (An Act respecting French, the official and common language of Québec in 2021), francophone participants likely expected international students—as members of the anglonormative community from *outside* the province—to undervalue French. Indeed, among other linguistic threat items, the statement that concerned respecting and accepting the Québec government's French-only policy in the public domain elicited the strongest responses from both student (*M* =

59.0, SD = 33.0) and non-student (M = 77.1, SD = 23.1) participants. Put differently, francophone participants may have felt threatened by the assumption that international students would disregard Québec's French-only language policy.

Even though all participants perceived a fair degree of linguistic threat from international students, non-students expressed a stronger degree of linguistic concern than students. These between-participant differences can be interpreted in several ways. First, positive interpersonal contact tends to reduce prejudice (Allport, 1954; Pettigrew, 1998) and to diminish perceived threat, which, in turn, attenuates prejudice (Aberson, 2019). For instance, Stephan et al. (2000b) showed that, for their Mexican and American participants, greater quantity and quality of intercultural contact were associated with reduced symbolic and realist threat, and greater contact quantity was also linked to decreased intergroup anxiety (see also Mak et al., 2014). It is therefore unsurprising that student francophones, who reported having considerable contact (both in terms of its quantity and quality) with international students, perceived less linguistic threat from them. Second, student and non-student participants differed in their daily use of French and English, which may have played a role in their perception of linguistic threat. Students reported a fairly balanced use of English (50.8%) and French (44.2%), and there were correlations between their perceived linguistic threat and their English (r = -.38, p = .04) and French (r = .33, p = .08) use, where greater perceived threat was associated with less daily use of English and more daily use of French. Unlike students, non-students reported considerably greater daily use of French (76.8%) than English (20.5%), yet the correlations between daily language use and perceived linguistic threat followed a similar pattern and were in fact stronger in magnitude, where greater linguistic threat corresponded to less frequent use of English (r = -.50, p = .005) and more frequent use of French (r = .45, p = .01). In essence, non-student francophones used French more

frequently than student francophones; as a result, non-students may have had ample opportunity to observe the French skills of international students and other recent immigrants, even if these interactions were infrequent, which may have contributed to non-students' greater perception of linguistic threat from international students. Third, student participants, who were generally younger than non-students (d = 1.14, 95% CI [.58, 1.68]), may have also perceived less linguistic threat because younger generations of language speakers in Québec appear to be less concerned about the sociolinguistic tension between English and French (Leimgruber & Fernández-Mallat, 2021). Finally, having chosen to study at an English-medium university, student participants may have held especially favourable attitudes toward English, for example, appreciating its value as a shared lingua franca, so they likely expected less threat from English compared to non-student members of the francophone community whose daily encounters with international students were not as frequent.

With regard to the quantity and quality of contact (see Table 2), non-students (as individuals who presumably only interact with international students off campus) predictably reported significantly lower frequency and quality of intergroup contact than students, who often have more opportunities for intergroup contact on campus, whose interactions with international students are frequently institutionally supported such as through intercultural activities (Allport, 1954), and whose status is more likely to be equal due to the shared student identity (Quinton, 2019). Nevertheless, non-student participants' average value of contact quality was considerable (60.43 on a 100-point scale), and clearly above the scalar midpoint, which contrasts with previous reports of infrequent and most importantly superficial communication between members of the host community and international students in Canada (CBIE, 2015; Zhou & Zhang, 2014) and elsewhere (Harrison & Peacock, 2010). Similarly, for both participant groups,

contact quality was always higher than quantity (see Table 2), and contact quality (rather than quantity) was always associated with diminished perceived threats and intergroup anxiety and with less negative stereotypical beliefs (see Table 6). This is a promising result, considering that it is the quality of contact rather than its quantity that enhances intergroup attitudes (Binder et al., 2009; Mak et al., 2014; Stephan et al., 2000a). Overall, compared to non-student members of the local francophone community, francophone students attending English-medium universities have greater quantity and quality of contact with international students and therefore experience less linguistic threat from international students. However, irrespective of participant status, it was greater contact quality that corresponded to more favourable perceptions of international students.

Predictors of Attitudes Toward International Students

The second research question examined various predictors of francophone participants' attitudes toward international students, and the regression models accounted for more variance in the attitudes from students (71%) than non-students (55%). In previous research comparing the predictive power of various aspects of the integrated threat theory, more variance in participants' attitudes was predicted for members of a majority (dominant) group such as White people in North America than for members of a minority group such as Indigenous people in Canada or African Americans in the United States (Corenblum & Stephan, 2001; Stephan et al., 2002). Considering that both participant groups represented the francophone majority in the context of Montréal (Québec), the reported differences in model prediction are most likely attributable to the nature of each group's contact with international students. To illustrate, having greater frequency and quality of contact with international students, student participants may have formed richer and more refined opinions and beliefs about them, leading to more homogenous

group-level attitudes. By contrast, non-student participants may have expressed variable perceptions of international students, based on their person-specific and often infrequent patterns of contact. To take another example, in a study of attitudes toward cancer and AIDS patients (Berrenberg et al., 2007), various subcomponents of the integrated threat theory accounted for more variance in participants' attitudes toward AIDS patients (70%) than cancer patients (28%). Whereas AIDS has historically been stigmatized and narrowly associated with certain marginalized social groups and their lifestyles, cancer has been attributed to various causes, including hereditary and genetic reasons and life choices. In essence, perceptions are driven by people's specific experiences, where more homogenous exposure experiences (and associated beliefs) result in stronger, more consistent group responses.

Even though both student and non-student participants reported rather low levels of threat in general, zero-order correlations demonstrated considerable associations between all threat variables and attitudes (see Table 3), ranging between –.59 and –.79 for students and between –.40 and –.80 for non-students, and symbolic threat was the only common significant predictor of attitudes for both participant groups (cf. Tables 4 and 5). Thus, even in the absence of a strong perception of threat, participants who believed that Montréal is losing its Québécois character due to the growing number of international students or that international students' academic, social, and religious values are incompatible with those of Québec harboured more negativity (e.g., disdain, superiority, rejection) toward international students. This finding likely reflects the awareness of many Québec francophones that they are a cultural and linguistic minority in the broader Canadian context dominated by anglophones, which results in more concerns for francophones with respect to losing their distinct culture and language (Bouchard & Taylor, 2008). Between 2016 and 2021, the percentage of Canadians who reported English as their first

official language increased from 74.8% to 75.5%, whereas the percentage for French decreased from 22.2% to 21.4% (Statistics Canada, 2022b), which may feed into francophones' desire to protect their values regarding religion and social life. In another context, for Mexican-born residents in the United States, symbolic threat similarly emerged as the only significant predictor of their attitudes toward local-born residents (Stephan et al., 2000), likely because their culture and social values were perceived to be compromised in the dominant American culture around them.

The predictive power of symbolic threat in the present research context can also be attributed to Québec's long-standing emphasis on developing a distinct identity from the rest of Canada, particularly regarding such central issues as language, culture, education, politics, religion, and institutional organization (Secrétariat du Québec aux relations canadiennes, 2017; Warren & Langlois, 2020). These initiatives may have amplified francophones' need to protect Québec's unique character as a nation via shared values among its French-speaking residents, resulting in a heightened perception of symbolic threat from outgroups. For example, the importance of symbolic threat as a predictor of attitudes may stem from the juxtaposition of Québec's laïcité (secularism), which can be traced back to the Quiet Revolution in the 1960s and 1970s (Warren, 2020), with the religious, ethnic, and cultural diversity represented by international students. Indeed, across Canada, Québec is among the least religious provinces (Angus Reid Institute, 2022), and its distinct political stance on religious accommodation such as the passing of Bill 21 (An Act Respecting the Laicity of the State, 2019) highlights religion as a key marker of non-francophone identity, rendering it a prominent issue in the public's eye. Last but not least, there was a strong intercorrelation between symbolic and realistic threat, which implies that the role of symbolic threat in francophone participants' attitudes toward international

students must be interpreted in conjunction with the role of realistic threat. Even though francophones constitute the demographic majority (around 90%) in most regions of Québec (Statistics Canada, 2022b) and the provincial government systematically safeguards their rights and freedoms, francophones' minority status outside Québec may still render them susceptible to various forms of perceived realistic threat from international students, for instance, as individuals who compete with local residents for university admission, student bursaries, or post-graduation employment.

In addition to symbolic threat, intergroup anxiety emerged as a negative predictor of attitudes for francophone students but not non-students. This difference potentially stems from contextual factors, in the sense that intergroup contact with international students may seem less likely and therefore less anxiety-inducing for non-student than for student francophones. Indeed, local students are predictably more likely to interact with international students, which may trigger anxiety in them, and when people feel anxious, their behaviours are more likely to be informed by perceived norms and stereotypes about outgroups. For instance, investigating intergroup attitudes and perceived threat between White and Indigenous Canadians, Corenblum and Stephan (2001) reported a significant negative correlation between intergroup attitudes and anxiety for both groups. In a study of Black and White American students' attitudes toward one another (Stephan et al., 2002), intergroup anxiety again emerged as a strong negative predictor of attitudes. Similarly, in an interview study (Harrison & Peacock, 2010), local-born students in the United Kingdom felt that intergroup contact generated misunderstandings and embarrassment stemming from cultural and linguistic differences between them and international students. Against this backdrop, intergroup anxiety appears to be associated not only with attitudes but also with behaviour. Just as international students who feel particularly anxious not only express

negative attitudes toward local students but also actively avoid interaction with them (Fritz et al., 2008; Harrison & Peacock, 2010; Kormos et al., 2014; Williams & Johnson, 2011), as the present findings suggest, local students similarly experience intercultural anxiety and associate it with negative views about international students. More importantly, for local residents and students in particular, increased intercultural anxiety is associated with decreased quantity and quality of contact with international students (see Table 6), which is a novel finding in the Canadian context.

Stereotypes failed to emerge as a significant predictor of both student and non-student francophones' attitudes toward international students. With regard to student francophones, as younger individuals, they might be more concerned about self-relevant threats than group-level issues, including stereotypes, compared to non-student francophones, who are relatively older working professionals (Aberson & Gaffney, 2008). As for non-student francophones, less reliance on stereotypes in terms of intergroup attitudes can be attributed to their reported contact patterns with international students. Despite reporting lower frequency and quality of contact with international students compared to student francophones, non-student francophones still reported close to average contact quantity as well as above-average contact quality with international students. Thus, positive contact may have helped non-student francophones question common stereotypes about international students and view them as a heterogenous group of individuals instead of a social group with identical traits.

Last but not least, one of the goals of this study was to examine the predictive validity of linguistic threat for francophone participants' attitudes toward international students. In fact, linguistic threat was expected to have a unique contribution to attitudes, in light of recent legislation aiming to strengthen the status of French such as Bill 96 (An Act respecting French,

the official and common language of Québec, 2021) and increased support for French inside and outside Québec (Bouchard, 2023; Kircher, 2012, 2014; Leimgruber & Fernández-Mallat, 2021). Although linguistic threat was negatively associated with attitudes for both students and nonstudents (see Table 3), this variable failed to account for unique variance in their attitudes after accounting for other threat variables. Instead of suggesting that language does not play a role in francophones' attitudes toward international students, this finding most likely reflects how language has been intertwined with the values and beliefs systems of francophone Québécers and how language cannot be easily separated from other types of threat (e.g., symbolic threat). That is, for local francophones, French has both a linguistic and a symbolic value, as it lies at the heart of Québec francophone identity (Secrétariat du Québec aux relations canadiennes, 2017, p. 14; Warren & Langlois, 2020) and critically functions as a common, unifying element across Québec's population (Warren & Oakes, 2011). The current findings likely reflect this reality, as shown by strong associations between linguistic and symbolic threats for both students (r = .69) and non-students (r = .62). Thus, in certain contexts such as Ouébec where language is a key aspect of social identity, linguistic and symbolic threats are inherently intertwined.

The Contact-Attitudes Link

With respect to the third research question, which explored the link between participants' contact with international students and their attitudes toward them, contact quality rather than quantity showed a significant positive relationship for both student and non-student participants. Participants who reported greater contact quality with international students (e.g., evaluating it through such descriptors as intimate, positive, and cooperative) expressed more favourable attitudes toward them, demonstrating more acceptance, affection, and approval of international students. This result is consistent with the idea that high-quality (i.e., positive) contact enhances

attitudes between members of different groups (Allport, 1954; Pettigrew & Tropp, 2006) and that the link between attitudes and contact is stronger for contact quality than quantity (Berrenberg et al., 2007; Binder et al., 2009; Mak et al., 2014; Stephan et al., 2000b). For instance, in a study of attitudes and contact between Australian-born and international students, contact quality was the strongest predictor of intergroup attitudes, whereas contact quantity did not produce any significant relationship (Mak et al., 2014). Therefore, the present findings yet again emphasize the importance of quality over quantity with respect to the contact—attitudes link between host community members and international students in the Canadian context.

Contact quality was also significantly associated with all perceived threats, which is in line with previous research in Canada. For instance, greater contact quality was associated with reduced realistic threat and intergroup anxiety for Indigenous Canadians, whereas greater contact quality was similarly linked to less realistic and symbolic threat, decreased intergroup anxiety, and less negative stereotyping for White Canadians (Corenblum & Stephan, 2001). Investigating attitudes and contact between two religious groups in Northern Ireland, Tausch et al. (2007) similarly found a significant negative association, where greater perceived threat (in the form of symbolic and realistic threat and intergroup anxiety) was associated with less contact quality. Therefore, the present study not only confirms the link between contact quality and various perceived threat variables (Islam & Hewstone, 1993; Mak et al., 2014; Stephan et al., 2000b) but also extends this work by demonstrating a similar association between contact quality and linguistic threat (Mak et al., 2014). Considering the central role that language plays in distorting one's perception of others as well as in expressing, perpetuating, or revealing prejudicial attitudes (Collins & Clement, 2012), this finding is unsurprising. For both student and nonstudent francophones, low quality contact with international students was linked with heightened

linguistic threat. To elaborate, when contact with international students was perceived as less favourable (e.g., superficial, competitive), these students were considered to pose greater threat to the status of French in Québec and to be less willing to accommodate to French during intergroup encounters. A major takeaway from this finding is that attempts to reduce perceived threat from international students, particularly linguistic threat, should include efforts to enhance the quality of contact between international students and francophone host community members.

Even though a recent meta-analysis of the contact-prejudice relationship suggests that contact quantity alone, such as more frequent interactions between ingroup and outgroup members, may have the power to reduce intergroup prejudice (Aberson, 2019), in the present study, contact quantity revealed no association with participants' attitudes. A diminished role of contact quantity in attitudes can be attributed to Montréal's sociocultural and sociolinguistic diversity, where it might be difficult to differentiate international students from similarly diverse local residents, given that the saliency of a person's group identity plays a major role in the contact-prejudice link (Hewstone, 2000). In other words, francophone participants may not have been fully aware of the frequency of their interactions with international students because the city's local population is highly diverse. Unless a speaker discloses their status, distinguishing international students from recent immigrants or members of local-born minority communities might be a difficult if not impossible task. In fact, the only association involving contact quantity was a weak negative correlation with intergroup anxiety for student participants, implying that international students have a salient group identity on campus. International students are also likely to disclose their status to their classmates, with whom they presumably interact regularly, and in North American academic contexts, international students' status is clearly demarcated institutionally, such as through tuition differentials, availability of funding, and required

coursework, all of which makes international students recognizable to their peers. For francophone students, then, increased quantity of communication with international students was associated with decreased interpersonal anxiety rather than improved attitudes (Stephan et al., 1999b), which were already quite positive. Just as for Muslims and Hindus, who both represent identifiable and large groups in India (Tausch et al., 2009), for francophone and international students in English-medium universities in Montréal, greater quantity of contact was associated with decreased intergroup anxiety, irrespective of the attitudes they might hold. Thus, whereas the quality of interpersonal contact might have strongest links to attitudes, contact quantity is additionally implicated in reduced intergroup anxiety, which is a positive finding.

Limitations and Future Research

The present study is not without its limitations. First, one key limitation is the relatively small sample size which limits the generalizability of the findings. Participant recruitment was particularly challenging during and immediately after the COVID-19 pandemic. Therefore, future research should aim to recruit a larger number of participants when and if possible. A further concern regarding participants is that, to avoid the impact of generational differences on intergroup attitudes, non-students were recruited to match students in age, so off-campus participants represented a relatively young cohort of francophones, with a mean age of about 35. Moreover, both participant groups had above-average English skills, which may have led to more acceptance (with regard to linguistic threat, in particular) of English-speaking international students. Therefore, in future work, it would be important to target older individuals with less proficiency in English, to achieve a better representation of Québéc's society. Second, despite reaching high levels in both participant groups, linguistic threat did not emerge as a significant predictor of attitudes toward international students. While this can be attributed to the

intrinsically complex relationship between linguistic and symbolic threat in Québéc, it is also possible that the operationalization of linguistic threat in the present study may have failed to capture the more nuanced aspects of language in terms of attitudes, particularly those that are separate from its symbolic elements. Thus, future research could further enhance this construct through more refined measurements.

Third, due to a strong association between realistic and symbolic threat (see also Berrenberg et al., 2002; Spencer-Rodgers & McGovern, 2002; Stephan et al., 2000a; Stephan et al., 2002), which led to initial multicollinearity issues in both participant groups, realistic threat was excluded from the regression analyses, thus allowing for the largest set of distinct predictors to be included in each model. Therefore, the importance of symbolic threat and its association with realistic threat in predicting attitudes should be interpreted cautiously. One way in which future research could sidestep this limitation would be by recruiting more participants to attain more robust regression models and by developing (rather than adapting) measures of threat variables that are specific to the Québéc context. Finally, unlike symbolic threat, which was a significant predictor of attitudes for both student and non-student francophones, linguistic threat did not emerge as a significant predictor, despite initial expectations. Considering the sociolinguistic context of Québéc, this finding was attributed to the complex role language plays in the francophone identity. To further confirm this interpretation, further research is warranted in similarly complex sociolinguistic contexts such as Barcelona (i.e., Spanish vs. Catalan) or Wales (i.e., English vs. Welsh), where language is a distinct marker of one's social identity and a subject of sociopolitical debate.

Implications

Considering that only 36–40% of international students in Canada remain in their host provinces after graduation (Choi et al., 2021), these findings can guide institutional and governmental efforts in facilitating intergroup relations and contact between host community members and international students both on and off campus, with the goal of retaining international talent after graduation. The present findings that highlight the significance of symbolic threat to the host community's attitudes are of particular importance, because it is largely sociocultural variables, including issues of culture and values, that appear to impact international students' decision to leave or stay upon graduation (Esses et al., 2018). In this regard, institutions of higher education could collaborate with such local organizations as municipal administrations, borough councils, and non-governmental entities to create promotional billboards, videos, and flyers, or organize practical workshops, panels, and Q&A sessions which directly involve both international students and host community members and dispel potential myths (e.g., various forms of perceived symbolic and realistic threats) through guided and supported interactions.

Given a negative association between contact quality and symbolic threat, any such interaction should ensure cooperation and equality between the host community and international students and should be conducive to deeper-level intergroup communication. For instance, the above-mentioned local organizations could directly involve international student voices and encourage collaborative practices between the two groups. Opportunities such as these will help host community members to better understand the lived realities of international students and will encourage international students to forge stronger social and professional bonds with host

community members, leading to healthy, symbiotic relationships between international students and the host community.

Conclusion

This study extended prior research on intergroup attitudes and contact between host community members and international students in the sociolinguistically vibrant context of Montréal. Even though both participant groups expressed similarly positive attitudes toward and little perceived threat from international students (except for linguistic threat), symbolic threat significantly accounted for both groups' attitudes, and intergroup anxiety additionally accounted for student participants' attitudes. Contrary to expectations, linguistic threat did not emerge as a significant predictor of francophones' attitudes toward international students, which was attributed to the key symbolic role that French plays in Québéc's social identity and values. Compared to non-student francophones, student francophones also reported more frequency and greater quality of contact with international students. Last but not least, for both participant groups, contact quality appeared to have a stronger relationship with perceptions about international students than contact quantity, where greater quality of contact was associated with reduced perception of threat, more favourable attitudes, decreased interpersonal anxiety, and less negative stereotyping.

Connecting Studies 1 and 2

In Study 1, both student and non-student locals demonstrated similarly positive attitudes and low levels of perceived threat. Linguistic threat, however, was relatively high among locals, particularly non-students, who also had significantly less frequent and lower-quality contact with international students compared to student locals. Symbolic threat emerged as the only significant predictor of non-students' attitudes; however, students' attitudes were predicted by both symbolic threat and intergroup anxiety. Finally, contact quality showed significant relationships with attitudes and perceived threat for both student and non-student locals, where greater quality of contact implied more positive attitudes and reduced threat. For student locals, contact quantity produced a significant relationship with stereotypes; however, this finding needs to be interpreted cautiously as the confidence interval values pass through zero.

Even though Study 1 allowed for a comprehensive exploration of host community members' attitudes toward, perceptions of threat from, and contact with international students attending English-medium universities, this study omitted international students' perspectives. With the overarching goal of providing a holistic, comprehensive view of intergroup relations between host community members and international students, Study 2 replicated Study 1 by eliciting international students' attitudes toward, perceptions of threat from, and contact with host community members, with the idea that any interaction (at a personal or group level) requires the involvement of more than one party. Indeed, it is highly likely that the success of any attempt to improve intergroup relations between host community members and international students necessitates an active involvement of both groups.

CHAPTER 3

Study 2: L2-Speaking International Students' Attitudes Toward and Intergroup Contact with Québec Francophones

Introduction

International students have become a population of growing interest among researchers, and most studies focusing on students' study-abroad experiences point out various challenges that students face with respect to social integration into their host communities. However, the sources of these challenges remain generally unclear. While some researchers highlight the role of host community members' prejudicial attitudes and discriminatory practices toward international students based on students' ethnic, linguistic, or cultural backgrounds (Boafo-Arthur, 2014; Briscoe et al., 2022; Liu, 2017; Samuel & Burney, 2003), others point out various individual student characteristics such as language proficiency (Constantine et al., 2004; Senyshyn et al., 2000), previous academic experience and family background (Heng, 2018; Munro, 1981; Tinto, 1975), and personality traits (e.g., being anxious, extroverted, optimistic) as reasons for students' challenges (Brisset et al., 2010; Yakunina et al., 2013; Ying & Han, 2006). Yet another and largely underexplored variable which might be responsible for international students' challenges with social integration might stem from students' attitudes toward members of their host communities. Although research focusing on host community members' attitudes toward international students is rather plentiful (e.g., Harrison & Peacock, 2010), there has been little work investigating international students' attitudes toward host community members formed pre-arrival or shaped by first-hand experiences while studying abroad—as a potential barrier to intergroup contact (for notable exceptions, see Latif et al., 2012; Yakaboski et al.,

2018). Given that intergroup contact tends to require an active involvement of members of both groups (Berry, 1997, 2005), the present study aims to complement existing research by examining international students' attitudes toward host community members, both on and off campus, and by exploring whether there is an association between those attitudes and intergroup contact, in terms of both quality and quantity.

Background Literature

Students' Attitudes Toward Host Community Members

Studying abroad offers a myriad of benefits for international students. From a linguistic perspective, the time spent abroad while pursuing an academic degree can be a great opportunity for students to improve their language skills through authentic interaction in academic contexts, such as when giving in-class presentations, participating in groupwork, or writing essays, and in non-academic settings, such as when socializing with peers outside coursework, pursuing sports or hobbies, or doing grocery shopping (Yang, 2016). Broadly speaking, study abroad enables international students to hone their sociolinguistic and intercultural communication skills (Kennedy Terry, 2022; Kitsantas, 2004; Regan, 1998) and develop interactional competence (Masuda, 2011) and pragmatic skills (Taguchi, 2011). Indeed, many international students cite practicing their language skills as a major reason to study abroad, particularly in Englishspeaking countries, because this experience helps students increase their job prospects and communicate more efficiently with people from diverse cultural and linguistic backgrounds (Kormos et al., 2014). Clearly, high-quality and high-frequency interaction with host community members is key to enjoying these benefits. However, despite international students' satisfaction with their overall study abroad experience (Arkoudis et al., 2019), positive interaction with

locals—particularly, one that facilitates students' social integration—is not always guaranteed (Kusek, 2015; Pho & Schartner, 2021).

One reason for international students' difficulty with social integration into a host community stems from host community members' prejudicial attitudes and discriminatory behaviour toward international students based on students' race, skin colour, ethnicity, and cultural practices. For example, domestic students have been reported to mock international students' English skills (Dovchin, 2020; Tas, 2013) and traditional hairstyles (Bonazzo & Wong, 2007) and to exclude them from groupwork (Haugh, 2016), creating feelings of humiliation, alienation, and depression. Similarly, university faculty also appear to engage in discriminatory behaviours, in some cases by relying on stereotypes in their academic evaluation of international students (Jean-Francois, 2019) or by being dismissive or impatient toward them (Haugh, 2016; Lee & Rice, 2007). Moreover, some international students experience discrimination outside university campuses overtly, in the form of verbal or physical attacks (Lee & Rice, 2007), and more subtly, in the form of unequal treatment in securing employment (Arkoudis et al., 2019; Kukatlapalli et al., 2020) and housing (Cena et al., 2021; Gbadamosi, 2018; Hanassab, 2006).

Although international students may at times choose to remain indifferent when faced with discrimination (Bonazzo & Wong, 2007; Yakaboski et al., 2018), they likely develop feelings of resentment toward locals who engage in discriminatory behaviours, and this resentment might generate negative attitudes toward all host community members. For example, one Chinese international student interviewed by Heng (2017) expressed annoyance as he criticized members of the local American host community for their heavy reliance on stereotypes about Chinese people. Additionally, because most international students report difficulty with creating a sense of belonging in a host community (Mwangi, 2016; Quinton, 2019; Rivas et al.,

2019), they might develop prejudicial attitudes toward domestic peers or members of the larger community, who as local residents possess a stable legal status, have access to various services and opportunities, and enjoy established social and professional support networks (Marginson, 2012; Paige, 1990).

Stereotypes appear to be a major cause for international students' prejudicial attitudes toward host community members, leading them to avoid intergroup contact (Latif et al., 2012). In their qualitative study spanning over a year at an American university, Briscoe et al. (2022) found that international students of colour deliberately excluded their White American peers from their social circles based on the stereotype that White Americans are racist and unwelcoming. According to other studies in the United States and Australia, most international students blame host community members for their dissatisfaction with intergroup contact, attributing their frustrations to various characteristics of local residents, including their monolingualism, where locals do not speak any language but English, as well as their superficiality, lack of interest in other cultures, unreliability, and self-orientedness (Gareis, 2012; Pham & Tran, 2015). Similar stereotypes have been attested elsewhere, with Americans perceived to be apathetic toward other cultures (Lee & Rice, 2007) and ignorant of the rest of the world (Hanassab, 2006; Senyshyn et al., 2000) and with the British considered arrogant (UKCISA, 2004). Finally, in the Australian context, because domestic students were generally perceived as "fooling around" and "expressing great ideas but not taking any action," international students from Asian countries preferred to work on course projects with conationals instead of domestic students (Volet & Ang, 2012, p. 29). International students may also exhibit prejudicial attitudes toward locals who are people of colour based on ethnoracial stereotypes. For example, East Asian international students in the United States thought that

Black, Latinx, and South Asian people were less hardworking than and thus inferior to White or East Asian people, or that dating White locals is more prestigious than dating people of colour (Ritter, 2016).

Besides various stereotypical judgments, differences in social and cultural values and ways of thinking have been reported as potential factors that hinder international students' engagement with members of a local community (Arkoudis et al., 2019; Kusek, 2015; Pritchard & Skinner, 2002; Rowan et al., 2021; Yakaboski et al., 2018), a notion corroborated by the accounts of domestic students (McKenzie & Baldassar, 2017). For example, international students in Australia believed that locals were individualistic, in the sense that they lacked closeknit social bonds with friends and family, which clashed with the collectivistic values that international students had grown up with in their home cultures (Myburgh et al., 2002). Incompatibilities in beliefs and preferred lifestyles are also evident in cases where, for instance, Sri Lankan international students in the United Kingdom expressed negative judgments about local residents who show intimacy in public spaces and who consume alcohol excessively (Pritchard & Skinner, 2002), echoing similar sentiments by international students in the United States (Briscoe et al., 2022). In Canada, international students reported cultural gaps with local students as reasons discouraging them from intergroup interaction and pushing them to socialize with other international students and fellow nationals in particular (Gopal, 2016).

Furthermore, international students tend to compete with members of their host communities over limited resources, such as university admission, grades, scholarships, internships, housing, and part-time employment (Paige, 1990), which may also trigger negativity between the two groups. Investigating potential causes of American domestic students' prejudice toward international students, Charles-Toussaint and Crowson (2010) found that realistic threat,

whereby international students are blamed for high tuition fees, fierce competition for good grades, and diminished feeling of personal security, was one of the strongest predictors of prejudice toward international students. Unsurprisingly, international students appear to be well aware of these sentiments as shown, for instance, by Myburgh et al. (2012), where they attributed their Australian peers' negativity to competition over limited university admission (see also Hanassab, 2006). Consequently, such negative feelings, whether or not they are explained through realistic threat, may be mutual for the two groups.

Finally, on the affective level, international students' social interaction with host community members can trigger feelings of anxiety and nervousness, such that students might experience uncertainty as to how they might be perceived by members of a local community, leading to avoidance of contact with locals and turning to co-nationals or other international students for social support and reassurance (Heng, 2017; Pho & Schartner, 2021; Ward & Masgoret, 2004). For example, despite their initial willingness to interact with host community members, international students in the United Kingdom reported decreased contact over time due to apprehension fueled by negative attitudes and behaviours from local residents, who often mocked students' language errors, which in turn caused students to seek friendships in other social circles (Kormos et al., 2014). In a similar vein, Maeda (2017) showed that international students demonstrate less participation in classroom discussions to avoid feeling embarrassed by local students' negative judgements of their pronunciation. The impact of such negative reactions might in fact transcend the classroom and lead international students to avoid participating in extracurricular activities altogether (CBIE, 2015). Consequently, various forms of anxiety arising from anticipated or actual unpleasantness during communication with host community members

may drive international students to further distance themselves from their local community and develop negative perceptions about it.

Integrated Threat Theory As a Framework to Understand Prejudice

In light of a wide range of potential origins of prejudicial attitudes, including negative stereotypes, social and cultural differences, competition over limited resources, and anxiety about intergroup contact, the present study adopts Stephan and Stephan's (2000) integrated threat theory as a descriptive framework to provide a comprehensive perspective on various potential sources of international students' attitudes toward host community members. Largely informed by Tajfel's (1970) social identity theory which pivots around the notions of ingroup and outgroup membership to account for attitudes in intergroup relations, where individuals belonging to the same social group are favoured over outsiders, the integrated threat theory proposes four major variables leading to prejudice (Stephan, 2014; Stephan & Stephan, 1985, 1996). These variables include realistic threats (i.e., threats to a group's economic and political wellbeing), symbolic threats (i.e., threats to a group's cultural values, beliefs, and morals), intergroup anxiety (i.e., apprehension over potential negative outcomes of intergroup contact such as losing face), and negative stereotypes (i.e., sweeping and mostly negative generalizations about members of another group). Whereas international students' competition over limited resources and opportunities such as university admission, part-time employment, and housing can be understood as realistic threats, various cultural differences between local residents and international students such as those pertaining to religious practices, interpersonal relationships, dress, and appearance are considered symbolic threats. Negative stereotypes encompass international students' preconceived notions about host community members such as that they

are racist, arrogant, or superficial. Finally, intergroup anxiety involves students' apprehension about establishing or maintaining contact with members of a local community.

Conspicuously absent from this framework is, however, the role of language in prejudicial attitudes, since previous work on prejudice has mostly investigated relations between groups who share a common language such as intergroup attitudes of Black and White Americans (Stephan et al., 2002). In other cases, language has generally been subsumed under intergroup anxiety, as described previously (e.g., Harrison & Peacock, 2010). However, given the importance of international students' second language (L2) skills for communication with a local community (Spencer-Rodgers & McGovern, 2002; Surtees, 2019; Zhou & Zhang, 2014), language and especially language-related attitudes warrant a separate focus. For example, international students' language might elicit distinct reactions (i.e., both positive and negative) from members of a local community, and these attitudes might have an impact on intergroup relations. In support of this, Kormos et al. (2014) showed that international students' low language proficiency elicited negativity from locals outside a university campus (e.g., during encounters with salespersons), resulting in students' feeling dismissed or ignored. There is also evidence that individuals who do not have a strong sense of ethnic identity are more accepting of L2 accents (Bresnahan et al., 2002), suggesting that the sociocultural and political climate may be instrumental in how language attitudes are created and maintained and, by extension, in how international students are treated. For instance, negative encounters might be specific to particular members of a local community, such as those with a strong sense of ethnic identity, and these encounters might lead to international students feeling embarrassed and intimidated (Haugh, 2016; Heng, 2018), which would preclude further communication. From the perspective of international students, some attribute their communication difficulties with locals not

necessarily to their own language skills but to locals' lack of desire to engage with them (Marginson, 2012). More relevant to the context of the present study, there is evidence of language-based negativity toward the francophone population from both anglophones (i.e., first-language English speakers) and allophones (i.e., speakers of first languages other than English or French), who are linguistic minorities in the province, whereby the francophone population is considered close-minded and excessively patriotic and protective of French (Groff et al., 2016). Accordingly, international students may internalize at least some of these negative perspectives, which can in turn influence their attitudes toward local francophones. Therefore, an important goal of this study is to extend the integrated threat theory by examining international students' language-based attitudes (i.e., linguistic threat) with respect to the host community as a separate variable.

Contact with Host Community Members and Prejudice

Research on the quantity and quality of intergroup contact between international students and local host community members portrays a dismal picture. In the United States, Gareis (2012) found that a considerable number of international students (38.1%) had zero local friends.

Similar challenges with building friendships with locals have also been reported by international students elsewhere in the United States (Rajapaksa & Dundes, 2002), the United Kingdom (Gbadamosi, 2018; UKCISA, 2004), Australia (Gresham & Clayton, 2011), New Zealand (Ward & Masgoret, 2004), and Canada (CBIE, 2015; Grayson, 2008). With respect to the quality of friendships, reported relationships tend to be superficial and short-lived (Gresham & Clayton, 2011; Zhang & Zhou, 2010). In support of these findings, Gareis (2012) showed that the majority of international students (66.3%) were either dissatisfied or only somewhat satisfied with the quality of their friendships with locals.

Despite the early suggestion that contact between individuals who share equal social status and common goals may decrease prejudice (Allport, 1954; Pettigrew, 1998), findings of more recent empirical work suggest a more nuanced, context-sensitive relationship. For instance, González et al. (2008) found a direct association between the frequency of intergroup contact and prejudice toward Muslims in the Netherlands, where less contact was associated with increased prejudice. Berrenberg et al. (2002) showed a similar link between contact and prejudice toward cancer patients but not AIDS patients, again with reduced contact linked to stronger prejudicial attitudes. However, contact also seems to have an indirect effect on prejudice via intergroup anxiety, stereotypes, and symbolic and realistic threats, such that the frequency of positive contact leads to less reliance on stereotypes (González et al., 2008) and decreased intergroup anxiety (Voci & Hewstone, 2003), both of which minimize prejudice. Moreover, negative contact experiences often amplify perceived threat, which exacerbates prejudicial attitudes (Corenblum & Stephan, 2001).

With respect to contact quality versus quantity, the quality of interaction might be a better predictor of attitudes toward ethnic minorities than its frequency (Binder et al., 2009). For instance, Australian-born domestic students' quality of contact with international students (e.g., in terms of pleasantness, superficiality, and competitiveness) was a stronger predictor of their attitudes, measured via reactions to statements such as "I like having international students in my class," than the quantity of their contact with international students. Moreover, contact and prejudice have reciprocal links, meaning that prejudice also seems to affect intergroup contact quantity and quality (Binder et al., 2009), which corresponds to the experiences reported by international students of colour, who avoided contact with White domestic peers on the assumption that White students are racist (Briscoe et al., 2022). Therefore, in the present study,

both the quantity and quality of international students' contact with local residents are examined in relation to students' attitudes toward and their perceived threat from host community members.

The Current Study

Prior research investigating various barriers to international students' social adjustment in a local community has mostly relied on the accounts of host community members, eliciting their attitudes toward and expectations from international students. Although some studies have targeted international students' perspectives (e.g., Heng, 2017), their primary focus has been on students' expectations from the host community (e.g., "I wish they were more understanding") but not their attitudes toward and their perceptions of its members (e.g., "Because they are impatient, I don't want to interact with them"), except for a few previous attempts (e.g., Latif et al., 2012). Further, even though previous research on international students' intergroup contact in a university context has included academic faculty and staff, in addition to domestic students (e.g., Harryba et al., 2013; Trice, 2003), this work has neglected members of the larger community (i.e., locals working and residing off campus), whose behaviours impact international students' experiences in their host communities. For this reason, the present study targeted both on- and off-campus contexts to elicit international students' attitudes toward not only local students but also local residents of the larger community (i.e., non-students) where international students may be more susceptible to prejudice and discrimination (Cena et al., 2021; Hanassab, 2006).

Even though it is important to understand attitudes, behavioural manifestation of these attitudes—especially in the form of intergroup contact—might be even more crucial, given that interaction with local community members provides international students with opportunities to

use language in an authentic manner and to develop intercultural communication skills (Kennedy Terry, 2022; Kitsantas, 2004; Regan, 1998). Besides facilitating international students' social adjustment in a host community (Hechanova-Alampay et al., 2002), intercultural contact can also contribute to students' professional development, in the form of professional networks useful for them as they seek employment after graduation. Therefore, in addition to documenting international students' attitudes toward members of a local community, this study also captured students' contact with those members. With respect to behavioural manifestations of prejudice, previous research has explored how threats (realistic and symbolic) affect language use, such that people who feel threatened by members of another social group tend to use more derogatory language to describe them (Albarello & Rubini, 2018). To contribute to this line of research, the present study explored whether and how prejudice manifests in intergroup contact behaviours. Given that contact quality and quantity might differ in their association with attitudes and behaviours (Binder et al., 2009), this study investigated both the quality and the quantity of international students' contact with their host community.

Lastly, given the potentially unique role of language in intergroup attitudes, the present study also extended the integrated threat theory by incorporating language as an additional variable explaining international students' attitudes toward host community members. The study was conducted in Montréal, Québec, which is a particularly fitting environment to explore language-related attitudes, for example, in terms of international students' reactions to language policy or to language ideology in the host community. First, the precarious state of French in relation to English has dominated Québec's social and political life for decades (Fraser, 2006), illustrated by the formation of the French Language Office in 1961 and the passing of Bill 22 (Official Language Act) in 1974, Bill 101 (Charter of the French Language) in 1977, and more

recently Bill 96 (An Act respecting French, the official and common language of Québec) in 2022 (Busque, 2022). In this context, the local francophone community's increased focus on French may translate to their heightened expectation for international students to speak and understand French, even if those students are studying at English-medium universities, which may create tensions for students and may elicit negative reactions from them if they are unable to conform to this expectation. Moreover, the recently adopted Bill 96 further limits the number of students allowed in English-medium educational institutions, restricts the use of English in public and professional domains, and prohibits government services in a language other than French beyond the initial 6-month time limit, all of which may create apprehension for international students with little or no background in French.

Furthermore, in an effort to protect the status of French, the Québec government recently suggested nearly doubling the tuition fee for out-of-province students attending English-medium universities in Québec (McGill University, Concordia University, and Bishop's University) as of September 2024 (Buongiorno, 2023; The Consortium of English-language CEGEPs, Colleges and Universities of Quebec, 2023; Greenfield, 2023). Although the tuition hike was later revised to a 33% increase, the government mandated that 80% of out-of-province students must achieve at least an intermediate level of French by graduation and that a failure to do so would have negative financial consequences for these English-medium educational institutions (Lapierre, 2023). As for international students, the provincial government treats students from French-speaking countries such as France and Belgium as domestic or out-of-province Canadian students depending on the degree they pursue, while the remaining students are expected to pay upwards of CA\$20,000 annually for their education (Greenfield, 2023). This differential treatment of international students based on language background, along with the message that

they are not as welcome as French-speaking students, may result in English-speaking international students' developing feelings of resentment and negativity toward the local community.

Against this sociolinguistic backdrop, the present study targeted international students in English-medium universities to explore this population's attitudes toward francophone host community members. Indeed, international students, with their attitudes toward local residents, have been a neglected segment of Québec's population, given that previous research on language attitudes in this context has traditionally focused on the perspectives of Canada-born English or French speakers (Bourhis, 1983; Leimgruber & Fernández-Mallat, 2021; Sioufi & Bourhis, 2018), with only a handful of exceptions involving individuals whose first language is neither English nor French (Kircher, 2014, 2016). Considering these gaps in prior literature, this study was guided by the following research questions:

- 1. Is there a difference between international students' attitudes toward, perceptions of threat from, and contact with student and non-student members of the Montréal francophone community?
- 2. Which variables (i.e., realistic threat, symbolic threat, intergroup anxiety, negative stereotypes, linguistic threat) account for international students' attitudes toward student and non-student members of the Montréal francophone community?
- 3. What is the association between international students' quality and quantity of contact with student and non-student members of the Montréal francophone community and their attitudes toward and perceptions of threat from them?

Method

Participants

Following Phakiti et al. (2013), international students were defined as individuals pursuing tertiary-level education in a country of which they do not hold citizenship or permanent residency at the time of the study. For the present study, 60 L2 English-speaking international students (33 females, 26 males, 1 non-binary) with a mean age of 26.5 years (SD = 5.0, range = 19–43) were recruited from English-medium universities in Montréal. A focus on international students enrolled in English-medium studies was particularly fitting, considering that over half of all international students in Canada are from countries where English is spoken as a second or additional language (e.g., China, India) (CBIE, n.d.). Focusing on English-speaking international students was also timely in light of the recently proposed tuition hike for out-of-province applicants, which disproportionately impacts L2 English-speaking international students. The participating students pursued various academic degrees, including BA (22), MA (28), PhD (9), and other professional certificates (1), and they represented a wide range of ethnicities, the majority being East Asian (14), South Asian (9), Arab (7), West Asian (7), Southeast Asian (6), and Latin American (5). Their length of residence in Montréal was 2.9 years on average, with considerable variability among participants (SD = 2.2, range = 2 months-10 years), which ensured that the findings would not be directly attributable to international students' initial culture shock or acculturative stress (Berry, 2005) and that their impressions of their host community might reflect not only their preconceived ideas but also their first-hand experience in the community. More than half of participants (36) worked part-time during their studies.

Participants self-reported their listening, speaking, reading, and writing proficiency in English and French by using 100-point scales where 0 corresponded to "not competent at all"

while 100 meant "very competent," and these scores were averaged to calculate the overall proficiency for each participant per language. Their overall proficiency in English (M = 92.3, SD = 8.3) was markedly higher than in French (M = 33.2, SD = 29.9). Participants also reported their daily language use allocating percentage values to English, French, and Other, totalling up to 100%. They mostly used English (M = 62.1%, SD = 20.8) and other languages (M = 30.7%, SD = 20.3), with very limited use of French (M = 7.2%, SD = 8.6). They also reported little familiarity with Québec French (M = 34.5, SD = 32.6), using a 100-point scale, where 0 corresponded to "not at all" and 100 indicated "very much."

Materials

To examine international students' attitudes toward local community members, determine which variables account for those attitudes, and understand the role of intergroup contact in this relationship, the same measures used in Study 1 were adapted for this study, which facilitated direct comparisons between the two datasets (see Appendix C for the full list of measures). To help international students reflect on their attitudes toward student and non-student host community members, the following brief statements were provided to contextualize the relevant questionnaire items targeting student and non-student francophones, respectively:

As you respond to the items below, please think about local francophone students you may encounter on campus (e.g., classmates, residence assistants) with little or some English background and who mostly use French in their day-to-day activities on and off campus.

As you respond to the items below, please think about local francophone professionals you may encounter off campus (e.g., salesperson, bus driver, hairdresser, police officer) in Montréal with little or some English background and who mostly use French in their day-to-day activities.

Following Study 1, all questionnaire items, except for those measuring stereotypes (see below), were presented through 100-point sliding scales (with no numerical markers), with the two relevant endpoints labelled negatively on the left (e.g., "totally disagree," corresponding to 0) and positively on the right (e.g., "totally agree," corresponding to 100) and the initial slider position set in the middle.

Attitudes Toward Host Community Members

Similar to Study 1, an evaluative/emotional reactions questionnaire, adopted from Corenblum and Stephan (2001), was used to measure international students' attitudes toward francophone host community members. Participants reacted to six positive and six negative emotions, rating the degree to which they experience these affective states (e.g., affection, hatred, rejection), once in relation to student francophones and another time in relation to non-student francophones (i.e., members of the larger off-campus francophone community in Montréal who did not pursue an academic degree at the time of data collection).

Sources of Prejudice Toward Host Community Members

As in Study 1, based on the integrated threat theory (Stephan & Stephan, 2000), there were measures of four types of threat (realistic threat, symbolic threat, intergroup anxiety, negative stereotypes), along with a separate measure of linguistic threat (i.e., language-based attitudes), which was specifically developed for this study, with all measures targeting

international students' reactions toward members of the local francophone community. There were equivalent items eliciting participants' separate reactions to local student and non-student francophones.

Realistic threat was captured through six statements adapted from early research on international students' experiences in their host communities (e.g., Spencer-Rodgers & McGovern, 2002; Ward et al., 2005), with necessary adjustments for all target statements to reflect international students' experience with members of the local francophone community. For instance, the statement from Study 1 "They [international students] take jobs away from local students in Montréal (e.g., part-time employment as a barista off campus, teaching/research assistantships on campus)" was modified to read: "They [local francophone students] take jobs away from international students in Montréal (e.g., part-time employment as a barista off campus, teaching/research assistantships on campus." To take another example, the statement "Being paired with an international student for a group project in class can cause me to receive a lower grade than I otherwise would get when paired with a local classmate" was replaced with the following statement: "Being paired with a local francophone student for a group project in class can cause me to receive a lower grade than I otherwise would get when paired with another international student or someone from my own country." To create equivalent items targeting members of off-campus community, all statements were adjusted to reflect a different reference group. For instance, the statement concerning student francophones "They decrease the quality of international students' overall study abroad experience by being unwelcoming on campus" was altered to target non-student francophones off campus: "They decrease the quality of international students' overall study abroad experience by being unwelcoming off campus."

Across all statements, the pronoun "they" referred to either student or non-student members of the local francophone community, which was clear from the relevant contextualizing statement.

Symbolic threat was captured through seven statements adopted from Study 1 in line with previous research that employed similar measures (Spencer-Rodgers & McGovern, 2002; Ward et al., 2005), with word-level changes introduced to focus on local francophones (e.g., "They [international students] do not respect Québécois values and ways of living during their time at school" was modified as "They [local francophone students] do not respect international students' social and cultural values and ways of being"). The items targeting local student and non-student francophone community members were identical. Intergroup anxiety was measured following Corenblum and Stephan (2001), and participants were asked to express their feelings when interacting with host community members by reacting to 12 adjectives, using a 100-point scale with endpoints labeled "not at all" (corresponding to 0) and "very much" (corresponding to 100): apprehensive, friendly, uncertain, comfortable, worried, trusting, threatened, confident, awkward, safe, anxious, at ease. This measure was also identical with respect to participants' reactions to student and non-student francophone locals.

Finally, as in Study 1, negative stereotypes were captured via a composite stereotype index, following Stephan and Stephan's (1996) suggestion. On the basis of previous work (Corenblum & Stephan, 2001; Gareis, 2012; Hanassab, 2006; Pham & Tran, 2015; Senyshyn et al., 2000), 12 traits were selected, with half designating positive and half reflecting negative attributes and all relevant to host community members from the perspective of international students (welcoming, close-minded, clean, arrogant, cultured, ignorant, disinterested, sociable, reliable, superficial, considerate, aggressive). Participants first indicated the percentage of local community members (separately for student and non-student locals) who they thought may

possess these traits (0–100%) and then rated the favourableness (i.e., valence) of each trait on a 10-point scale where –5 corresponded to "very unfavourable" and +5 corresponded to "very favourable." These scores were then used to create a composite stereotype/evaluation index (see Data Analysis).

The dimension of linguistic threat was measured through seven statements (out of the eight) adapted from Study 1 to elicit international students' attitudes toward Québec's language policy and the prevalent language ideology in the province. Similar to Study 1, these items were informed by previous work on attitudes toward French in Québec that targeted francophones' ethnic group affiliation (Gatbonton & Trofimovich, 2008; Kircher, 2012) and were updated to reflect recent language-related legislation (i.e., Bill 96). Items regarding Québec's language policy involved such statements as: "They [local francophones] must accept that, when necessary, I [as an international student] should be offered services in a language other than French (such as English)" and "They [local francophones] must understand that English is a major global language and be more flexible about French." Reactions about language use in the community were elicited through statements such as "I don't mind if they expect all signs and announcements to be only in French in the public domain in Montréal" (reverse-scored).

Intergroup Contact

For intergroup contact, the same measures from Study 1 were used in this study to elicit participants' frequency of contact with local francophone students in four different contexts of interaction: working in a study group, sharing class notes, doing group assignments, and communicating during free time outside class (at coffee shops, restaurants, bars, etc.).

Comparable contexts were created to capture participants' interaction with non-student francophone locals: at work, in my neighbourhood, when using public transportation, and outside

the university in the social domain (at coffee shops, restaurants, bars, etc.). The measure of contact quality consisted of six 100-point semantic differential scales adopted from Ward et al. (2005) asking participants how they would describe their interaction with student and non-student francophone locals: unequal—equal, involuntary—voluntary, superficial—intimate, unpleasant—pleasant, competitive—cooperative, and negative—positive. The scales targeting student and non-student francophones were identical.

In addition to the quantitative data, the present study also collected qualitative data from participants via open-ended questions that elicited international students' particularly negative/positive interactions with the host community as well as their views on how to ameliorate intergroup relations between international students and the host community. However, this set of data fell outside the scope of the present study and thus was not explored further.

Procedure

The data collection procedure was identical to that of Study 1. After providing their consent and receiving information about the purpose of the study, participants completed all questionnaires using the online survey platform LimeSurvey (https://limesurvey.org), which provided a convenient and reliable means of data collection, as described in Study 1. Each questionnaire was presented in the same order as in Study 1 and included a comparable number of items. Half of participants completed the questionnaires focusing on student francophones first, followed by their reactions to non-student francophones. This order was reversed for the other half of participants to minimize potential task order effects. Participants finally filled out a background questionnaire similar to the one used in Study 1 to collect information about their demographic, language, and educational backgrounds (see Appendix D). Before the final

submission of their responses, participants were provided with an open-ended textbox to note any technical issues they encountered in the survey or to leave any comments regarding the study. The entire survey was presented to and completed by participants in English, and they received CA\$20 as compensation for their time.

Data Analysis

Data analysis was identical to that in Study 1. Negatively worded items for attitudes were reverse-scored so that higher scores corresponded to more positive attitudes. For realistic, symbolic, and linguistic threat as well as intergroup anxiety, positively worded items were also reverse-scored so that higher scores meant greater threat and anxiety. All ratings (except negative stereotypes) were checked for item reliability by computing Cronbach's alpha for each variable, separately for questionnaire items targeting student francophones (.84 for attitudes, .75 for realistic threat, .88 for symbolic threat, .68 for linguistic threat after removing one item with low item-total correlation, .89 for intergroup anxiety, .79 for negative stereotypes, .81 for contact quantity, and .85 for contact quality) and for questionnaire items targeting non-student francophones (.86 for attitudes, .83 for realistic threat, .87 for symbolic threat, .65 for linguistic threat after removing one item with low item-total correlation, .90 for intergroup anxiety, .81 for negative stereotypes, .90 for contact quality, .66 for contact quantity after removing one item with low item-total correlation). While the low reliability of contact quantity can be explained by participants' distinct patterns of contact with locals, the low reliability of linguistic threat may stem from the heterogeneity in participants' reactions to the present sociolinguistic context of Montréal. These two values notwithstanding, item reliability was deemed sufficient; therefore, composite scores were obtained for each variable targeting student and non-student francophones separately.

For negative stereotypes, a composite stereotype index was derived by multiplying each attributed percentage value (0–100%) by the relevant valence score (from –5 to 5) per trait, then computing the mean across the 12 traits. Thus, depending on the valence score attributed, stereotype index scores ranged between –500 and 500, which corresponded to the negative and positive attitudinal scalar endpoints, respectively. Apart from four individuals who raised an issue with the clarity of a handful of questionnaire items without specifically pointing out a section or an item (e.g., some questionnaire items are not clear, some adjectives used were ambiguous), the remaining participants reported no difficulty with the online survey or the items. After a close inspection of the data, these four participants were not found to be outliers in any measure; therefore, their data were retained in all analyses. Participants completed the survey within about 32 minutes, which was deemed reasonable based on pilot testing.

Similar to Study 1, given the lack of normality observed across multiple variables, robust statistics were performed through comparisons of bootstrapped BCa 95% confidence intervals (CIs) for differences between group means. Because bootstrapped CIs are not impacted by score distributions (Field, 2018), these analyses are robust to violations of normality and are therefore more preferable to traditional nonparametric tests (Larson-Hall, 2016). Effect sizes were interpreted based on previous literature (Plonsky & Oswald, 2014), using Cohen's *d* for withingroup contrasts (0.60, 1.00, and 1.40) and *r* for correlation strength (.25, .40, and .60), where each value designates small, medium, and large effects, respectively.

Results

As illustrated in Table 7, international students attending English-medium universities in Montréal had somewhat positive attitudes toward francophone locals, with non-student francophones eliciting more favourable attitudes than student francophones. International

students also reported similarly low levels of perceived threat (below 50 on a 100-point scale) from both student and non-student francophones across all threat variables, with the exception of linguistic threat, which was above average (around 60 on a 100-point scale). With respect to stereotypes, both the mean values (around 40) and the bootstrapped 95% CIs suggest rather neutral stereotypical perceptions of locals, considering that these scores could range from –500 to +500. With respect to contact, international students reported a noticeably higher frequency and slightly better quality of contact with non-student francophones than with student francophones.

Table 7

Descriptive Statistics for International Students' Overall Attitudes and Feelings of Threat

Toward and Contact with Local Francophones

	St	udent fra	ncophones	Non-student francophones			
Measure	M	SD	95% CI	\overline{M}	SD	95% CI	
Attitudes	62.30	14.66	[58.51, 66.08]	67.43	15.54	[63.42, 71.45]	
Realistic threat	44.16	18.28	[38.93, 49.38]	42.26	22.46	[36.45, 48.06]	
Symbolic threat	37.60	20.86	[32.14, 43.06]	38.99	22.17	[33.26, 44.72]	
Linguistic threat	61.16	12.77	[57.86, 64.46]	62.45	17.87	[57.84, 67.07]	
Intergroup anxiety	44.03	16.27	[39.82, 48.23]	46.00	17.64	[41.44, 50.56]	
Stereotype index	41.79	88.88	[18.83, 64.75]	39.45	95.42	[14.80, 69.10]	
Contact quantity	45.37	23.25	[39.36, 51.37]	64.17	21.14	[58.71, 69.63]	
Contact quality	55.90	17.97	[51.26, 60.54]	56.37	18.22	[51.66, 61.08]	

Note. All values are based on composite scores, with a minimum of 0 and a maximum 100, except for stereotype index, which ranges between –500 and +500.

To answer the first research question, which asked whether there is a difference between international students' attitudes toward, perceptions of threat from, and contact with student and non-student francophone host community members, paired-samples *t* tests were run, focusing on the bootstrapped BCa 95% CI for each mean difference as a measure of between-group difference. As can be seen in Table 8, international students' attitudes toward student and non-student francophones were statistically significantly different (in favour of non-student locals), with an estimated small effect (Plonsky & Oswald, 2014), because the 95% CI for the bootstrapped between-group difference did not include 0. Moreover, international students' quantity of contact with student and non-student locals was also statistically significantly different (again in favour of non-student locals), as shown through the 95% CIs for the between-group difference that excluded 0, with an estimated small effect (Plonsky & Oswald, 2014). There were no other statistically significant differences between international students' reactions toward student and non-student francophones.

Table 8Comparison of International Students' Overall Attitudes, Perceived Threat Toward, and Contact with Student and Non-Student Francophones

Measure	M_{diff}	95% CI	t	p	d
Attitudes	-5.13	[-8.90, -1.37]	-2.73	.01	-0.35
Realistic threat	1.90	[-1.20, 5.00]	1.23	.23	0.16
Symbolic threat	-1.39	[-4.09, 1.31]	-1.03	.31	-0.13
Linguistic threat	-1.29	[-4.95, 2.36]	-0.71	.48	-0.09
Intergroup anxiety	-1.97	[-4.92, 0.97]	-1.34	.19	-0.17
Stereotype index	2.34	[-9.83, 14.52]	0.39	.70	0.05
Contact quantity	-18.80	[-25.84, -11.76]	-5.34	< .001	-0.69
Contact quality	-0.47	[-3.78, 2.85]	-0.28	.39	-0.04

Note. Although bootstrapped BCa 95% CIs are used to infer significance, two-tailed p values for paired-samples t tests, along with effect size estimates (Cohen's d), are provided for completeness.

To answer the second research question investigating which potential variables predict L2-speaking international students' attitudes toward francophone host community members, hierarchical multiple regression analyses were conducted, separately for the responses targeting student and non-student francophones. International students' attitudes toward francophone host community members was the outcome variable, while measures of realistic threat, symbolic threat, intergroup anxiety, negative stereotypes, and linguistic threat were entered as predictors. All predictors, except linguistic threat, were entered in Step 1 simultaneously (i.e., forced entry)

following previous work (e.g., Berrenberg et al., 2002; Stephan et al., 1999a); in keeping with this study's focus on linguistic threat as a separate dimension within the framework of integrated threat theory, this measure was added as a predictor in Step 2 to assess its unique contribution to explaining attitudes.

As can be seen in Table 9, the regression model for student francophones did not yield any correlations above the threshold of |.70| (Field, 2018), with the maximum value being .69, and tests of multicollinearity revealed no tolerance values below 0.20 (0.38–0.70) and no VIF values above 10 (1.43–2.76). Casewise diagnostics revealed only two cases outside the ± 2 benchmark (2.35 and 2.18), suggesting little to no bias in the model. Moreover, no standardized residual value exceeded the ± 3 value (-1.97-2.35), with Cook's distance values all falling below 1.00 (0.00–0.31). The regression model for non-student francophones similarly did not yield any correlation coefficients among predictors above the benchmark of |.70|, with the maximum value being -.65, and tests of multicollinearity revealed no tolerance values below 0.20 (0.50–0.72) and no VIF values above 10 (1.39–2.02). Casewise diagnostics revealed only one case outside the ± 2 benchmark (-2.46), suggesting little to no bias in the model. Moreover, analysis of the residuals indicated a good model fit, with no standardized residual value exceeding the ± 3 benchmark (-2.44-1.96) and Cook's distance values all falling below 1.00 (0.00–0.23).

Table 9Pearson Correlations (with Bootstrapped 95% CIs in Brackets) for All Variables Targeting Non-Student Francophones (Above the Diagonal) and Student Francophones (Below the Diagonal)

Variable	1	2	3	4	5	6
1 Attitudes		32	28	21	50	.61
		[55,07]	[48,08]	[46,08]	[68,28]	[.38, .79]
2 Realistic threat	46		.55	.30	.38	45
	[65,23]		[.35, .72]	[.05, .51]	[.14, .57]	[64,25]
3 Symbolic threat	49	.69		.47	.41	51
	[68,25]	[.53, .81]		[.23, .66]	[.18, .60]	[66,34]
4 Linguistic threat	48	.33	.46		.40	39
	[67,27]	[.10, .53]	[.22, .64]		[.14, .61]	[59,14]
5 Intergroup anxiety	56	.53	.54	.50		65
	[72,36]	[.37, .67]	[.34, .69]	[.29, .66]		[78,46]
6 Stereotypes	.50	42	64	43	59	_
	[.24, .69]	[58,24]	[76,49]	[63,16]	[75,38]	

As shown in Table 10, the regression model for attitudes toward student francophones demonstrated a good fit to the data in Step 1, F(4, 55) = 8.73, p < .001, with a total of 39% of variance in attitudes explained (adjusted $R^2 = .34$), suggesting good cross-validity of the model. In Step 2, the addition of linguistic threat resulted only in a 3% change in the total variance explained, which did not improve the model significantly (p < .08); therefore, the best-fitting model included realistic threat, symbolic threat, intergroup anxiety, and stereotypes, but only

intergroup anxiety significantly and negatively predicted international students' attitudes toward local student francophones, t(55) = -2.32, p = .024.

Table 10Results of Multiple Regression Analyses Using Threat Variables as Predictors of International Students' Attitudes Toward Student Francophones (n = 60)

Predictors	R	ΔR^2	В	95% CI	SE B	β	t	p
Step 1								
Constant	.62	.39	81.18	[69.09, 92.64]	6.60		12.29	<.001
Realistic threat			-0.11	[-0.37, 0.20]	0.11	15	-0.96	.34
Symbolic threat			-0.07	[-0.29, 0.17]	0.12	09	-0.55	.59
Intergroup anxiety			-0.30	[-0.56, -0.04]	0.13	33	-2.32	.02
Stereotypes			0.03	[-0.03, 0.09]	0.03	.03	0.18	.23
Step 2								
Linguistic threat	.65	.03	-0.25	[-0.53, 0.03]	0.14	22	-1.77	.08

As illustrated in Table 11, the regression model for attitudes toward non-student francophones also demonstrated a good fit to the data in Step 1, F(4, 55) = 9.24, p < .001, with a total of 40% of variance in attitudes explained (adjusted $R^2 = .36$), again suggesting good cross-validity of the model. Including linguistic threat in Step 2 resulted only in a 2% change to the total variance explained, again with no significant improvement to the model (p = .68); therefore, the best-fitting model included realistic threat, symbolic threat, intergroup anxiety, and stereotypes, but only stereotypes significantly predicted international students' attitudes toward local non-student francophones, t(55) = 3.46, p = .001.

Table 11Results of Multiple Regression Analyses Using Threat Variables as Predictors of International Students' Attitudes Toward Non-Student Francophones (n = 60)

Predictors	R	ΔR^2	В	95% CI	SE B	β	t	p
Step 1								
Constant	.63	.40	71.04	[55.72, 84.89]	7.30		9.74	<.001
Realistic threat			-0.05	[-0.22, 0.12]	0.09	07	-0.57	.57
Symbolic threat			0.07	[-0.10, 0.25]	0.09	.09	0.70	.49
Intergroup anxiety			-0.16	[-0.44, 0.14]	0.12	18	-1.30	.20
Stereotypes			0.08	[0.03, 0.14]	0.02	.51	3.46	.001
Step 2								
Linguistic threat	.64	.002	0.04	[-0.13, 0.29]	0.11	.05	0.41	.68

To address the third research question, which examined the link between international students' quantity and quality of contact and their attitudes toward as well as perceptions of threat from francophone host community members, Pearson correlations were computed targeting student and non-student francophones separately (see Table 12). With regard to attitudes, contact quantity showed no meaningful associations for either student francophones (r = -.12, p = .38) or non-student francophones (r = .11, p = .42), with bootstrapped 95% CIs for each association crossing zero in each case. Contact quality, however, was significantly and positively linked to international students' attitudes toward both student francophones (r = .44, p < .001, 95% CI [.21, .62]) and non-student francophones (r = .61, p < .001, 95% CI [.42, .76]), with medium-to-large effects (Plonsky & Oswald, 2014). In terms of the threat variables, as

shown in Table 12, contact quality yielded significant associations with all threat variables for both francophone groups, with effect sizes ranging from small to large. Contact quantity, on the other hand, revealed only significant associations with reliable CIs for intergroup anxiety, linguistic threat, and stereotypes, and only for non-student francophones. Put differently, for international students enrolled in English-medium instruction, contact quality was associated with more favourable attitudes toward and reduced perceived threat from both student and non-student francophones; by contrast, contact quantity was linked with less intergroup anxiety, reduced linguistic threat, and more positive stereotypes, but only in relation to non-student francophones.

Table 12Pearson Correlations Between Contact Quantity and Quality and Rated Variables of Attitudes and Perceived Threat (n = 60)

	Student francophones		Non-student francophones	
Ratings	Quantity	Quality	Quantity	Quality
Attitudes	12 [33, .10]	.44 [.21, .62]	.11 [20, .38]	.61 [.42, .76]
Realistic threat	10 [37, .19]	43 [61,21]	01 [31, .32]	50 [67,27]
Symbolic threat	.15 [11, .43]	35 [55,12]	12 [35, .14]	37 [56,15]
Linguistic threat	14 [37, .11]	53 [71,31]	29 [51,02]	37 [58,12]
Intergroup anxiety	19 [45, .10]	66 [79,46]	35 [58,06]	69 [81,49]
Stereotype index	.02 [27, .28]	.57 [.35, .73]	.41 [.14, .60]	.65 [.44, .80]

Discussion

The present study examined L2 English-speaking international students' attitudes toward, perceptions of threat from, and contact with student and non-student francophones in Montréal. Although international students generally demonstrated positive attitudes toward both groups, these attitudes favoured non-student over student francophones. International students also perceived low levels of threat, except for linguistic threat, from all francophones. However, students' attitudes toward the two francophone groups were predicted by different variables. While intergroup anxiety was the sole predictor of attitudes toward student francophones, the measure of stereotypes was the only variable predicting attitudes toward non-student francophones. Finally, international students reported lower quantity and quality of interaction with student than non-student francophones. On the one hand, international students' contact quality was associated positively with attitudes and negatively with all types of threat (except for stereotypes) in relation to both francophone groups. On the other hand, international students' contact quantity was not associated with attitudes toward either group; however, it was associated with intergroup anxiety and linguistic threat (both negatively) and with stereotypes (positively), but only in relation to non-student francophones.

International Students' Perceptions of Student and Non-Student Francophones

Even though international students are usually satisfied with their study abroad experiences (CBIE, 2018, 2021; Ward et al., 2005; UKCISA, 2004), they do not necessarily hold positive attitudes toward host community members. For example, in the United Kingdom, as high as 91% of undergraduate international students reported feeling content with their academic experience, yet many found host community members arrogant or prejudiced, which was reflected in the lack of intergroup contact between domestic and international students

(UKCISA, 2004). In response to the first research question, which focused on international students' attitudes, the present findings showed that Montréal-based, English-speaking international students generally hold favourable, above-average attitudes toward local francophone residents, expressing such positive emotions as affection, warmth, and admiration. On the one hand, this finding aligns with previous work in Canada, where most international students perceive Canadians as welcoming, tolerant, and friendly (CBIE, 2021), despite reporting various discriminatory behaviours from the host community (CBIE, 2021), especially off campus (e.g., on public transit). On the other hand, this finding is unexpected, in the sense that international students felt significantly more favourably about non-student than student francophones. In fact, it was expected that a shared university identity would be associated with positivity toward fellow students (Quinton, 2019) while perceived negativity in off-campus settings would contribute to less favourable attitudes toward non-students (Hanassab, 2006). In this study, this divergence from previous work could be attributed to international students' significantly more frequent contact with non-student than student francophones in various offcampus contexts such as in coffee shops or in their neighbourhood as well as while using public transportation. Such frequent contact, likely with different host community members, may help international students challenge common (potentially negative) stereotypes about francophone locals and perceive them as diverse individuals, resulting in more favourable attitudes.

The generally positive disposition of international students toward francophones in Montréal, as in the rest of Canada (CBIE, 2015), broadly reflects Canada's official policy of multiculturalism, adopted in 1971, which promotes support for ethnic and linguistic minorities (Jedwab, 2020). Even though Québec officially subscribes to the notion of interculturalism, where the French language and culture are prioritized, interculturalism (at least in principle) also

accepts and encourages cultural diversity and pluralism (Brosseau & Dewing, 2018). It is possible that international students acknowledged the value attached to French by Québec's francophone population and consequently developed and maintained positive intergroup attitudes despite potential linguistic challenges that learning and using French might bring, as attested by the high scores of linguistic threat in this study. It could also be that international students, who study and live in some of the city's most ethnically diverse neighbourhoods and tend to socialize with other international students, perceived little threat from the francophone community—apart from experiencing linguistic challenges—and therefore maintained positive attitudes toward the locals. Indeed, apart from linguistic threat, international students reported low levels of perceived threat, exhibited below-average levels of intergroup anxiety, and expressed largely neutral stereotypes about host community members. With respect to intergroup anxiety, which is considered a major obstacle to intercultural communication (Gudykunst, 1998; Islam & Hewstone, 1993; Stephan et al., 2000b), this is a particularly promising finding. For instance, Chinese students in the United States felt apprehensive about conversations with their domestic peers due to fear of rejection (Heng, 2017), while international students from East and Southeast Asia felt intimidated to interact with their local British peers (Pho & Schartner, 2021). Thus, the current sample of Montréal-based international students generally not only felt positive about members of the francophone majority but also showed openness to communicate with them.

In terms of realistic and symbolic threat variables, although international students usually compete with locals over limited resources, such as university admission, funding, part-time employment, and housing (Paige, 1990), and are often blamed for increased tuition fees and competition over good grades (Charles-Toussaint & Crowson, 2010), these concerns were generally rated as below-average. The highest-rated value of realistic threat involved competition

over employment after graduation (rated on average around 65 on a 100-point scale), whereas the lowest-rated value pertained to feeling unsafe on and off campus (with an average value around 20). Put differently, while physical safety was not an issue, international students felt somewhat threatened by the locals with respect to finding employment. Perceived symbolic threat was similarly low, meaning that international students did not believe that their social, cultural, and religious values were threatened or that the social and cultural values of Montréal's francophones clashed with theirs. This finding departs from previous work in other contexts, where international students voiced concerns over intergroup differences with respect to culture and social life, such as individualism versus collectivism, religious beliefs, show of intimacy in public spaces, and alcohol consumption (Briscoe et al., 2022; Myburgh et al., 2002; Pritchard & Skinner, 2002; Yakaboski et al., 2018). It might well be that international students enrolled in English-medium instruction indeed experienced little realistic and symbolic threat from local residents. Alternatively, this finding might reflect the current participant sample, which excluded specific groups who reported particularly high levels of threat in prior work, such as international students from Central Africa (Briscoe et al, 2022) and Sri Lanka (Pritchard & Skinner, 2002).

It was expected that international students would express negative stereotypes about local francophones, influenced by some of the recent political decisions adopted by Québec's government (e.g., Bill 96, 2021) and drawing on the general media portrayal of Québec as being unwelcoming to non-francophones and overly protective of the French language and culture (Bilefsky, 2021; Whichelo, 2021). Moreover, Québec is one the least religious provinces in Canada (Angus Reid Institute, 2022), and through recent legislation, including Bill 62 (2017) and Bill 21 (2019), it has been actively promoting religious neutrality and secularism. In its totality, this sociopolitical landscape was expected to contribute to international students' negative

perception of the francophone host community as close-minded or unwelcoming (A Minority Within a Minority, 2018; Marchand, 2022; Yakabuski, 2016). However, international students appeared to feel rather neutral about local francophones, in terms of the traits they ascribed to both student and non-student members of the francophone majority. Assuming that international students were aware of the social, political, and media landscape of Québec, any negativity that they may have perceived did not seem to translate into unfavourable attitudes about or stereotypical perceptions of local francophones. This is a promising finding, in the sense that any ongoing or future activities aimed at maintaining and improving intergroup relations need not focus on undoing or mitigating negative attitudes and stereotyping about francophone locals.

Even though international students perceived low levels of threat and anxiety from the local francophone community, linguistic threat was rated as particularly high. Such high awareness of linguistic differences is unsurprising, given the context of Montréal, where the linguistic divide between English and French is deeply rooted in the sociopolitical dichotomy of francophone Québec positioned against the rest of (largely anglophone) Canada (Groff et al., 2016). Montréal is a multilingual and multicultural hub, with over 100 different ethnic and cultural groups represented among its residents (Statistics Canada, 2021), and is home to two large English-medium public research institutions (i.e., McGill University, Concordia University). Nevertheless, the city's linguistic landscape is predominantly francophone, with French used in most public spaces (Bourhis & Sioufi, 2017). As mentioned previously, over the past decades, the Québec government has adopted multiple legislative measures to safeguard and promote the status of French, starting from the establishment of the French Language Office in 1961 and the passing of Bill 22 (Official Language Act) in 1974, to the introduction of Bill 101

(Charter of the French Language) in 1977, and more recently Bill 96 (An Act respecting French, the official and common language of Québec) in 2022 (Busque, 2022).

Immersed in this sociolinguistic context, international students were therefore likely highly aware of various issues surrounding French, which may have contributed to the linguistic threat they perceived from the local francophone majority. In fact, the most recent tuition increases for students at Montréal's English-medium universities, featuring dramatic fee differences in favour of international students from francophone countries (e.g., France, Belgium) over those from the rest of the world (Greenfield, 2023), illustrate the kinds of beliefs and actions from the host community which international students likely interpret as threat. Whereas international students' perception of linguistic threat from student and non-student francophones was similarly high, implying that language issues permeated both academic and personal lives of students, linguistic threat was rated the highest (approximately 80 on a 100-point scale) with respect to the lack of English in dealing with government services such as receiving healthcare and obtaining study permits. Thus, international students' perceived linguistic threat seemed greatest precisely in the domain most targeted through various measures that focus on re-affirming the importance of French.

Predictors of Attitudes Toward Host Community Members

The second research question examined various predictors of international students' attitudes toward host community members. In light of prior work focusing on the integrated threat theory, the low predictive power of regression models (around 40%) was expected, especially for attitudes of various minority groups (Corenblum & Stephan, 2001; Stephan et al., 2002; Tausch et al., 2009). For instance, in Stephan et al. (2002), regression models accounted for 65% of White participants' attitudes toward Black people (a minority group in that context),

whereas similar models targeting Black participants' attitudes accounted for only 41% of shared variance. In Corenblum and Stephan (2001), for White Canadians, regressions accounted for 70% of their attitudes toward Indigenous people (a minority group); by contrast, comparable models explained only 46% of Indigenous participants' attitudes. In the present study, regression models accounted for 39–40% variance in the attitudes that international students (a minority group in Montréal) expressed toward the local francophone majority.

However, despite being generally favourable, international students' attitudes toward local student and non-student francophones were predicted through different variables. Intergroup anxiety was the only significant predictor of international students' attitudes toward student francophones, with greater anxiety corresponding to more negative attitudes. International students who felt worried, awkward, or anxious about interactions with their French-speaking local peers were more likely to harbour negative attitudes toward them. Broadly speaking, this finding replicates prior research, where intergroup anxiety emerged as a significant predictor of attitudes for other minority groups such as Indigenous and Black people (Corenblum & Stephan, 2001; Stephan et al., 2002; Tausch et al., 2009). For international students, social and academic adjustment is more challenging than for their local peers (Andrade, 2006), so international students may have felt apprehensive about speaking with domestic French-speaking students who have the advantage of having strong social support from local family and friend networks. Communication difficulties stemming from language proficiency, common to most international students (Surtees, 2019), also seem to be a major source of anxiety because language issues (e.g., grammar, vocabulary, pronunciation errors) often lead to negative perceptions of interaction (Kormos et al., 2014). For international students in English-medium universities in particular, low or insufficient proficiency in French might not only translate to

significant communication anxiety but might also colour these students' perceptions of and reactions to local francophone students. Similarly, considering that prior contact experiences, and especially negative ones, usually determine a speaker's anxiety level (Stephan, 2014; Stephan & Stephan, 1985), the significant role of intergroup anxiety in international students' attitudes may stem from their previous negative experiences interacting with fellow students. For example, international students are sometimes ridiculed by their local peers for their language errors and accents, which results in feelings of embarrassment about and avoidance of future intergroup contact (Kormos et al., 2014; Maeda, 2017). Moreover, exclusion from groupwork inside classrooms and from social activities outside instruction (Haugh, 2016; Lee & Rice, 2007) can also lead international students to anticipate negative outcomes in future interactions and can result in unfavourable attitudes toward student francophones. This interpretation, which is generally reflected in international students' having lower quantity and quality of interaction with student than non-student francophones, must nevertheless be revisited in future work eliciting qualitative, in-depth reports of international students' actual past interaction experiences with student francophones.

Unlike international students' attitudes toward student francophones, which were predicted in the university context by self-relevant threats such as anxiety, international students' attitudes toward non-student francophones in the broader off-campus context were predicted by a group-relevant threat such as stereotypes (e.g., Aberson & Gaffney, 2008). International students who tended to ascribe positive qualities to non-student francophones (e.g., describing them as welcoming, sociable, and reliable) were those who also expressed favourable attitudes toward them. The association between stereotypes and attitudes is unsurprising, considering that international students tend to form beliefs about their prospective host community members prior

to their arrival. For instance, according to Latif et al. (2012), many Asian students had been aware of media reports about anti-Asian hate crimes in Australia prior to their arrival in the country, and this information may have contributed to the formation of negative stereotypes and unfavourable attitudes about local residents. In fact, prior literature is replete with reports of international students expressing negative stereotypes, for example, targeting the superficiality, unreliability, ignorance, and arrogance of local residents (Gareis, 2012; Hanassab, 2006; Lee & Rice, 2007; Pham & Tran, 2015; Senyshyn et al., 2000; UKCISA, 2004). Unlike this literature, the present findings showed that international students generally hold neutral or relatively positive stereotypes about the local community. This result aligns with reports from Australia, where international students expected Australians to be open and positive (Pekerti et al., 2020), and from Canada, where international students believed Canadians to be tolerant, nondiscriminatory, welcoming, and friendly (CBIE, 2018, 2021). These generally favourable perceptions of Canadians seem to extend to Montréal francophones, especially those encountered in non-academic settings. An interim conclusion emerging from these data, therefore, is that international students' attitudes toward local francophone residents correspond to their stereotypical beliefs about them, inasmuch as more neutral or positive beliefs about francophones were associated with more favourable perceptions of them.

Realistic and symbolic threats failed to emerge as significant predictors of international students' attitudes toward both student and non-student francophones. As for realistic threat, for instance, international students did not seem to be particularly concerned that francophone host community members limit their employment opportunities on or off campus. With their low proficiency in and infrequent use of French, international students generally do not compete with francophones for jobs requiring high-level French. Instead, international students compete with

other newcomers (including other international students) for limited on- and off-campus employment that does not require much knowledge of French, so this clear language-based differentiation in job prospects may have attenuated the significance of realistic threat in international students' attitudes toward the host community. With respect to symbolic threat, international students share their identity as university students with francophone peers, which might minimize the role of symbolic threat in on-campus, academic interaction (Quinton, 2019). Furthermore, international students usually build their social networks around co-nationals and other international students (Heng, 2017; Pho & Schartner, 2021; Ward & Masgoret, 2004), so they may be able to uphold their values and beliefs without perceiving much symbolic threat from local residents. Similarly, international students often reside in ethnic neighbourhoods or share living arrangements with members of the same ethnic group, so their values, cultural practices, and beliefs might not be particularly threatened by members of the local community.

A key goal of this study was to explore the predictive power of linguistic threat with regard to international students' attitudes toward Montréal's francophones. A focus on linguistic threat was motivated through prior research within the integrated threat theory, which to date has not explored language issues (e.g., Berrenberg et al., 2007; Stephan et al., 2002), and through previous work on language as an important cue to social group membership (e.g., Dovidio & Gluszek, 2012; Rakić et al., 2011; Tomic, 2013). Linguistic threat was considered of particular significance in Québec, in light of the recent legislation such as Bill 96 (2021) which limits the number of students in English-medium universities, restricts English use in the public and professional domain, and reduces English services for newcomers after 6 months of residence. Even though linguistic threat was negatively associated with international students' attitudes toward both student and non-student francophones (see Table 9), it failed to predict attitudes

after accounting for other variables. At first glance, linguistic threat might not play a critical role in international students' attitudes. However, considering the significance of language attitudes in international students' communication with their host communities (Mak et al., 2014; Kormos et al., 2014), it is possible that international students not only acknowledged the important role of French in Québec (inasmuch as linguistic threat showed one of the strongest associations with international students' attitudes) but also accepted this important role (inasmuch as linguistic threat failed to inform their attitudes). Put differently, despite the potential challenges that linguistic threat may present to international students, they do not necessarily draw on this threat in expressing their attitudes toward the local francophone majority.

Even though they may have chosen to study at an English-medium university, international students seem to be aware of the key value of French to Québec's francophones (Bourhis, 2019) and the legitimacy of French in Québec's linguistic marketplace (Bourdieu, 1991). This awareness in fact reflects a similar social outlook of Québec francophones, who tend to hold positive attitudes toward French (Bouchard, 2023; Kircher, 2012) and perceive international students favourably in various social and professional roles such as a friend, neighbour, and colleague, especially when students speak French (Tekin & Trofimovich, 2023). If the present findings indeed reflect international students' heightened awareness of the importance of French in Québec, this perspective not only would be beneficial for students in their academic, social, and professional lives but also would align with the government's efforts to protect French. Nevertheless, this rather speculative interpretation requires confirmation in future work. Lastly, the present data were collected prior to recent provincial decisions (in December 2024) to increase tuition fees for out-of-province students attending English-medium universities, where international students from non-francophone countries are required to pay up

to three times more than students from such French-speaking nations as Belgium and France (Buongiorno, 2023; The Consortium of English-language CEGEPs, Colleges and Universities of Quebec, 2023; Greenfield, 2023). It is therefore possible that international students' perception of linguistic threat and its role in their attitudes may have gained considerable prominence in the recent months as a result of these events.

The Contact-Attitudes Link from International Students' Perspective

The final research question investigated the association between international students' contact with host community members and their attitudes toward and perceived threat from them. As for attitudes, it was contact quality rather than quantity that showed significant positive relationships for both student and non-student francophones. International students who reported greater contact quality with local francophones (e.g., evaluating their contact as more intimate, equal, and pleasant) expressed significantly more favourable attitudes toward their Frenchspeaking interlocutors, describing them through positive attributes such as admiration, warmth, and acceptance. This finding supports previous work, where favourable contact had a positive effect on intergroup attitudes (Allport, 1954; Pettigrew & Tropp, 2006) and where contact quality (rather than quantity) had stronger links with attitudes (Berrenberg et al., 2007; Binder et al., 2009; Stephan et al., 2000b). For instance, Mak et al. (2014) investigated the contactattitudes relationship for Australian domestic and international students, showing that contact quality was a more powerful predictor of students' attitudes than contact quantity. The important role of contact quality in attitudes is expected, considering that positive or negative contact experiences tend to improve or impair intergroup attitudes and make or break intergroup relations (Aberson & Gaffney, 2008; Pettigrew & Tropp, 2006). Indeed, even a single negative contact experience—such as an outgroup member's prejudicial behaviour—can damage attitudes (Tropp, 2003). The present findings therefore complement prior work by confirming the value of contact quality over quantity in intergroup attitudes from the perspective of international students in Québec.

Contact quality was also significantly associated with all types of threat that international students perceived from both student and non-student francophones. In prior research, for instance, greater contact quality between the Hindu minority and the Muslim majority in Bangladesh was found to be associated with reduced intergroup anxiety for the Hindu group (Islam & Hewstone, 1993). For Catholics and Protestants in Northern Ireland, there were significant negative associations between their contact quality and the degree of realistic and symbolic threat that these groups perceived from each other (Tausch et al., 2007). And for Indigenous people in Canada, greater contact quality was similarly linked to less realistic and symbolic threat, decreased intergroup anxiety, and fewer negative stereotypes about White Canadians (Corenblum & Stephan, 2001). According to the present findings, the more deeply international students engaged with their host community, the less likely they perceived that this community deprives them of important resources, disrespects their values and beliefs, and behaves arrogantly or ignorantly, causing apprehension about future interactions. However, given the associational nature of this relationship, it is equally plausible to imagine an alternative scenario, for instance, where international students who felt little threat from their host community chose to engage in deeper, more meaningful communication experiences with its members. Regardless of its directionality, the obtained relationship between contact quality and perceived threat is good news for international students and their host communities, as this relationship emerged irrespective of whether members of the dominant social group were students or non-students.

This study also appears to be among the first to establish a link between quality and quantity of contact and linguistic threat, as perceived by international students. Given the critical role of language in human interactions, a relationship between contact quality and perceived linguistic threat was expected. On the one hand, positive contact experiences with the local francophone community (e.g., where interaction is described as pleasant, equal, and intimate) might decrease international students' perception of linguistic threat and might encourage them to acknowledge and accept the important role of French in Québec. On the other hand, increased linguistic threat perceived by international students, such as feeling unwelcome because of the lack of services provided in English, might deter international students from pursuing quality contact with the local francophone community, resulting in superficial interactive experiences labeled as unequal, negative, and unpleasant. As for contact quantity, the more contact international students reported with non-student francophones, the more they agreed with statements such as "French is the official language in Québec, so I should speak only French when interacting with locals in the public domain" and "Regardless of my country of origin, I should learn basic French prior to coming to Montréal." Thus, the more frequently international students encountered francophones off campus (regardless of contact quality), the more they become aware and accepting of the predominantly French-language landscape of the province, where French is the principal language of communication.

In addition to linguistic threat, contact quantity also yielded associations with international students' intergroup anxiety and stereotypes but only in their communication with non-student francophones, where more frequent contact off campus was associated with less intergroup anxiety and more positive stereotypes about the francophone group. Considering that the contact–prejudice link appears to be strongest when people can clearly identify their

interlocutors as members of a certain social group, such as immigrants or religious minorities (Brown et al., 1999; Hewstone, 2000; Voci & Hewstone, 2003), it might well be that non-student francophones, whom international students were more likely to encounter off campus, were more salient to them than student francophones, who were difficult to distinguish among the diverse student body of English-medium universities. Put differently, international students may not have been fully aware of their interactions with student francophones unless those speakers clearly disclosed their francophone identity, which may have effectively downplayed the frequency of these intergroup encounters for international students.

With regard to intergroup anxiety, more frequent contact with members of a social group decreases speakers' level of uncertainty and reduces their anxiety (Gudykunst, 1998); therefore, the more frequently international students interacted with francophones off campus, the less anxious they likely felt about future interactions with them. In contrast, considering that international students who feel particularly anxious about their communication with the host community tend to avoid contact (Kormos et al., 2014; Maeda, 2017; Samochowiec & Florack, 2010), anxiety may also contribute to internationals students' desire to interact with non-student francophones, decreasing the frequency of their contact. Regardless of the directionality of this relationship, the anxiety–contact link emerged in this study in off-campus communication with local francophones, which is precisely the context where they reported the majority of their communication in French.

Finally, increased contact quantity between international students and non-student francophones was also positively associated with international students' stereotypes about this group, where international students who interacted with non-student francophones more frequently tended to attribute more favourable personality traits to them (e.g., welcoming,

sociable, and considerate). When international students have more opportunities to interact with the local community, they meet, communicate with, and learn about individual people representing this community, thus perceiving them as individuals rather than undifferentiated members of a social group for which they may have developed and maintained broad (and largely negative) stereotypes (Islam & Hewstone, 1993; Pettigrew, 1998). Supporting the idea that increased contact quantity reduces negative stereotyping, for instance, González et al. (2008) showed that Dutch residents who reported greater daily contact with the Muslim community in the Netherlands held fewer negative stereotypes about this community. Considering that international students reported more frequent contact with francophones in off-campus than in on-campus interaction, it is not altogether surprising that they reported significantly more favourable attitudes toward non-student than student francophones. Put simply, contact frequency, along with degree of stereotyping, emerge as key variables which might determine international students' attitudes toward local residents.

Limitations and Future Research

The present study is not without limitations. One set of limitations concerns this study's participants. The present sample of international students included individuals from six different ethnic backgrounds but it was effectively treated as a single homogenous group. Although the sample was generally representative of the multicultural and multilingual student body enrolled in Montréal's English-medium universities, international students from different social, cultural, ethnic, and linguistic backgrounds do not constitute a homogeneous entity and demonstrate a wide range of needs and expectations (Grayson, 2007; Fritz et al., 2008; Hanassab, 2006). Therefore, in future research, it would be important to focus on and compare the attitudes of international students from specific language backgrounds to obtain a nuanced picture of their

experiences in the host community. Moreover, to provide a general perspective across individuals belonging to different generations, the present student sample included a broad range of ages (19–43). Considering that younger international students tend to perceive more discrimination (Poyrazli & Lopez, 2007) whereas older students report fewer mental health issues (de Moissac et al., 2020), future studies should control participants' age. Similarly, a further limitation pertains to international students' length of residence in the host community which varied greatly among them. As shown in previous research, the more time newcomers spend in their host community, the more discrimination they perceive (Vang & Chang, 2019); therefore, it would be worthwhile to explore the role of length of residence in international students' intergroup attitudes, perceived threat, and contact.

Because this study only focused on international students attending English-medium universities, future research could also focus on international students in educational institutions with French as the medium of instruction. Provided that students would need to demonstrate a high level of proficiency in French to pursue studies in these institutions, a different set of variables could account for their attitudes toward the host community. Furthermore, the present study was conducted in the multicultural and multilingual city of Montréal, so the findings may not be relevant to less diverse contexts. For example, future work could focus on intergroup relations between international students and their host community in contexts that are less multilingual and multicultural or in settings that are less urban and metropolitan.

In addition, even though international students considered linguistic threat as especially salient among other types of threat, the dimension of language did not emerge as a significant predictor of their attitudes toward local francophones. While this might mean that international students acknowledge, but do not respond negatively to, the prominent role of French in Québec,

it is also possible that the linguistic threat measure may have failed to account for the more sophisticated, nuanced dimension of language. For instance, all of the items contributing to this measure encompassed various provincial legislative decisions and their consequences rather than actions or reactions of individual people. In other words, the present research instrument may have captured international students' views of policymakers, who do not necessarily represent all host community members, rather than international students' opinions of the general francophone community. Therefore, in future work, researchers should employ a more nuanced measure of linguistic threat sensitive to both individual- and societal-level linguistic factors.

Implications

Given various academic and social adaptation challenges faced by international students (Andrade, 2006; Essess et al., 2018; Kukatlapalli et al., 2020; Misra et al., 2003; Tas, 2013; Zhou & Zhang, 2014), particularly those from non-European backgrounds (Senyshyn et al., 2000; Yeh & Inose, 2003), the present findings can inform efforts to ensure retention and integration of international students into their host communities. To elaborate, on campus, institutions of higher education could organize cooperative, voluntary activities involving both international and domestic students to promote deeper-level connections and decrease communication anxiety, which in turn can enhance intergroup attitudes. For instance, universities can organize peermatching wellness programs for students to pursue stress management or fitness classes acting as each other's accountability partners (Yan, 2020). Similarly, domestic and international students could be engaged in informal cross-cultural activities, such as doing grocery shopping or attending a music event together, as these activities have been shown to result in friendships that transcend students' academic lives (Pritchard & Skinner, 2002). All these initiatives would not

only promote students' healthy habits and enhance their wellbeing but would also afford opportunities for cultural and linguistic exchange.

Off campus, local organizations and municipal administrations could co-host workshops with universities to inform local residents about the contributions of international students to the community and to familiarize international students with the community's cultural and linguistic history. Similarly, to challenge negative intergroup stereotypes, it might be useful to set up panel sessions involving international students from diverse backgrounds and locals from different walks of life. Additionally, it would be helpful to create volunteer opportunities for international students to meet with non-student locals regularly, for example, as part of community service projects where international students and non-student locals address community issues through joint problem-solving and action. For international students, such volunteer activities could help cultivate their cultural awareness and appreciation of the host community, generate interest in its language, and foster solidarity with its members, as well as create opportunities for language practice (Feng et al., 2023; Finn & Green, 2015). For members of the local community, volunteer activities could help them better understand the lived realities of international students and increase their willingness to engage in cross-cultural communication. As shown in recent Québec-based research, cultivating positive intergroup attitudes is instrumental for the development of a person's sense of belonging, and intergroup solidarity encourages families from non-francophone backgrounds to pass on the knowledge of French to the next generation (Kircher, 2022). Therefore, in the long run, any activity that fosters favourable attitudes toward the francophone community would align with the Québec government's measures aiming to protect and solidify the status of French, because those who have better attitudes toward French

and French speakers would be more likely to remain in Québec after graduation and to contribute to its economic and social growth.

Conclusion

Conducted in a multiculturally and multilingually diverse Canadian city which attracts international students with similarly diverse backgrounds, this study contributes to ongoing work on intergroup attitudes between international students and their host communities. The study is timely as it was conducted at a critical time when current approaches to international student recruitment and retention are being questioned (Macdonald, 2024), when international students appear to be blamed for Canada's longstanding problems such as the housing crisis and insufficient funding for higher education (Friesen, 2023), and when Canada's previously positive attitudinal stance on immigration is gradually shifting toward negativity and concern (The Environics Institute for Survey Research, 2023). Against this background, the study's findings are largely promising. International students not only showed positive attitudes toward Montréal's francophone community but also demonstrated below-average levels of various types of threat (except for linguistic threat) from this community. International students' attitudes toward non-student francophones were especially favourable, and these attitudes were predicted through the stereotype measure, such that more favourable attitudes were associated with more positive traits ascribed to members of the francophone community. Contrary to expectation, linguistic threat did not emerge as a significant predictor of international students' attitudes. More importantly, the quality of international students' contact with Montréal's francophones was positively associated with students' attitudes and negatively linked with all types of threat perceived from these local residents, suggesting that any future attempt to improve intergroup relations should concentrate on increasing the quality of intergroup contact.

CHAPTER 4

General Discussion and Conclusion

Overview of Studies

The goal of this dissertation was to explore intergroup attitudes, perceived threats, and contact between the culturally and linguistically dominant francophone residents of Montréal and the non-dominant group of L2-speaking international students pursuing studies at Englishmedium universities. This dissertation's ultimate objective was to inform future work aimed at cultivating mutually beneficial intergroup relations between host communities and international students. Of particular interest was the role of linguistic threat in intergroup attitudes and intergroup contact, given the historical tension between French and English speakers—or the *Two Solitudes*—as the Canadian writer and professor of English, Hugh MacLennan, aptly coined it decades ago in 1945.

Key Findings

Together, the two studies that comprise the present dissertation contribute to our understanding of intergroup relations and contact between international students and host communities at a prominent time and place, where the historical tension between English and French as well as the more recent efforts to safeguard *la francophonie* have resulted in profound consequences for the future of international students in Québec, particularly those attending English-medium universities. The first key finding is that both student and non-student members of the local francophone community demonstrated positive attitudes toward and low levels of perceived threat from international students, except for linguistic threat (Study 1). In turn, international students reciprocated this positivity toward the francophone host community both

on and off campus with largely favourable attitudes and below-average levels of perceived threat, again, except for linguistic threat (Study 2). Although student and non-student francophones were similar in their attitudes toward international students (Study 1), international students reported more favourable attitudes toward non-student francophones (Study 2).

The second key finding is that, compared to other types of threat, the two studies revealed considerable levels of linguistic threat, as perceived by both the host community and international students; however, linguistic threat did not emerge as a significant predictor of intergroup attitudes for either group, likely due to its intricate and complex relationships with other types of perceived threat. While symbolic threat was a common predictor of attitudes toward international students for both student and non-student francophones, student francophones' attitudes were also accounted for by intergroup anxiety (Study 1). Similarly, international students' attitudes toward student francophones were also predicted by intergroup anxiety; however, international students' attitudes toward non-student francophones were informed by the stereotypes they held about this group.

The third key finding is that various predictor variables adapted from the integrated threat theory accounted for more variance in the dominant group's attitudes than in the non-dominant group's attitudes. The fourth key finding is that, unlike non-student francophones, student francophones reported significantly more frequent and more positive contact with international students (Study 1); in contrast, international students noted significantly more frequent contact with non-student than student francophones (Study 2). This implies a potential gap in these groups' perception of the frequency (and potentially also the quality) of their mutual contact. The fifth and last key finding is that contact quality consistently yielded strong associations with intergroup attitudes (positive in directionality) and perceived threat (negative in directionality)

across both studies. Contact quantity, on the other hand, failed to produce any considerable relationships with attitudes in either study. Nonetheless, student francophones' contact quantity was negatively linked with their intergroup anxiety over interactions with international students. For international students, contact quantity was negatively associated with linguistic threat from and intergroup anxiety and stereotypes about non-student francophones only. Taken together, these findings regarding intergroup contact imply that contact quality is a major force in intergroup perceptions and attitudes whereas contact quantity's relationship with these variables is likely tenuous and nuanced.

Overall Implications

Although traditional definitions of international students often focus on their temporary and transitory status and largely overlook their potential transition into permanent residents (e.g., Andrade, 2006; Phakiti et al., 2013), a substantial number of international students opt for permanent residency in their host community upon graduation (Choi et al., 2021). Consequently, embodying globalization and diversity, international students have become the focus of global competition among countries pursuing their academic and socioeconomic contributions. Indeed, international students play a crucial role in the vitality of a host nation as they contribute billions of dollars by creating jobs and paying taxes (El-Assal, 2020; Essess et al., 2018; Hegarty, 2014), enrich local communities with diverse cultures and global perspectives (Anderson, 2015; CBIE, 2015), and address demographic challenges by supporting population growth (McDonald, 2018; Spinks & Koleth, 2010; Statistics Canada, 2020; The World Bank, 2020). Considering Canada's recent decision to decrease the number of new international study permits by 35–50% (depending on the province) during the next two years (Wherry, 2024), shifting the focus from student recruitment to student retention is more essential than ever. Thus, given the potential role

of positive intergroup attitudes and contact in retention, this dissertation's findings offer several theoretical and societal implications which could inform future efforts by provincial governments and universities as key stakeholders.

Theoretical Implications

Considering the default positioning of international students in their host communities as outgroup members and thus the potential threat that they may perceive as "outsiders," the present research adopted Stephan and Stephan's (2000) integrated threat model inspired by Tajfel's (1970, 1974) social identity theory. The main premise of the social identity theory is that, even in the absence of previous negative interactions, the social categorization of individuals as members of an outgroup is sufficient to trigger bias against them (Tajfel & Turner, 2001). Given the role of race, ethnicity, culture, religion, and sexual orientation (among many other facets of identity) in people's social categorization, integrated threat theory suggests that prejudicial attitudes toward outgroups and their members are predicted by four interconnected yet distinct types of threat: realistic threat, symbolic threat, intergroup anxiety, and stereotypes.

In this regard, the first theoretical implication of the present dissertation is that the distinctiveness of these threats is not always warranted. Even though earlier work in North America suggested a clear distinction, particularly between realistic and symbolic threats (e.g., Stephan & Stephan, 2000; Wilson, 2001), there was clear evidence of multicollinearity issues among all threat variables in Study 1 of this dissertation, which is unsurprising considering moderate-to-strong intercorrelations reported previously for all four major threat variables (Riek et al., 2006). Of particular importance, though, was a considerably strong link between realistic and symbolic threat, which required the exclusion of the former to enable robust statistical analyses. Indeed, Berrenberg et al. (2007) found strong correlations between the realistic and

symbolic threat measures in their two studies (r = .61 and .73). More recently, Croucher (2013) also reported correlation coefficients as high as .82 between these two threat variables. Accordingly, for future research, it would be useful to conduct preliminary work to further tease apart the constructs of realistic and symbolic threat. Researchers, for instance, could hold focus group interviews with participants to understand what constitutes symbolic or realistic threat for individual people in a given research context.

The second theoretical implication from the present dissertation concerns the predictive power of the integrated threat theory with regard to dominant versus non-dominant group attitudes. In support of previous empirical work (Corenblum & Stephan, 2001; Riek et al., 2006; Stephan et al., 2002), the regression models in the present studies accounted for more variance in the attitudes of the dominant group (i.e., francophones, with 55–71% of shared variance explained) than the non-dominant group (i.e., international students, with 39–40% of shared variance explained). One plausible explanation for this imbalance is that the dominant group might have more to lose than the non-dominant group with respect to various forms of threat, and especially realistic and symbolic threat, so these variables take on particular significance in predicting the dominant group's attitudes. Put differently, as the linguistic and cultural majority, francophones are more likely to feel that international students, as newcomers, may threaten their already established social and cultural values and may exhaust the resources such as employment and housing opportunities that would otherwise be available to them only. Moreover, whereas international students have more experience with intergroup encounters as residents of a multilingual and multicultural city and students in a diverse educational setting, not all francophones interact with international students, which may increase the role of intergroup anxiety in their attitudes toward international students.

Going beyond the dominant versus non-dominant group dichotomy, Study 1 investigated the attitudes of two different groups of francophones (i.e., students and non-students) and demonstrated that different social and professional roles such as being a student versus a working professional can influence which predictors play a role in attitudes. In Study 1, there was in fact a 16% difference between student and non-student francophones in the amount of variance in attitudes explained through various threat variables. In contrast, Study 2 explored international students' attitudes toward these two francophone groups (i.e., students and non-students) and showed that there was little difference (1%) in the amount of variance in attitudes explained through various threat variables. Thus, when the social positioning of a group is constant (dominant vs. non-dominant), additional variables might be required to better account for attitudes of individuals assuming different roles within that social group. For example, in addition to group-level threat variables (e.g., realistic threat, symbolic threat), various interindividual variables such as those capturing a person's empathy, apathy, openness, agreeableness, and sociopolitical views may be needed to better account for their attitudes (Esses, 2021). Moreover, in line with Tajfel's (1970) social identity theory, which suggests that stronger identification with one's social group results in ingroup favouritism, future work would benefit from exploring the relationship between the ingroup identification of majority group's members and their perceived threat from and attitudes toward various minority groups. In this regard, non-student francophones' stronger identification with their ingroup may lead to more pronounced relationships between perceived threat and attitudes (Corenblum & Stephan, 2001; Riek et al., 2006), whereas the impact of ingroup identification may be reduced for student francophones, for whom at least some aspects of their identity (i.e., being a university student) are shared with international students (Quinton, 2019).

The third theoretical implication pertains to the role of language attitudes in intergroup relations in the form of linguistic threat. Given that a speaker's choice to use one language over another can signal group membership (Dovidio & Gluszek, 2012; Rakić et al., 2011; Tomic, 2013) and can elicit stereotyping and discrimination in various contexts (Hansen et al., 2013, 2018; Hosoda & Stone-Romero, 2010; Lippi-Green, 2012; Munro, 2003), the present dissertation aimed to extend the integrated threat theory by incorporating a linguistic dimension into the model. However, contrary to initial expectations, linguistic threat failed to make any notable contribution to explaining intergroup attitudes in either study, despite eliciting the highest scores among other threat variables and showing strong associations with intergroup attitudes. Considering the central role that language-related issues play in Québec (Busque, 2022; Greenfield, 2023; Lapierre, 2023), this finding is surprising. In Study 1, this outcome was attributed to the complex, and largely symbolic, role that the French language plays in shaping the identity of Québec's francophone majority (Secrétariat du Québec aux relations canadiennes, 2017, p. 14; Warren & Langlois, 2020). In Study 2, this outcome was attributed to conceptual and methodological issues. Conceptually speaking, international students may have acknowledged (and potentially accepted) the value of French to Québec's francophone majority. Methodologically speaking, the present measure of linguistic threat may have been overly focused on provincial legislative decisions and may not have captured language-related actions or reactions of individual people. Therefore, in research contexts such as Québec, where language is deeply rooted in social identity, more nuanced measures of linguistic threat may be needed. This is a promising area of future interdisciplinary research between applied linguistics and social psychology.

The final theoretical implication concerns the critical role of contact quality in shaping intergroup attitudes and perceived threats. Contact quality consistently showed significant associations with both perceived threat and intergroup attitudes for both the francophone host community (Study 1) and L2-speaking international students (Study 2), with moderate to strong effect sizes (Plonsky & Oswald, 2014). This dissertation also extends prior work on intergroup contact and prejudice (Allport, 1954; Berrenberg et al., 2007; Binder et al., 2009; Mak et al., 2014; Pettigrew, 1998; Pettigrew & Tropp, 2006; Stephan et al., 2000b; Tawagi & Mak, 2015) by establishing consistent negative associations between contact quality and perceived linguistic threat. To elaborate, when intergroup contact was perceived to be high in quality, members of the francophone host community were less likely to consider L2-speaking international students a threat to the survival of French in Québec, whereas international students were more likely to acknowledge the importance of French to Québec's francophone majority. And because contact quantity revealed largely inconsistent or weak links with attitudes and perceived threats across the two studies, a possible implication for future work is that contact quality is a major force in intergroup perceptions and attitudes. In contrast, contact quantity's relationship with these variables is likely tenuous and nuanced, so in order to unravel potential benefits of contact quantity for intergroup attitudes, future work might require a more controlled approach in research design.

Societal Implications

With its focus on the increasingly popular issue of intergroup relations between international students and host community members, the present dissertation provides several timely findings that carry societal implications for stakeholders within and beyond academia. First, both studies in this dissertation demonstrated above-average positive intergroup attitudes

and an overall low perceived threat by both francophone host community members and international students, which reflects a promising foundation for social harmony and cohesion between the two groups. If the present studies had been conducted in any other province, this finding could be attributed to Canada's long-established policy of multiculturalism which does not prioritize any language or culture over others and values ethnolinguistic diversity (Jedwab, 2020). However, even though Montréal is a multicultural and multilingual city and home to individuals from over 100 different ethnic and cultural origins (Statistics Canada, 2021), the province of Québec officially supports the policy of interculturalism, as defined in the 1990 Policy Statement on Integration and Adaptation, in order to safeguard and promote la francophonie within and beyond Québec (Safdar et al., 2023). As such, Québec's interculturalism prioritizes the French language and culture over others while encouraging cultural pluralism and diversity (Taylor & Bouchard, 2008). French occupies the highest rank in the sociolinguistic and cultural hierarchy in Québec's interpretation of interculturalism, which might jeopardize intergroup relations and social harmony between majority and minority groups (Safdar et al., 2023). However, mutually positive intergroup attitudes that emerged from this dissertation suggest otherwise, at least with respect to the specific groups of Québec's francophones and international students tested here. This is a positive finding, inasmuch as it implies that Québec's interculturalism can promote intercultural dialogue to challenge stereotypes and to underscore shared group values for smoother integration of newcomers into the francophone society (Brosseau & Dewing, 2018; Taylor & Bouchard, 2008).

As much as the findings from this dissertation paint a relatively positive picture of intergroup relations between host community members and international students, especially in comparison to research in other contexts (Hanassab, 2006; Pham & Tran, 2015; Webb, 2013;

Williams & Johnson, 2011), favourable intergroup attitudes and low levels of perceived threat should not be taken for granted. On the federal level, the Canadian government recently announced a two-year cap on the number of study permits issued to international students (Scherer & Lone, 2024), with international students blamed for some of Canada's longstanding structural problems such as the housing crisis and insufficient funding for higher education (Friesen, 2023). Moreover, despite welcoming record numbers of newcomers in recent years (Statistics Canada, 2023) and owing a large proportion of its population growth to immigration, Canada is gradually shifting its previously positive stance on immigration toward negativity and concern (The Environics Institute for Survey Research, 2023). And due to their minority status within the larger anglophone context of North America, francophones are susceptible to feeling cultural and linguistic insecurity (Bouchard, 2011), which can turn into heightened levels of threat from and unfavourable attitudes toward social outgroups. One telling manifestation of this reality is the recently proposed tuition hike for out-of-province and international students attending Québec's English-medium universities, essentially with the goal of reducing the number of English speakers in the province. The provincial government, without much consultation with critical stakeholders (Berrada, 2024), proposed an increase in tuition for outof-province (i.e., mostly anglophone) and international students from non-francophone countries to discourage these students from pursuing their studies in Québec's English-medium institutions; and 80% of the students who do choose to pursue their education in English in Québec are now required to graduate with a minimum of intermediate level of French (Buongiorno, 2023; Greenfield, 2023; Lapierre, 2023; The Consortium of English-language CEGEPs, Colleges and Universities of Quebec, 2023). While the protection of the Frenchlanguage landscape of the province is cited as a justification for this large-scale change, it is

important to note potential repercussions this might have on international students as individuals and on intergroup relations. The kind of ideological climate that permeates Canada both on the federal and provincial level could augment perceived threats (Esses, 2021), which in turn may generate negativity between the host community and international students. Similarly, differential treatment of international students from francophone and non-francophone countries may result in further segregation within society, whereby international students could become the "third solitude." This kind of segregation can further amplify perceived symbolic threat from international students (Esses, 2021), which emerged here as a significant predictor for francophones' attitudes toward international students. Therefore, the onus is on the media and the federal and provincial policymakers to portray international students in a positive light and to stop scapegoating them for the country's longstanding systemic, structural problems.

Another societal implication concerns future intervention efforts to improve intergroup relations between host community members and international students. Study 1 showed that the attitudes of francophone host community members toward international students were best predicted by perceived symbolic threat. However, for student francophones in particular, intergroup anxiety also played a significant role in their attitudes toward international students. In Study 2, international students' attitudes toward student francophones were predicted by intergroup anxiety; however, their attitudes toward non-student francophones were predicted only by stereotypes about the francophone majority. These findings imply that, for members of majority groups, distinct social/professional roles (e.g., being a student vs. a working professional) may influence which types of threat better predict their attitudes toward outgroup members. Furthermore, for members of minority groups, their attitudes and perceived threats

might depend on the distinct social/professional roles of the majority group members that they come in contact with.

The results of this dissertation broadly suggest a nuanced approach for future interventions focusing on intergroup contact between English-speaking international students and members of Québec's francophone majority. To elaborate, while it might initially suffice to address only symbolic threat through interventions targeting non-student francophones, a more comprehensive approach that also addresses intergroup anxiety would be necessary to consider the specific challenges of student francophones. To this end, educational institutions could benefit from holding mindfulness workshops to help various student groups (as well as members of the local community) raise awareness of and be more receptive to cultural and linguistic issues in intergroup contact (Stephan et al., 1999b). On a more practical level, regular long-term training sessions based on anxiety/uncertainty management theory, such as the one proposed by Gudykunst (1998), may facilitate the intercultural adjustment of various student groups not only by them with the necessary tools to navigate intercultural and interlingual contact but also by increasing the frequency of this contact. Such efforts involving both host community members and newcomers are in line with a bidimensional view of acculturation which requires an active participation of both parties (Berry et al., 1987). Higher education institutions could also benefit from short-term, tried-and-tested intervention methods such as Excellence in Experiential Learning and Leadership, as outlined in Smith and Khawaja (2011), which appear to reduce intergroup avoidance and enhance intergroup communication skills. Such interventions would not only contribute to positive intergroup relationships but also encourage international students to adopt an integrationist strategy for a smoother acculturation process into their host community (Berry, 1997, 2005, 2006), which ultimately leads to greater life satisfaction and better mental

health for students (Berry & Hou, 2017). Regardless of the method of intervention, there is definitely merit in involving all pertinent stakeholders such as educational institutions, municipalities, and community organizations, in addition to international students and members of the local host community, to create a warm and welcoming environment for all newcomers (Guo & Guo, 2016).

Finally, from the perspective of the psychology of language learning, improved intergroup relations may in turn create a more harmonious sociopolitical context that encourages international students, particularly those attending Montréal's English-medium universities, to learn French and further develop interest in the francophone culture. Indeed, people's motivation for and investment in language learning is shaped through contextual variables (Norton, 2000; Norton & Toohey, 2011; Thompson, 2022). Whereas a contentious sociolinguistic climate can discourage people from learning and using languages, positive intergroup attitudes can increase speakers' desire for language learning and use (Thompson, 2021). Fostering community cohesion though intergroup contact is therefore fully compatible with Québec's emphasis on newcomers' appreciating and embracing the French language and culture.

Limitations and Suggestions for Future Research

Despite offering a comprehensive perspective on intergroup relations and contact between francophone host community members and L2-speaking international students attending Montréal's English-medium universities, the present dissertation has several limitations. The first limitation concerns the sociolinguistically diverse research context of Montréal, Québec, which makes it difficult to generalize the findings to less diverse or less metropolitan areas in Canada, where international students have been shown to experience various challenges adjusting to the host community and establishing a sense of belonging (Chira, 2017). Therefore,

future research could investigate intergroup attitudes, perceived threat, and contact in these other contexts. Second, both studies focused only on Montréal's francophone majority. Considering differences in the sociolinguistic and ethnic diversity across the province, including Montréal (Statistics Canada, 2021), future research could investigate intergroup relations between international students and francophones in other areas of Québec or between international students and anglophones or allophones in Montréal, to obtain a more comprehensive view of intergroup relations. A further concern regarding participants pertains to the sample size in both studies. While the small sample size reflects the fact that data collection took place during the pandemic, future studies should nevertheless aim to recruit more participants when possible. On a slightly tangential yet important note, it is also noteworthy that, as an outgroup member, the researcher found it particularly challenging to recruit francophone participants, especially non-student francophones, despite having resided in Montréal for two years prior to data collection. Thus, the link between a researcher's own social positionality, participant recruitment, and data interpretation in specific sociolinguistic contexts can be a promising avenue for future research.

The third major limitation pertains to the operationalization of attitudes. Because intergroup threat theory is a model focusing on attitudes that are explicitly voiced or responded to by participants (Aberson & Gaffney, 2008), both studies in this dissertation explored the link between explicit attitudes and perceived intergroup threat and contact. However, there is evidence that implicit attitudes—or attitudes that are internalized by individuals but that are not easily accessible to awareness or introspection—may yield a more realistic picture of intergroup relations and behaviours (Greenwald et al., 2009). Therefore, in future work, it would be worthwhile to explore perceived threat and contact in conjunction with implicit attitudes, using such instruments as implicit association tests, particularly because people's explicit and implicit

attitudes usually do not align (e.g., Mauchand & Pell, 2022; Pantos & Perkins, 2012). This future work is promising as it can discover a stronger link between implicit attitudes and linguistic threat, which failed to significantly predict explicit attitudes here. Another potential limitation concerns the operationalization of realistic and symbolic dimensions which were comprised of only negatively-keyed items in line with previous work. Although this was intended to maintain the integrity (and reliability) of these extensively researched constructs, one could argue that these items could have negatively influenced participants' attitudes toward outgroup members. However, positive intergroup attitudes emerging from both studies likely discount this speculation. Yet, researchers are encouraged to diminish this possibility by utilizing both positively- and negatively-keyed statements.

Since participants' individual interpretation of immigration and immigrants impacts their overall attitudes toward representatives of immigrant, settler, refugee, or newcomer groups (Blinder, 2015), the fourth limitation is that it is unclear who exactly participants in both studies imagined as members of the target group, for instance, in terms of its ethnic, racial, or religious composition, as they responded to the survey despite having been provided with contextualizing statements to inform their responses. This limitation particularly affects Study 1, considering the heterogeneity of international students (Grayson, 2007) and prior evidence that students from different ethnic, racial, and linguistic backgrounds experience different levels of discrimination (Jean-Francois, 2019; Lee & Rice, 2007; McDonough et al., 2022; Senyshyn et al., 2000; Yeh & Inose, 2003). Similarly, in Study 2, it is impossible to guess the precise ethnic, cultural, or religious makeup of francophones (e.g., Québec-born, first- or second-generation immigrant) that international students had in mind as they completed the survey.

Furthermore, although Stephan and Stephan (2000) have argued for the existence of a causal link between threat to attitudes, most research on prejudice and threat is correlational (Rios et al., 2018), with a handful of longitudinal or interventionist exceptions (e.g., Makashvili et al., 2018), and the present dissertation is no exception. Thus, future research where certain types of perceived threat are manipulated before and after participants respond to attitudinal questionnaire items is warranted. In this regard, manipulations of realistic threat can induce feelings of danger or competition, whereas manipulations of symbolic threat can generate perceptions of a clash between different values or beliefs systems (Rios et al., 2018). To give a concrete example, a news article which induces feelings of competition by blaming international students for the housing crisis could be employed as a manipulation to investigate the impact of realistic threats on attitudes, relative to participants' pre-manipulation attitudinal baseline. Finally, as the current findings are informed by quantitative analyses only, future qualitative work could also provide an in-depth, complementary view of intergroup attitudes and contact between international students and the host community, for instance, through focus group interviews with students from different sociocultural and linguistic backgrounds, considering the heterogeneity of the student experience.

Conclusion

Acknowledging the reciprocal nature of social interaction at the individual and group level and the shared responsibility between newcomers and host communities for social cohesion and harmony, the overarching goal of this dissertation was to explore intergroup attitudes, perceived threat, and contact patterns from the perspective of both the host community and international students in Montréal. Encouragingly, findings from both studies suggest positive intergroup attitudes, low perceived threat (except for linguistic threat), and promising contact

quantity and quality. Despite the prominent role of language in Québec's social and political discourse, linguistic threat did not emerge as a significant predictor of attitudes toward either group despite above-average levels of reported linguistic threat and its strong associations with attitudes, which is likely a consequence of the intricate relationship between the communicative and symbolic conceptions of language in Québec. Lastly, findings also demonstrated that the sources of potentially negative attitudes toward outgroup members as well as the predictive power of the integrated threat theory vary according to different social/professional roles occupied by ingroup members within their community (e.g., being primarily a student vs. a working professional). This dissertation's findings offer several practical implications for improving intergroup relations and promoting intergroup cohesion and harmony.

References

- Aberson, C. L. (2015). Positive intergroup contact, negative intergroup contact, and threat as predictors of cognitive and affective dimensions of prejudice. *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations*, 18(6), 743–760. https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430214556699
- Aberson, C. L. (2019). Indirect effects of threat on the contact–prejudice relationship: A meta-analysis. *Social Psychology*, 50(2), 105-126. https://doi.org/10.1027/1864-9335/a000364
- Aberson, C. L., & Gaffney, A. M. (2008). An integrated threat model of explicit and implicit attitudes. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 39, 808–830. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejsp.582
- Allport, G. W. (1954). The nature of prejudice. Addison-Wesley.
- Albarello, F., & Rubini, M. (2018). Linguistic discrimination toward Roma: Can intergroup threat enhance bias? *Journal of Language and Social Psychology*, *37*(3), 350–364. https://doi.org/10.1177/0261927X17725880
- Albouy, D. (2008). The wage gap between Francophones and Anglophones: A Canadian perspective, 1970–2000. *Canadian Journal of Economics*, 41(4), 1211–1238. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-5982.2008.00501.x
- A minority within a minority: Quebec's struggle to face racism. *CBC Radio*.

 https://www.cbc.ca/radio/thecurrent/the-current-for-march-9-2018-1.4567875/a-minority-within-a-minority-quebec-s-struggle-to-face-racism-1.4567938
- Anderson, T. (2015). Seeking internationalization: The state of Canadian higher education.

 Canadian Journal of Higher Education, 45(4), 166–187.

 https://doi.org/10.47678/cjhe.v45i4.184690

- Andrade, M. S. (2006). International students in English-speaking universities: Adjustment factors. *Journal of Research in International Education*, 5(2), 131–154. https://doi.org/10.1177/1475240906065589
- Angus Reid Institute. (2022). Canada across the religious spectrum: A portrait of the nation's inter-faith perspectives during Holy Week. https://angusreid.org/canada-religion-interfaith-holy-week/
- Arkoudis, S., Dollinger, M., Baik, C., & Patience, A. (2019). International students' experience in Australian higher education: can we do better? *Higher Education*, 77, 799–813. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-018-0302-x
- Ballinger, S., Brouillard, M., Ahooja, A., Kircher, R., Polka, L., & Byers-Heinlein, K. (2022):

 Intersections of official and family language policy in Quebec. *Journal of Multilingual*and Multicultural Development, 43(7), 614–628.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/01434632.2020.1752699
- Baril, A. (2017). Intersectionality, lost in translation? (Re)thinking inter-sections between Anglophone and Francophone intersectionality. *Atlantis*, 38(1), 125–137.
- Barron, P. (2006). Stormy outlook? *Journal of Teaching in Travel & Tourism*, 6(2), 5–22. https://doi.org/10.1300/J172v06n02_02
- Berrada, M. (2024). Is Quebec's plan to mandate non-francophone students to reach an intermediate level of French justified? *University Affairs*. Retrieved from <a href="https://universityaffairs.ca/news/news-article/is-quebecs-plan-to-mandate-non-francophone-students-to-reach-an-intermediate-level-of-french-justified/?utm-source=University+Affairs+e-newsletter&utm-campaign=5dc21c6323-

- EMAIL CAMPAIGN 2024 02 01&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_314bc2ee29-5dc21c6323-426983236
- Berrenberg, J. L., Finlay, K. A., Stephan, W. G., & Stephan, C. (2002). Prejudice toward people with cancer or AIDS: Applying the integrated threat model. *Journal of Applied Biobehavioral Research*, 7(2), 75–86. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-9861.2002.tb00078.x
- Berry, J. W. (1997). Immigration, acculturation, and adaptation. *Applied Psychology*, 46(1), 5–34. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-0597.1997.tb01087.x
- Berry, J. W. (2005). Acculturation: Living successfully in two cultures. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 29(6), 697–712. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2005.07.013
- Berry, J. W. (2006). Mutual attitudes among immigrants and ethnocultural groups in Canada.

 *International Journal of Intercultural Relations, 30(6), 719–734.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2006.06.004
- Berry, J. W., & Hou, F. (2017). Acculturation, discrimination and wellbeing among second generation of immigrants in Canada. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 61, 29–39. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2017.08.003
- Berry, J. W., Kim, U., Minde, T., & Mok, D. (1987). Comparative studies of acculturative stress. *The International Migration Review*, 21(3), 491–511.
- Bilefsky, D. (2021). A language bill deepens a culture clash in Quebec. *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2021/10/09/world/canada/quebec-french-language-laws.html

- Bill 9: An Act to Increase Québec's Socioeconomic Prosperity and Adequately Meet Labour

 Market Needs Through Successful Immigration Integration. 42nd Legislature, 1st

 Session. Retrieved from the National Assembly of Québec website:

 <a href="https://www.assnat.qc.ca/en/travaux-parlementaires/projets-loi/projet-loi-9-42-1.html?appelant=MC#:~:text=precede%20end%20date.-,Bill%209%2C%20An%20Act%20to%20increase%20Québec%27s%20socio%2Deconomic%20prosperity,needs%20

 through%20successful%20immigrant%20integration
- Bill 21: An Act Respecting the Laicity of the State (2019). 42nd Legislature, 1st Session.

 Retrieved from the National Assembly of Québec website:

 http://www.assnat.gc.ca/en/travaux-parlementaires/projets-loi/projet-loi-21-42-1.html
- Bill 62: An Act to foster adherence to State religious neutrality and, in particular, to provide a framework for requests for accommodations on religious grounds in certain bodies.

 (2017). 41st Legislature. Retrieved from the National Assembly of Québec website:

 https://www.canlii.org/en/qc/laws/astat/sq-2017-c-19/latest/sq-2017-c-19.html
- Bill 96: An Act respecting French, the official and common language of Québec. (2021). 42nd

 Legislature, 1st Session. Retrieved from the National Assembly of Québec website:

 http://m.assnat.qc.ca/en/travaux-parlementaires/projets-loi/projet-loi-96-42-1.html
- Bilodeau, A., & Turgeon, L. (2021). Boundaries of the nation(s) in a multinational state:

 Comparing Quebecers and other Canadians' perspectives on national identity. *Nations and Nationalism*, 27(2), 530–547. https://doi.org/10.1111/nana.12641
- Binder, J., Zagefka, H., Brown, R., Funke, F., Kessler, T., Mummendey, A., Maquil, A., Demoulin, S., & Leyens, J.-P. (2009). Does contact reduce prejudice or does prejudice reduce contact? A longitudinal test of the contact hypothesis among majority and

- minority groups in three European countries. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 96(4), 843–856. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0013470
- Blinder, S. (2015). Imagined immigration: The impact of different meanings of 'immigrants' in public opinion and policy debates in Britain. *Politics Study*, *63*, 80–100. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9248.12053
- Boafo-Arthur, S. (2014). Acculturative experiences of Black-African international students.

 International Journal for the Advancement of Counselling, 36(2), 115–124.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10447-013-9194-8
- Bonazzo, C., & Wong, Y. J. (2007). Japanese international female students' experience of discrimination, prejudice, and stereotypes. *College Student Journal*, 41(3), 631–639.
- Bouchard, G. (2011). 'What is interculturalism?'. *McGill Law Journal*, *56*(2), 435–468.

 https://lawjournal.mcgill.ca/wp-content/uploads/pdf/2710852-Bouchard_e.pdf
- Bouchard, G., & Taylor, C. (2008). Building the future: a time for reconciliation. Report of the Consultation Commission on Accommodation Practices Related to Cultural Differences. Gouvernment du Québec.
- Bouchard, M. -E. (2023). Language and racial attitudes toward French varieties in a second language learning context. *The Canadian Modern Language Review*, 79(1), 16–37. https://doi.org/10.3138/cmlr-2021-0078
- Bourdieu, P. (1991). *Language and symbolic power* (G. Raymond & M. Adamson, Trans., J.B. Tompson, Ed.). Polity Press.
- Bourhis, R. Y. (1983). Language attitudes and self-reports of French-English language usage in Quebec. Journal of Multilingual & Multicultural Development, 4(2-3), 163–179. https://doi.org/10.1080/01434632.1983.9994109

- Bourhis, R. Y., & Sioufi, R. (2017). Assessing forty years of language planning on the vitality of the francophone and anglophone communities of Quebec. *Multilingua*, 36(5), 627–661. https://doi.org/10.1515/multi-2017-3048
- Brambilla, M., & Butz, D. A. (2012). Intergroup threat and outgroup attitudes: Macro-level symbolic threat increases prejudice against gay men. *Social Psychology*, *44*(5), 311–319. https://doi.org/10.1027/1864-9335/a000127
- Bresnahan, M. J., Ohashi, R., Nebashi, R., Liu, W. Y., & Shearman, S. M. (2002). Attitudinal and affective response toward accented English. *Language & Communication*, 22, 171–185. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0271-5309(01)00025-8
- Briscoe, K. L., Yao, C. W., Oates, E. Q., Rutt, J. N., & Buell, K. J. (2022). Friendship within and across Borders: Perceptions of social networks among first-year international students of color. *Journal of International Students*, *12*(1), 195–215.

 https://doi.org/10.32674/jis.v12i1.3353
- Brisset, C., Safdar, S., Lewis, J. R., & Sabatier, C. (2010). Psychological and sociocultural adaptation of university students in France: The case of Vietnamese international students. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, *34*(4), 413–426. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2010.02.009
- Brosseau, L., & Dewing, M. (2018). Background paper: Canadian multiculturalism. Legal and Social Affairs Division Parliamentary Information and Research Service. Library of Parliament.
 - $\underline{https://lop.parl.ca/sites/PublicWebsite/default/en_CA/ResearchPublications/200920E}$
- Brown, R., Vivian, J., & Hewstone, M. (1999). Changing attitudes through intergroup contact:

 The effects of group membership salience. *European Journal of Social Psychology*,

- 29, 741–764. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1099-0992(199908/09)29:5/6<741::AID-EJSP972>3.0.CO;2-8">https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1099-0992(199908/09)29:5/6<741::AID-EJSP972>3.0.CO;2-8
- Buongiorno, J. (2023). Quebec unmoved by English universities' plea to cancel tuition hike.

 CBC News. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/montreal/quebec-english-universities-french-tuition-1.7020062
- Busque A.- M. (2022). Quebec language policy. *The Canadian encyclopedia*.

 https://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/quebec-language-policy
- Campbell, N. (2012). Promoting intercultural contact on campus: A project to connect and engage international and host students. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, 16(3), 205-227. https://doi.org/10.1177/1028315311403936
- CBIE (Canadian Bureau for International Education). (n.d.). https://cbie.ca/infographic/
- CBIE (Canadian Bureau for International Education). (2015). The integration challenge:

 Connecting international students with their Canadian peers. https://cbie.ca/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/CBIE-Research-in-Brief-2-The-Integration-Challenge-EN.pdf
- CBIE (Canadian Bureau for International Education). (2018). The student voice: National results of the 2021 CBIE international student survey. https://cbie.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/Student_Voice_Report-ENG.pdf
- CBIE (Canadian Bureau for International Education). (2021). The student voice: National results of the 2021 CBIE international student survey. https://cbie.ca/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/CBIE-2021-International-Student-Survey-National-Report-FINAL.pdf

- Cena, E., Burns, S., & Wilson, P. (2021). Sense of belonging and the intercultural and academic experiences among international students at a university in Northern Ireland. Journal of International Students, 11(4), 812–831. https://doi.org/10.32674/jis.v11i4.2541
- Charles-Toussaint, G. C., & Crowson, H. M. (2010). Prejudice against international students:

 The role of threat perceptions and authoritarian dispositions in U.S. students. The Journal of Psychology, *144*(5), 413–428. https://doi.org/10.1080/00223980.2010.496643
- Chataway, C. J., & Berry, J. W. (1989). Acculturation experiences, appraisal, coping and adaptation: A comparison of Hong Kong Chinese, French, and English students in Canada. *Canadian Journal of Behavioral Sciences*, 21, 295–309.

 https://doi.org/10.1037/h0079820
- Chira, S. (2017). Learning opportunities: International students and lessons about education, immigration and cultural diversity on and off the (Atlantic) Canadian campus. *Canadian Ethnic Studies*, 49(3), 133–152. https://doi.org/10.1353/ces.2017.0025
- Choi, Y., Crossman, E., & Hou, F. (2021). International students as a source of labour supply:

 Transition to permanent residency. *Economic and Social Reports*, 1(6), 1–10.

 https://doi.org/10.25318/36280001202100600002-ENG
- Collins, K. A., & Clément, R. (2012). Language and prejudice: Direct and moderated effects.

 *Journal of Language and Social Psychology, 31(4), 376–396.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0261927X12446611
- Concordia in numbers. (n.d.). Concordia University. Retrieved June 29, 2022, from https://www.concordia.ca/about/fast-facts.html
- Consortium of English-Language CEGEPs, Colleges, and Universities of Quebec (2023).

 Quebec government tuition changes fact sheet.

- https://consortiumquebec.ca/2023/10/18/quebec-government-tuition-changes-fact-sheet/
- Constantine, M. G., Okazaki, S., & Utsey, S. O. (2004). Self-concealment, social self-efficacy, acculturative stress, and depression in African, Asian, and Latin American international college students. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 74(3), 230–241. https://doi.org/10.1037/0002-9432.74.3.230
- Corenblum, B., & Stephan, W. G. (2001). White fears and native apprehensions: An integrated threat theory approach to intergroup attitudes. *Canadian Journal of Behavioural Science*, 33(4), 251–268. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0087147
- Croucher, S. M. (2013). Integrated threat theory and acceptance of immigrant assimilation:

 An analysis of Muslim immigration in Western Europe. *Communication Monographs*,

 80(1), 46–62. https://doi.org/10.1080/03637751.2012.739704
- Dean, J., & Geloso, V. (2022). The linguistic wage gap in Quebec, 1901 to 1951. *Cliometrica*, 16, 615–637. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11698-021-00236-3
- de Moissac, D., Graham, J. M., Prada, K., Gueye, N. R., & Rocque, R. (2020). Mental health status and help-seeking strategies of international students in Canada. *Canadian Journal of Higher Education*, 50(4), 52–71. https://doi.org/10.47678/cjhe.vi0.188815
- Deschamps, J.-C. (1984). The social psychology of intergroup relations and categorical differentiation. In H. Tajfel (Ed.), *European studies in social psychology: The social dimension volume 2* (pp. 541–559). Cambridge University Press.
- de Souza, L. E. C., Pereira, C. R., Camino, L., de Lima, T. J. S., & Torres, A. R. R. (2016).

 The legitimizing role of accent on discrimination against immigrants. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 46(5), 609–620. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejsp.2216

- Dovchin, S. (2020). The psychological damages of linguistic racism and international students in Australia. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, 23(7), 804–818. https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2020.1759504
- Dovidio, J. F., & Gluszek, A. (2012). Accents, nonverbal behavior, and intergroup bias. In H. Giles (Ed.), The handbook of intergroup communication (pp. 87–99). Taylor & Francis.
- Douglass, J. A., & Edelstein, R. (2009). The global competition for talent: The rapidly changing market for international students and the need for a strategic approach in the US. *Center for Studies in Higher Education Research & Occasional Paper Series*. 1-22. https://cshe.berkeley.edu/publications/global-competition-talent-rapidly-changing-market-international students-and-need
- El-Assal, K. (2020, February 20). 642,000 international students: Canada now ranks 3rd globally in foreign student attraction. *CIC News*.

 https://www.cicnews.com/2020/02/642000-international-students-canada-now-ranks-3rd-globally-in-foreign-student-attraction-0213763.html#gs.cv7pls
- Erudera College News. (2020). Top 20 countries to study abroad as of 2020. https://collegenews.org/top-20-countries-to-study-abroad-as-of-2020/
- Esses, V. M. (2021). Prejudice and discrimination toward immigrants. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 72, 503–531. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-080520-102803
- Esses, V. M., Haddock, G., & Zanna, M. P. (1993). Values, stereotypes, and emotions as determinants of intergroup attitudes. In D. M. Mackie & D. L. Hamilton (Eds.), *Affect, cognition, and stereotyping: Intergroup processes in group perception* (pp. 137–168). Academic Press.

- Esses, V., Sutter, A., Ortiz, A., Luo, N., Cui, J., & Deacon, L. (2018). Retaining international students in Canada post-graduation: Understanding the motivations and drivers of the decision to stay. Canadian Bureau for International Education. https://cbie.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/Intl-students-post-graduation-RiB-8-EN-1.pdf
- Feng, R. Y., Tiv, M., Kutlu, E., Gullifer, J. W., Palma, P., O'Regan, E., Vingron, N., Doucerain, M. M., & Titone, D. (2023). A systems approach to multilingual language attitudes: A case study of Montréal, Québec, Canada. *International Journal of Bilingualism*, 00(0), 1–25. https://doi.org/10.1177/13670069221133305
- Field, A. (2018). Discovering statistics using IBM SPSS Statistics (5th ed.). SAGE Publishing.
- Finn, D., & Green, P. (2009). Global world: Global village? Impact of volunteering for international students, *Enhancing Learning in the Social Sciences*, 2(2), 1–36. https://doi.org/10.11120/elss.2009.02020007
- Fraser, G. (2006). Sorry, I don't speak French: Confronting the Canadian crisis that won't go away. McClelland & Stewart Ltd.
- Friesen, J. (2023). Ontario colleges are fuelling unprecedented growth in international students: As international enrolment grows, some say the influx is feeding into the housing crisis. *The Globe and Mail*. https://www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/article-international-students-ontario-colleges-enrolment/
- Fritz, M. V., Chin, D., & DeMarinis, V. (2008). Stressors, anxiety, acculturation and adjustment among international and North American students. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 32(3), 244–259. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2008.01.001
- Gagnon, J., Geloso, V., & Isabelle, M. (2023). The incubated revolution: Education, cohort effects, and the linguistic wage gap in Quebec during the 20th century. *Journal of*

Economic Behavior and Organization, 207, 327–349. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jebo.2022.12.017

- Gareis, E. (2012). Intercultural friendship: Effects of home and host region. *Journal of International and Intercultural Communication*, 5(4), 309–328. https://doi.org/10.1080/17513057.2012.691525
- Garrett, P. (2010). *Attitudes to language: Key topics in sociolinguistics*. Cambridge University Press.
- Gatbonton, E., & Trofimovich, P. (2008). The ethnic group affiliation and L2 proficiency link: Empirical evidence. *Language Awareness*, 17(3), 229–248. https://doi.org/10.1080/09658410802146867
- Gbadamosi, A. (2018). The anatomy of international students' acculturation in UK universities. *Industry and Higher Education*, *32*(2), 129–138. https://doi.org/10.1177/0950422218760335
- Genesee, F., & Holobow, N. E. (1989). Change and stability in intergroup perceptions. *Journal of Language and Social Psychology*, 8(1), 17–38.
- Global Affairs Canada. (2020). Economic impact of international education in Canada 2020 update: Final report. https://www.international.gc.ca/education/report-rapport/impact-2018/index.aspx?lang=eng
- González, K. V., Verkuyten, M., Weesie, J., & Poppe, E. (2008). Prejudice towards Muslims in the Netherlands: Testing integrated threat theory. *British Journal of Social Psychology*, 47, 667–685. https://doi.org/10.1348/014466608X284443
- Gopal, A. (2016). Academic experiences of international graduate students: The Canadian perspective in the context of internationalization. In K. Bista & C. Foster (Eds.),

- Exploring the social and academic experiences of international students in higher education institutions (pp. 21–37). IGI Global.
- Government of Canada. (2018). Canadian multiculturalism act. Justice Laws Website. http://Laws-lois.justice.gc.ca/PDF/C-18.7.pdf
- Government of Canada. (2019). Building on success: International education strategy 2019-2014. International Education Website.

 https://www.international.gc.ca/education/strategy-2019-2024-strategie.aspx?lang=eng
- Grayson, J. P. (2007). Unequal treatment and program satisfaction among students of European and Chinese origin. *Canadian Journal of Higher Education*, *37*(3), 51–85. https://doi.org/10.47678/cjhe.v37i3.530
- Grayson, J. P. (2008). The experiences and outcomes of domestic and international students at four Canadian universities. *Higher Education Research & Development*, 27(3), 215–230. https://doi.org/10.1080/07294360802183788
- Grayson, J. P. (2014). Negative racial encounters and academic outcomes of international and domestic students in four Canadian universities. *Journal of International Students*, 4(3), 262–278. https://doi.org/10.32674/jis.v4i3.466
- Greenfield, N. M. (2023). Shock over Québec's fee raise for anglophone universities.

 University World News. Retrieved from https://www.universityworldnews.com/post.php?story=20231024151230313
- Greenwald, A. G., Poehlman, T. A., Uhlman, E. L., & Banaji, M. R. (2009). Understanding and using the implicit association test: III. meta-analysis of predictive validity. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 97(1), 17–41. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0015575

- Gresham, R., & Clayton, V. (2011). Community connections: A programme to enhance domestic and international students' educational experience. *Journal of Higher Education Policy and Management*, 33(4), 363–374.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/1360080X.2011.585736
- Groff, C., Pilote, A., & Vieux-Fort, K. (2016) "I am not a francophone": Identity choices and discourses of youth associating with a powerful minority. *Journal of Language*, *Identity & Education*, 15(2), 83–99. https://doi.org/10.1080/15348458.2015.1137476
- Gudykunst, W. B. (1998). Applying anxiety/uncertainty management (AUM) theory to intercultural adjustment training. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 22(2), 227–250. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0147-1767(98)00005-4
- Guo, S., & Guo, Y. (2016). Immigration, integration and welcoming Communities:

 Neighbourhood-based initiative to facilitate the integration of newcomers in Calgary.

 Canadian Ethnic Studies, 48(3), 45–67. https://doi.org/10.1353/ces.2016.0025
- Hanassab, S. (2006). Diversity, international students, and perceived discrimination: Implications for educators and counselors. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, 10(2), 157–172. https://doi.org/10.1177/1028315305283051
- Hansen, K., Rakić, T., & Steffens, M. C. (2013). When actions speak louder than words:

 Preventing discrimination of nonstandard speakers. *Journal of Language and Social Psychology*, 33(1), 68–77. https://doi.org/10.1177/0261927X13499761
- Hansen, K., Rakić, T., & Steffens, M. C. (2018). Foreign-looking native-accented people:

 More competent when first seen rather than heard. *Social Psychological and*Personality Science, 9(8), 1001–1009. https://doi.org/10.1177/1948550617732389

- Harrison, N., & Peacock, N. (2010). Cultural distance, mindfulness and passive xenophobia:

 Using integrated threat theory to explore home higher education students' perspectives on 'internationalisation at home'. *British Educational Research Journal*, *36*(6), 877–902. https://doi.org/10.1080/01411920903191047
- Harryba, S. A., Guilfoyle, A. M., & Knight, S. -A. (2013). Intercultural interactions:

 Understanding the perspectives of university staff members, international and domestic students. *The International Journal of Learning*, *18*(12). 15–34.

 https://doi.org/10.18848/1447-9494/CGP/v18i12/47836
- Haugh, M. (2016). Complaints and troubles talk about the English language skills of international students in Australian universities. *Higher Education Research & Development*, 35(4), 727–740. https://doi.org/10.1080/07294360.2015.1137878
- Hechanova-Alampay, R., Beehr, T.A., Christiansen, N.D., & Van Horn, R.K. (2002).

 Adjustment and strain among domestic and international student sojourners: A longitudinal study. *School Psychology International* 23(4), 458–74.
- Hegarty, N. (2014). Where we are Now the presence and importance of international students to universities in the United States. *Journal of International Students*, 4(3), 223–235. https://doi.org/10.32674/jis.v4i3.462
- Heng, T. T. (2017). Voices of Chinese international students in USA colleges: 'I want to tell them that ... ' *Studies in Higher Education*, 42(5), 833–850.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2017.1293873
- Heng, T. T. (2018). Different is not deficient: Contradicting stereotypes of Chinese international students in US higher education. *Studies in Higher Education*, 43(1), 22–36. https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2016.1152466

- Hewstone, M. (2000). Contact and categorization: Social psychological interventions to change intergroup relations. *Stereotypes and prejudice: Essential readings* (pp. 394–418). Psychology Press.
- Hogg, M. A., & Abrams, D. (1998). Social identifications: A social psychology of intergroup relations and group processes. Routledge.
- Hosoda, M., & Stone-Romero, E. (2010). The effects of foreign accents on employment-related decisions. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 25(2), 113–132. https://doi.org/10.1108/02683941011019339
- Internationalization in Canadian universities: Quick facts. (2014). Universities Canada.

 https://www.univcan.ca/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/quick-facts-internationalization-survey-2014.pdf
- Jassi, A., & Safdar, S. (2021). The inclusion of immigrants in Canada: An examination of social markers of acceptance. *Canadian Journal of Behavioural Science*, 53(4), 433– 444. https://doi.org/10.1037/cbs0000199
- Jean-Francois, E. (2019). Exploring the perceptions of campus climate and integration strategies used by international students in a US university campus. *Studies in Higher Education*, 44(6), 1069–1085. https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2017.1416461
- Jedwab., J. (2020). Multiculturalism. *The Canadian encyclopedia*.

 https://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/multiculturalism
- Kennedy Terry, K. M. (2022). At the intersection of SLA and sociolinguistics: The predictive power of social networks during study abroad. *The Modern Language Journal*, 106(1), 245–266. https://doi.org/10.1111/modl.12763

- Kircher, R. (2012). How pluricentric is the French language? An investigation of attitudes towards Quebec French compared to European French. *French Language Studies*, 22, 345–370. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0959269512000014
- Kircher, R. (2014). Thirty years after Bill 101: A contemporary perspective on attitudes towards English and French in Montreal. *The Canadian Journal of Applied Linguistics*, 17(1), 20–50.
- Kircher, R. (2016). Language attitudes among adolescents in Montreal: Potential lessons for language planning in Québec. *Nottingham French Studies*, 55(2), 239–259.
- Kircher, R. (2022). Intergenerational language transmission in Quebec: patterns and predictors in the light of provincial language planning. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, 25(2), 418–435. https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2019.1691499
- Kitsantas, A. (2004). Studying abroad: The role of college students' goals on the development of cross-cultural skills and global understanding. *College Student Journal*, 38(3), 441–452.
- Kormos, J., Csizér, K., & Iwaniec, J. (2014). A mixed-method study of language-learning motivation and intercultural contact of international students. *Journal of Multilingual and Multicultural Development*, 35(2), 151–166.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/01434632.2013.847940
- Kukatlapalli, J., Doyle, S., & Bandyopadhyay, S. (2020). An investigation into the English language experiences of Indian international students studying in New Zealand universities. *Higher Education Research & Development*, 39(3), 485–499. https://doi.org/10.1080/07294360.2019.1685940

- Kusek, W. A. (2015). Evaluating the struggles with international students and local community participation. *Journal of International Students*, 5(2), 121–131. https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1060051
- La Chambre de commerce du Montréal métropolitain. (2016). La contribution des universités du grand Montréal à l'économie du Québec.

 https://www.ccmm.ca/en/publications/study-universities-2022/
- Laframboise, K. (2019). Quebec mulls banning 'Bonjour-Hi' greeting for stores, government services. *Global News*. https://globalnews.ca/news/5990990/quebec-bonjour-hi-simon-jolin-barrette/
- Lambert ,W. E., Hodgson, R. C., Gardner, R. C., & Fillenbaum (1960). Evaluational reactions to spoken languages. *Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology*, 60(1), 44–51.
- Lapierre, M. (2023). Quebec reduces tuition hike for out-of-province students, but they'll have to learn French. *CBC News*. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/montreal/quebec-university-plan-tuition-increase-french-students-1.7058980
- Larson-Hall, J. (2016). A guide to doing statistics in second language research using SPSS and R (2nd Edition). Routledge.
- Latif, A., Bhatti, N., Maitlo, G. M., Nazar, M. S., & Shaikh, F. M. (2012). Attitude and perception differences among international students and local students: A case study of Australia and New Zealand. *Asian Social Science*, 8(2), 34–41.

 https://www.ccsenet.org/journal/index.php/ass/article/view/14606
- Lee, J. J., & Rice, C. (2007). Welcome to America? International student perceptions of discrimination. *Higher Education*, 53(3), 381–409. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-005-4508-3

- Leimgruber, J. R. E., & Fernández-Mallat, V. (2021). Language attitudes and identity building in the linguistic landscape of Montreal. *Open Linguistics*, 7, 402–422. https://doi.org/10.1515/opli-2021-0021
- Levesque, A. (2022). English only? The emergencies act inquiry showed Canada's hostility towards francophones. *The Conversation*. https://theconversation.com/english-only-the-emergencies-act-inquiry-showed-canadas-hostility-towards-francophones-195795
- Lindemann, S. (2005). Who speaks "broken English"? US undergraduates' perceptions of non-native English. *International Journal of Applied Linguistics*, 15(2), 187–212. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1473-4192.2005.00087.x
- Lippi-Green, R. (2012). English with an accent: Language, ideology, and discrimination in the United States (2nd Edition). Routledge.
- Liu, J. (2017). Beyond the cultural approach: Understanding the experience of Chinese international students in Canada from an intersectionality perspective. International Journal of Chinese Education, 6, 236-258. https://10.1163/22125868-12340082
- Macdonald, M. (2024). Time to rethink Canada's international education strategy: With the integrity of the international student system under fire, what can universities do?

 University Affairs. Retrieved from January 15, 2024, from https://www.universityaffairs.ca/features/feature-article/time-to-rethink-canadas-international-education-strategy/
- Maeda, J. (2017). Self-efficacy reduces impediments to classroom discussion for international students: Fear, embarrassment, social isolation, judgment, and discrimination. *IAFOR Journal of Education*, 5(2). https://doi.org/10.22492/ije.5.2.07

- Mak, A. S., Brown, P. M., & Wadey, D. (2014). Contact and attitudes toward international students in Australia: Intergroup anxiety and intercultural communication emotions as mediators. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology*, 45(3), 491–504.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0022022113509883
- Makashvili, A., Vardanashvili, I., & Javakishvili, N. (2018). Testing intergroup threat theory:

 Realistic and symbolic threats, religiosity and gender as predictors of prejudice.

 Europe's Journal of Psychology, 14(2), 464–484.

 https://doi.org/10.5964/ejop.v14i2.1483
- Marchand, L. (2022). Quebec students see 'no future' for them due to religious symbols law, study suggests. *CBC News*. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/montreal/bill-21-study-1.6385650
- Marginson, S. (2012). "Equals or others?" In S. Sovic & M. Blythman (Eds.), *International Students Negotiating Higher Education: Critical Perspectives* (pp. 9–27). Routledge.
- Masuda, K. (2011). Acquiring interactional competence in a study abroad context: Japanese language learners' use of interactional particle ne. *Modern Language Journal*, 95(4), 519–540. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-4781.2011.01256.x
- Mauchand, M., & Pell, M. D. (2022). French or Québécois? How speaker accents shape implicit and explicit intergroup attitudes among francophones in Montréal. Canadian Journal of Behavioural Science, 54, 1, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1037/cbs0000292
- McDonough, K., Trofimovich, P., Tekin, O., & Sato, M. (2022). Exploring linguistic stereotyping of international students at a Canadian university. *Journal of Multilingual and Multicultural Development*. https://doi.org/10.1080/01434632.2022.2115049

- McGill's international student body. (n.d.). International Student Services. Retrieved June 29, 2022, from https://www.mcgill.ca/internationalstudents/issoffice/internationalstudent-body
- McKenzie, L., & Baldassar, L. (2017). Missing friendships: understanding the absent relationships of local and international students at an Australian university. *Higher Education*, 74, 701–715. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-016-0073-1
- Monterrubio, C. (2016). The impact of spring break behaviour: An integrated threat theory analysis of residents' prejudice. *Tourism Management*, *54*, 418–427. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2015.12.004
- Morasse, M. -E. (2023). L'immigration temporaire profite aux écoles anglaises. *La Presse*. https://www.lapresse.ca/actualites/education/2023-03-02/l-immigration-temporaire-profite-aux-ecoles-anglaises.php
- Munro, B. H. (1981). Dropouts from higher education: Path analysis of a national sample. *American Educational Research Journal*, 18(2), 133–141. https://doi.org/10.3102/00028312018002133
- Munro, M. J. (2003). A primer on accent discrimination in the Canadian context. *TESL Canada Journal*, 20(2), 38. https://doi.org/10.18806/tesl.v20i2.947
- Mwangi, C. A. G. (2016). Exploring sense of belonging among Black international students at an HBCU. *Journal of International Students*, 6(4), 1015–1037. https://doi.org/10.32674/jis.v6i4.332
- Myburgh, C.P.H., Niehaus, L., & Poggenpoel, M. (2002). International learners' experiences and coping mechanisms within a culturally diverse context. *Education*, 123(1), 107–128.

- Nagle, C. (2019). Developing and validating a methodology for crowdsourcing L2 speech ratings in Amazon Mechanical Turk. *Journal of Second Language Pronunciation*, *5*, 294–323. https://doi.org/10.1075/jslp.18016.nag
- Netierman, E., Harrison, L., Freeman, A., Shoyele, G., Esses, V., & Covell, C. (2021). Should I stay or should I go? International students' decision-making about staying in Canada.

 Journal of International Migration and Integration, 23, 43–60.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/s12134-021-00825-1
- Norton, B. (2000). *Identity and language learning: Gender, ethnicity, and educational change*. Pearson Education Limited.
- Norton, B., & Toohey, K. (2011). State-of-the-art-article: Identity, language learning, and social change. *Language Teaching*, 44(4), 412–446.
- Oakes, L., & Warren, J. (2007). Language, citizenship and identity in Quebec. Palgrave Macmillan.
- OECD. (2013). Education indicators in focus. https://www.oecd.org/education/skills-beyond-school/EDIF%202013--N°14%20(eng)-Final.pdf
- OECD. (2021). *Education at a glance 2021: OECD indicators*. OECD Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1787/b35a14e5-en
- Paige, R. M. (1990). International students: cross-cultural psychological perspectives. In R. W. Brislin (Ed.), *Applied cross-cultural psychology* (pp. 161–185). Sage Publications, Inc. https://dx.doi.org/10.4135/9781483325392.n8
- Pantos, A. J., & Perkins, A. W. (2012). Measuring implicit and explicit attitudes toward foreign accented speech. *Journal of Language and Social Psychology*, *32*(1), 3–20. https://doi.org/10.1177/0261927X12463005

- Paradowski, M. B., Jarynowski, A., Czopek, K., & Jelińska, M. (2021). Peer interactions and second language learning: The contributions of social network analysis in study abroad versus at-home environments. In R. Mitchell & H. Tyne (Eds.), *Language, mobility and study abroad in the contemporary European context* (pp. 99–116). Routledge.
- Pekerti, A. A., van de Vijver, F. J. R., Moeller, M., & Okimoto, T. G. (2020). Intercultural contacts and acculturation resources among international students in Australia: A mixed-methods study. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 75, 56–81.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2019.12.004
- Pettigrew, T. F. (1998). Intergroup contact theory. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 49, 65–85. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.49.1.65
- Pettigrew, T. F. (2009). Secondary transfer effect of contact: Do intergroup contact effects spread to noncontacted outgroups? *Social Psychology*, 40(2), 55–65. https://doi.org/10.1027/1864-9335.40.2.55
- Pettigrew, T. F., & Tropp, L. R. (2006). A meta-analytic test of intergroup contact theory.

 **Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 90(5), 751–783.*

 https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.90.5.751
- Phakiti, A., Hirsh, D., & Woodrow, L. (2013). It's not only English: Effects of other individual factors on English language learning and academic learning of ESL international students in Australia. *Journal of Research in International Education*, 12(3), 239–258. https://doi.org/10.1177/1475240913513520
- Pham, L., & Tran, L. (2015). Understanding the symbolic capital of intercultural interactions: a case study of international students in Australia. *International Studies in Sociology of Education*, 25(3), 204–224. https://doi.org/10.1080/09620214.2015.1069720

- Pho, H., & Schartner, A. (2021). Social contact patterns of international students and their impact on academic adaptation. *Journal of Multilingual and Multicultural Development*, 42(6), 489-502. https://doi.org/10.1080/01434632.2019.1707214
- Poyrazli, S., & Lopez, M. D. (2007). An exploratory study of perceived discrimination and homesickness: A comparison of international students and American students. *The Journal of Psychology*, *141*(3), 263–280. https://doi.org/10.3200/JRLP.141.3.263-280
- Pritchard, R. M. O., & Skinner, B. (2002). Cross-cultural partnerships between home and international students. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, *6*(4), 323–353. https://doi.org/10.1177/102831502237639
- Quinton, W. J. (2019). Unwelcome on campus? Predictors of prejudice against international students. *Journal of Diversity in Higher Education*, *12*(2), 156–169. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/dhe0000091
- Rajapaksa, S., & Dundes, L. (2002). It's a long way home: International student adjustment to living in the United States. *Journal of College Student Retention: Research, Theory & Practice*, 4(1), 15–28. https://doi.org/10.2190/5HCY-U2Q9-KVGL-8M3K
- Rakić, T., Steffens, M. C., & Mummendey, A. (2011). Blinded by the accent! The minor role of looks in ethnic categorization. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 100(1), 16–29. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0021522
- Regan, V. (1998). Sociolinguistics and language learning in a study abroad context. Frontiers:

 The Interdisciplinary Journal of Study Abroad, 4(3), 61–91.

 http://hdl.handle.net/10197/3939

- Riek, B. M., Mania, E. W., & Gaertner, S. L. (2006). Intergroup threat and outgroup attitudes: A meta-analytic review. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 10(4), 336–353. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327957pspr1004_4
- Rios, K., Sosa, N., & Osborn, H. (2018). An experimental approach to intergroup threat theory:

 Manipulations, moderators, and consequences of realistic vs. symbolic threat. *European Review of Social Psychology*, 29(1), 212–255.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/10463283.2018.1537049
- Ritter, Z. S. (2016). Globalization of racism: Chinese, Japanese, and Korean international students' racial stereotypes and experiences with cross-racial interactions. In K. Bista & C. Foster (Eds.), *Exploring the social and academic experiences of international students in higher education institutions* (pp. 132–155). IGI Global.
- Rivas, J., Hale, K., & Burke, M. G. (2019). Seeking a sense of belonging: Social and cultural integration of international students with American college students. *Journal of International Students*, 9(2), 687–704. https://doi.org/10.32674/jis.v9i2.943
- Romero-Rivas, C., Morgan, C., & Collier, T. (2021). Accentism on trial:

 Categorization/stereotyping and implicit Biases predict harsher sentences for foreign-accented defendants. *Journal of Language and Social Psychology*, 1–18.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0261927X211022785
- Rowan, L., Beavis, C., Tran, L., Blackmore, J., McCandless, Hoang, T., Hurem, A., & Halse, C. (2021). International students in the first years of senior secondary schooling in Australia: Longing for belonging. *International Journal of Educational Development*, 81, 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijedudev.2020.102347

- Ruble, R. A., & Zhang, Y. B. (2013). Stereotypes of Chinese international students held by Americans. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, *37*(2), 202–211. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2012.12.004
- Safdar, S., Mahali, S. C., & Scott, C. (2023). A critical review of multiculturalism and interculturalism as integration frameworks: The case of Canada. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 93, 1–12 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2023.101756
- Samochowiec, J., & Florack, A. (2010). Intercultural contact under uncertainty: The impact of predictability and anxiety on the willingness to interact with a member from an unknown cultural group. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, *34*, 507–515. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2010.05.003
- Samuel, E., & Burney, S. (2003). Racism, eh? Interactions of South Asian students with mainstream faculty in a predominantly White Canadian university. *The Canadian Journal of Higher Education*, 33(2), 81–114. https://doi.org/10.47678/cjhe.v33i2.183433
- Sawir, E., Marginson, S., Forbes-Mewett, Nyland, C., & Ramia, G. (2012). International Student Security and English Language Proficiency. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, *16*(5), 434–454. https://doi.org/10.1177/1028315311435418
- Scherer, S., & Lone, W. (2024). Canada to cap international student permits amid housing crunch. *Reuters*. Retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/canada-set-two-year-cap-international-student-permits-2024-01-22/
- Scott, C. (2016). How French Canadians became White folks, or doing things with race in Quebec. *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, *39*(7), 1280–1297. https://doi.org/10.1080/01419870.2015.1103880

- Secrétariat du Québec aux relations canadiennes. (2017). Our way of being Canadian: Policy on

 Québec affirmation and Canadian relations.

 https://www.sqrc.gouv.qc.ca/documents/relations-canadiennes/politique-affirmation-en.pdf
- Senyshyn, R. M., Warford, M. K., & Zhan, J. (2000). Issues of adjustment to higher education:

 International students' perspectives. *International Education*, 30(1), 17–35.

 https://pennstate.pure.elsevier.com/ws/portalfiles/portal/76176621/Issues_of_adjustment.pdf
- Sioufi, R., & Bourhis, R. Y. (2018). Acculturation and linguistic tensions as predictors of

 Quebec francophone and anglophone desire for internal migration in Canada. *Journal of Language and Social Psychology*, 37(2), 136–159.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0261927X17714571
- Smith, C. (2016). International student success. *Strategic Enrollment Management Quarterly*, 4(2), 61-73. https://doi.org/10.1002/sem3.20084
- Smith, R. A., & Khawaja, N. G. (2011). A review of the acculturation experiences of international students. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, *35*, 699–713. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2011.08.004
- Spencer-Rodgers, J. (2001). Consensual and individual stereotypic beliefs about international students among American host nationals. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 25, 639–657. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0147-1767(01)00029-3
- Spencer-Rodgers, J., & McGovern, T. (2002). Attitudes toward the culturally different: The role of intercultural communication barriers, affective responses, consensual stereotypes, and

- perceived threat. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 26(6), 609–631. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0147-1767(02)00038-X
- Statistics Canada (2021). Census profile, 2021 census of population: Profile table, Montréal, QC [CMA]. Retrieved from <a href="https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2021/dp-pd/prof/details/page.cfm?Lang=E&SearchText=montreal&DGUIDlist=2021S0503462&GENDERlist=1,2,3&STATISTIClist=1&HEADERlist=0
- Statistics Canada. (2022a). Immigrants make up the largest share of the population in over 150 years and continue to shape who we are as Canadians. *The Daily*. Retrieved from https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/221026/dq221026a-eng.htm
- Statistics Canada. (2022b). While English and French are still the main languages spoken in Canada, the country's linguistic diversity continues to grow. *The Daily*. Retrieved from https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/220817/dq220817a-eng.htm
- Statistiscs Canada. (2023). Record-high population growth continues, fuelled by strong permanent and temporary immigration. *The Daily*. Retrieved from https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/231219/dq231219c-eng.htm#
- Stephan, W. G. (2014). Intergroup anxiety: Theory, research, and practice. Personality and Social Psychology Review, *18*(3), 239–255. https://doi.org/10.1177/1088868314530518
- Stephan, W. G., & Stephan, C. W. (1985). Intergroup anxiety. *Journal of Social Issues*, 41(3), 157–175. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-4560.1985.tb01134.x
- Stephan, W. G., & Stephan, C. W. (1996). Predicting prejudice. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 20(3/4), 409–426. https://doi.org/10.1016/0147-1767(96)00026-0
- Stephan, W. G., & Stephan, C. W. (2000). An integrated threat theory of prejudice. In S. Oskamp (Ed.), *Reducing prejudice and discrimination* (pp. 23-46). Lawrence Erlbaum.

- Stephan, W. G., Boniecki, K. A., Ybarra, O., Bettencourt, A., Ervin, K. S., Jackson, L. A., McNatt, P. S., & Renfro, C. L. (2002). The role of threats in the racial attitudes of Blacks and White. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 28(9), 1242–1254. https://doi.org/10.1177/01461672022812009
- Stephan, C. W., Demitrakis, K. M., Yamada, A. M., & Clason, D. L. (2000a). Women's attitudes toward men: An integrated theory approach. *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, 24, 63–73. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-6402.2000.tb01022.x
- Stephan, W. G., Diaz-Loving, R., & Duran, A. (2000b). Integrated threat theory and intercultural attitudes: Mexico and the United States. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology*, 31(2), 240–249. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022022100031002006
- Stephan, W. G., & Stephan, C. W., & Gudykunst, W. B. (1999a). Anxiety in intergroup relations: A comparison of anxiety/uncertainty management theory and integrated threat theory. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 23(24), 613–628.
- Stephan, W. G., Ybarra, O., Bachman, G. (1999b). Prejudice towards immigrants. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 29(11), 2221–2237. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.1999.tb00107.x
- Surtees, V. (2019). Challenging deficit constructions of the international student category in Canadian higher education. *TESL Canada Journal*, *36*(1), 48–70. https://doi.org/10.18806/tesl.v36i1.1302
- Taguchi, N. (2011). The effect of L2 proficiency and study-abroad experience on pragmatic comprehension. *Language Learning*, 61(3), 904–939. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9922.2011.00633.x

- Tajfel, H. (1970). Experiments in intergroup discrimination. *Scientific American*, 223(5), 96–102. https://doi.org/10.1038/scientificamerican1170-96
- Tajfel, H. (1974). Social identity and intergroup behaviour. *Social Science Information*, 13(2), 65–93. https://doi.org/10.1177/053901847401300204
- Tajfel, H., Billig, M. G., Bundy, R. P., & Flament, C. (1971). Social categorization and intergroup behaviour. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 1(2), 149–178.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/ejsp.2420010202
- Tajfel, H., & Turner, J. (2001). An integrative theory of intergroup conflict. In M. A. Hogg & D. Abrams (Eds.), *Intergroup relations: Essential readings* (pp. 94-109). Taylor & Francis.
- Tas, M. (2013). Promoting diversity: Recruitment, selection, orientation, and retention of international students. *Journal of International Education and Leadership*, 3(2). https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1136026.pdf
- Tausch, N., Hewstone, M., & Roy, R. (2009). The relationships between contact, status and prejudice: An integrated threat theory analysis of Hindu–Muslim relations in India.
 Journal of Community & Applied Social Psychology, 19, 83–94.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/casp.984
- Tawagi, A. L., & Mak, A. S. (2015). Cultural inclusiveness contributing to international students' intercultural attitudes: Mediating role of intergroup contact variables. *Journal of Community & Applied Social Psychology*, 25, 340–354.

 https://doi.org/10.1002/casp.2218
- The Environic Institute for Survey Research (2023). Canadian public opinion about immigration & refugees. https://www.environicsinstitute.org/docs/default-source/focus-canada-fall-

- 2023/focus-canada-fall-2023---canadian-public-opinion-about-immigration-refugees---final-report.pdf?sfvrsn=75312743_2
- The World Bank. (2020). Population growth (annual %): Canada, United States, Australia,

 United Kingdom. https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.POP.GROW?locations=CA-US-AU-GB
- Thompson, A. S. (2021). *The role of context in language teachers' self development and motivation*. Multilingual Matters.
- Thompson, A. S. (2022). Attitudes and beliefs. In T. Gregersen & S. Mercer (Eds.), *The Routledge handbook of language learning and teaching* (pp. 149–160). Routledge.
- Warren, J., & Oakes, L. (2011). Language policy and citizenship in Quebec: French as a force for unity in a diverse society? In C. Norrby & J. Hajek (Eds.), *Uniformity and diversity in language policy: Global perspectives* (pp. 7–21). Multilingual Matters.
- Tinto, V. (1975). Dropout from higher education: A theoretical synthesis of recent research.

 *Review of Educational Research, 45(1), 89–125.

 https://doi.org/10.3102/00346543045001089
- Tomic, P. (2013). The colour of language: Accent, devaluation and resistance in Latin American immigrant lives in Canada. *Canadian Ethnic Studies*, 45(1–2), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1353/ces.2013.0018
- Tran, L. T. (2017). 'I am really expecting people to judge me by my skills': Ethnicity and identity of international students. *Journal of Vocational Education & Training*, 69(3), 390–404. https://doi.org/10.1080/13636820.2016.1275033
- Tran, L. T., & Pham, L. (2016). International students in transnational mobility: intercultural connectedness with domestic and international peers, institutions and the wider

- community. Compare: A Journal of Comparative and International Education, 46(4), 560–581. https://doi.org/10.1080/03057925.2015.1057479
- Trice, A. G. (2003). Faculty perceptions of graduate international students: The benefits and challenges. *Journal of Studies in International Education*, 7(4), 379–403. https://doi.org/10.1177/1028315303257120
- Tropp, L. R. (2003). The psychological impact of prejudice: Implications for intergroup contact.

 *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations, 6(2), 131–149.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430203006002001
- UNESCO Institute for Statistics. (2006). Global education digest: Comparing education statistics across the world. http://uis.unesco.org/sites/default/files/documents/global-education-digest-2006-comparing-education-statistics-across-the-world-en_0.pdf
- UKCISA (UK Council for International Student Affairs). (2004). Broadening our horizons:

 International students in UK universities and colleges. Report of the UKCOSA Survey.

 https://www.ukcisa.org.uk/Research--Policy/Resource-bank/resources/90/Broadening-Our-Horizons-Survey-2004
- Vaillancourt, F., Lemay, D., & Vaillancourt, L. (2007). Laggards no more: The changed socioeconomic status of francophones in Quebec. C. D. Howe Institute.

 https://www.cdhowe.org/sites/default/files/attachments/research_papers/mixed/backgrounder_103_english.pdf
- Van Laar, C., Levin, S., Sinclair, S., & Sidanius, J. (2005). The effect of university roommate contact on ethnic attitudes and behavior. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 41(4), 329–345. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2004.08.002

- Voci, A., & Hewstone, M. (2003). Intergroup contact and prejudice toward immigrants in Italy:

 The mediational role of anxiety and the moderational role of group salience. *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations*, 6(1), 37–54.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430203006001011
- Volet, S. E., & Ang, G. (2012). Culturally mixed groups on international campuses: An opportunity for inter-cultural learning, *Higher Education Research & Development*, 31(1), 21–37. https://doi.org/10.1080/07294360.2012.642838
- Wadsworth, B. C., Hecht, M. L., & Jung, E. (2008). The role of identity daps, discrimination, and acculturation in international students' educational satisfaction in American classrooms. *Communication Education*, *57*(1), 64–87.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/03634520701668407
- Ward, C., & Masgoret, A.-M. (2004). The experiences of international students in New Zealand:

 Reports on the results of the national survey. Centre for Applied Cross-cultural Research,

 Victoria University of Wellington.

 https://www.educationcounts.govt.nz/publications/international/14700
- Ward, C., & Masgoret, A.-M. (2006). An integrative model of attitudes toward immigrants.

 *International Journal of Intercultural Relations, 30(6), 671–682.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2006.06.002
- Ward, C., Masgoret, A.-M., Newton, J., & Crabbe, D. (2005). *Interactions with international students: Report prepared for Education New Zealand*. Centre for Applied Cross-cultural Research, Victoria University of Wellington. https://doi.org/10.13140/RG.2.1.3642.4404
- Ward, C., Masgoret, A.-M., Gezentsvey, M. (2009). Investigating attitudes toward international students: Program and policy implications for social integration and international

- education. *Social Issues and Policy Review*, *3*(1), 79–102. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-2409.2009.01011.x
- Warren, J. -P. (2020). Secularism in Quebec. *The Canadian encyclopedia*.

 https://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/secularism-in-quebec
- Warren, J. -P., & Langlois, S. (2020). Quebec as a distinct society. *The Canadian*encyclopedia. https://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/quebec-as-a-distinct-society
- Warren, J., & Oakes, L. (2011). Language policy and citizenship in Quebec: French as a force for unity in a diverse society? In C. Norrby & J. Hajek (Eds.), *Uniformity and diversity in language policy: Global perspectives* (pp. 7–21). Multilingual Matters.
- Webb, B. (2013). Attitudes and perceptions of international students towards their life in Australia. In D. Gabryś-Barker & J. Bielska (Eds.), *The affective dimension in second language acquisition* (pp. 138–149). Multilingual Matters.
- Wherry, A. (2024). Federal government announces 2-year cap on student permits: Measure to limit international student permits comes in response to housing crunch. *CBC News*.

 https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/miller-cap-international-students-1.7090779
- Whichelo, L. (2021). En français s'il vous plaît: Language, culture, and inclusion in Quebec.

 McGill Journal of Political Studies. https://mjps.ssmu.ca/2021/01/11/en-francais-sil-vous-plait-language-culture-and-inclusion-in-quebec/
- Williams, C. T., & Johnson, L. R. (2011). Why can't we be friends?: Multicultural attitudes and friendships with international students. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 35, 41–47. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2010.11.001

- Wilson, T. C. (2001). Americans' views on immigration policy: Testing the role of threatened group interests. *Sociological Perspectives*, *44*(4), 485–501.

 https://doi.org/10.1525/sop.2001.44.4.485
- World university rankings. (2023). Times Higher Education. Retrieved July 6, 2023, from https://www.timeshighereducation.com/world-university-rankings/2023/world-ranking#!/length/-1/sort_by/rank/sort_order/asc/cols/stats
- Yakaboski, K. (2016). Why Quebec needs more immigrants. *The Globe and Mail*.

 https://www.theglobeandmail.com/opinion/why-quebec-needs-more-immigrants/article30020823/
- Yakunina, E. S., Weigold, I. K., Weigold, A., Hercegovac, S., & Elsayed, N. (2013).

 International students' personal and multicultural strengths: Reducing acculturative stress and promoting adjustment. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 91, 216–223.

 https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1556-6676.2013.00088.x
- Yan, Z. (2020). Acculturation and well-being among international students: Challenges and Opportunities. In U. Gaulee, S. Sharma, & Bista, K. (Eds.), *Rethinking education across borders* (pp. 303–315). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-15-2399-1_18
- Yang, J. -S. (2016). The effectiveness of study-abroad on second language learning: A metaanalysis. *The Canadian Modern Language Review*, 71(1), 66–94. https://doi.org/10.3138/cmlr.2344
- Ye, J. (2006). An examination of acculturative stress, interpersonal social support, and use of online ethnic social groups among Chinese international students. *Howard Journal of Communication*, 17(1), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1080/10646170500487764

- Yeh, C. J., & Inose, M. (2003). International students' reported English fluency, social support satisfaction, and social connectedness as predictors of acculturative stress. *Counselling Psychology Quarterly*, 16(1), 15–28. https://doi.org/10.1080/0951507031000114058
- Ying, Y.-W., & Han, M. (2006). The contribution of personality, acculturative stressors, and social affiliation to adjustment: A longitudinal study of Taiwanese students in the United States. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 30(5), 623–635. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2006.02.001
- Zhang, Z., & Zhou, G. (2010). Understanding Chinese international students at a Canadian university: Perspectives, expectations, and experiences. *Comparative and International Education*, 39(3). https://doi.org/10.5206/cie-eci.v39i3.9162
- Zhou, G., & Zhang, Z. (2014). A study of the first year international students at a Canadian university: Challenges and experiences with social integration. *Comparative and International Education*, 43(2). https://doi.org/10.5206/cie-eci.v43i2.9253

Appendix A

Context statement targeting international students in English-medium universities

As you respond to the items below, please think about international students enrolled in Englishmedium universities in Montréal with little or no French background and who generally use English in their day-to-day activities on and off campus.

Note: In the measures that follow, the pronouns 'they' and 'them' are used to refer to international students attending English-medium universities in Study 1 and local francophones in Study 2 to avoid repetition and to achieve parallelism across the two studies as much as possible. A context statement such as the one above was provided to participants in both studies before each measure to suggest what pronouns 'they' and 'them' refer to in each case.

Measurements for variables

Attitudes (the same for both groups of participants) (Outcome Variable)

Using the scales below, please indicate to what degree the following words describe your attitudes toward them:

0 = Not at all, 100 = Very much

1. hostility **7.** admiration

2. disdain **8.** approval

3. disliking **9.** acceptance

4. hatred **10.** sympathy

5. superiority **11.** affection

6. rejection **12.** warmth

Realistic Threat (Predictor Variable 1)

Student local francophones

- 1. They take jobs away from local francophone students in Montréal (e.g., part-time employment as a barista off campus, teaching/research assistantships on campus).
- 2. They take valuable educational resources away from local francophone students in Montréal (e.g., financial aid, university housing, scholarships).
- **3.** They decrease the quality of education in colleges and universities in Montréal.
- **4.** The government and universities in Montréal are paying too much to finance the education of these students.
- **5.** They bring new diseases to Montréal that would not otherwise be here.
- **6.** They bring crime to Montréal.
- 7. Being paired with an international student for a group project in class can cause me to receive a lower grade than I otherwise would get when paired with a local classmate.

- 1. They take jobs away from local francophone residents in Montréal (e.g., part-time employment as a shopping assistant, courier, food delivery person).
- 2. They take valuable social resources away from local francophone residents in Montréal (e.g., burdening the healthcare system, crowding public spaces, increasing rental prices, etc.).
- **3.** They decrease the overall quality of life in Montréal.
- **4.** The government and universities in Montréal are paying too much to finance the education of these students.
- **5.** They bring new diseases to Montréal that would not otherwise be here.
- **6.** They bring crime to Montréal.
- 7. As opposed to collaborating with a fellow francophone individual, working with an international student can jeopardize my performance at work.

Symbolic Threat (Predictor Variable 2)

Student local francophones

- colleges and universities in Montréal negatively.
- 2. Montréal is losing its Québécois character because of the increasing number of these students.
- 3. They do not respect Québécois values and ways of living during their time at school.
- **4.** Their values and beliefs regarding moral and religious issues which are not compatible with those of local francophones in Montréal.
- 5. Their academic culture is not compatible with that of local francophone students.
- **6.** The way they socialize/interact in the community is in direct contrast to local norms.
- 7. When they hold strong religious beliefs and openly practice them, it may jeopardize the value of secularism in Québec.

- 1. They impact the academic and social life of 1. They impact the academic and social life of colleges and universities in Montréal negatively.
 - 2. Montréal is losing its Québécois character because of the increasing number of these students.
 - 3. They do not respect Québécois values and ways of living during their time at school.
 - 4. Their values and beliefs regarding moral and religious issues which are not compatible with those of local francophones in Montréal.
 - 5. Their academic culture is not compatible with that of local francophone students.
 - **6.** The way they socialize/interact in the community is in direct contrast to local norms.
 - 7. When they hold strong religious beliefs and openly practice them, it may jeopardize the value of secularism in Québec.

Linguistic Threat (Predictor Variable 3)

Student local francophones

- 1. They must respect and accept Quebec governments' policy of French-only use in the public domain.
- 2. They don't threaten the status of French in Québec because French is already well established. (reverse-scored)
- **3.** They may jeopardize the status of French if they use English to communicate in their daily interactions in Montréal.
- **4.** It is not necessary for them to learn any French prior to coming to Montréal. (reversescored)
- 5. When communicating with them on campus, I would prefer to respond in French first regardless of the language they choose to initiate the conversation.
- **6.** When communicating with them **off** campus, I would prefer to respond in French first regardless of the language they choose to initiate the conversation.
- 7. I don't mind if they expect everyone to understand and speak English in Montréal. (reverse-scored)

- 1. They must respect and accept Quebec governments' policy of French-only use in the public domain.
- 2. They don't threaten the status of French in Québec because French is already well established. (reverse-scored)
- **3.** They may jeopardize the status of French if they use English to communicate in their daily interactions in Montréal.
- **4.** It is not necessary for them to learn any French prior to coming to Montréal. (reversescored)
- **5.** When communicating with them **at work**, I would prefer to respond in French first regardless of the language they choose to initiate the conversation.
- **6.** When communicating with them **outside the work context**, I would prefer to respond
 in French first regardless of the language they
 choose to initiate the conversation.
- 7. I don't mind if they expect everyone to understand and speak English in Montréal. (reverse-scored)

8. I feel tolerant towards them when they have	8. I feel tolerant towards them when they have	
poor skills speaking French. (reverse-scored)	poor skills speaking French. (reverse-scored)	
Intergroup Anxiety (Student & Non-Studen	t local francophones) (Predictor Variable 4)	
How would you feel when interacting with then	$m? 0 = Not \ at \ all, \ 100 = Very \ much$	
1. Apprehensive	7. friendly	
2. uncertain	8. comfortable	
3. worried	9. trusting	
4. threatened	10. confident	
5. awkward	11. safe	
6. anxious	12. at ease	
Stereotypes (Student & Non-Student loc	cal francophones) (Predictor Variable 5)	
a) Please indicate the percentage of members of	f this group who possess each trait below.	
b) Please rate the favourableness of each trait or	n the scale below (-5 = very unfavourable, $+5$ =	
very favourable)		
1. calm	7. close-minded	
2. clean	8. boastful	
3. sociable	9. lazy	
4. reliable	10 . loud	
5. considerate	11. passive	
6. hardworking	12. opportunist	
Student local francophones	Non-student local francophones	
1. Working in a study group	1. At work	
2. Sharing class notes	2. In my neighbourhood	

3. During free time outside class (at coffee

3. Off-work in the social domain (at coffee

4. Doing group assignments

shops, restaurants, bars, etc.)

4. When using public transportation

shops, restaurants, bars, etc.)

Quality of Contact (Student & Non-Student local francophones)

How would you describe your interaction with them? (Scale 0-100)

1. Unequal – Equal

4. Unpleasant – Pleasant

2. Involuntary – Voluntary

5. Competitive – Cooperative

3. Superficial – Intimate

6. Negative – Positive

Open-Ended Questions

- **1.** Have you ever had a **positive** experience with a local francophone student (e.g., classmates, residence assistants) or a non-student (e.g., salesperson, bus driver) before? If yes, please briefly share it below.
- **2.** Have you ever had a **negative** experience with a local francophone student (e.g., classmates, residence assistants) or a non-student (e.g., salesperson, bus driver) before? If yes, please briefly share it below.
- **3.** If you communicate with local francophones, would you evaluate your interaction overall as pleasant or successful? Why or why not?
- **4.** In your opinion, how can interaction (i.e., contact) between international students and local francophones be improved?

Appendix B

Participant Background Questionnaire (Students)

1. Birthplace (City, Province/ State):
2. Age: (years)
3. What is your gender?
4. What is (are) your first language(s) from birth?
5. What do you consider to be your second language(s) (any level)
6. Which group(s) do you consider yourself a member of?
• Arab
• Black
• Chinese
• Filipino
Indigenous peoples
• Japanese
• Korean
Latin American
• South Asian (e.g., East Indian, Pakistani, Sri Lankan)
• Southeast Asian (e.g., Vietnamese, Cambodian, Bangladesh, Laotian, Thai)
• West Asian (e.g., Iranian, Afghan)
• White
• Other
7. How long have you been living in Montréal?(years)(months)

8. What degree are you currently pursuing? Please al	so write your program of study in the
corresponding box (e.g., Medicine, Engineering, Tou	rism, Business Administration):
9. What year are you in your current program?	
10a. Are you currently employed?Yes/No	
10b. If yes, is it on campus or off campus?	_
11. Which of the following do you identify yourself	with? Please specify if "other."
a. anglophone b. francophone c. other:	<u> </u>
12. Using the slider scales below, please rate your ab	ility to speak, listen, read, and write in
English:	
Speaking	
0 Not proficient at all	100 Very proficient
Listening	
0 Not proficient at all	100 Very proficient
Reading	
0 Not proficient at	100 Very proficient

Writing	
0 Not proficient at all	100 Very proficient
13. Using the slider scales below, please rate y French:	your ability to speak, listen, read, and write in
Speaking	
0 Not proficient at all	100 Very proficient
Listening	
0 Not proficient at all	100 Very proficient
Reading	
0 Not proficient at all	100 Very proficient
Writing	
0 Not proficient at all	100 Very proficient
14. Overall, approximately what percent of the your daily life?	e time do you speak the following languages in
English	
0%	100%
French	
0%	100%

Other	
0%	100%
15. How much are you familiar with English s	poken by non-native speakers?
0 Not at all	100 Very much
16. How much are you familiar with French sp	ooken by non-native speakers?
0 Not at all	100 Very much
17. Is there anything you would like to tell the	researcher about the survey or the study overall?

Participant Background Questionnaire (Non-Students)

	thplace (City, Province/ State):
2. Ag	e: (years)
3. Wl	nat is your gender?
4. Wl	nat is (are) your first language(s) from birth?
5. Wl	nat do you consider to be your second language(s) (any level)
6. Wl	nich group(s) do you consider yourself a member of?
•	Arab
•	Black
•	Black Chinese
•	
•	Chinese
•	Chinese Filipino
•	Chinese Filipino Indigenous peoples
•	Chinese Filipino Indigenous peoples Japanese
•	Chinese Filipino Indigenous peoples Japanese Korean
•	Chinese Filipino Indigenous peoples Japanese Korean Latin American
•	Chinese Filipino Indigenous peoples Japanese Korean Latin American South Asian (e.g., East Indian, Pakistani, Sri Lankan)
•	Chinese Filipino Indigenous peoples Japanese Korean Latin American South Asian (e.g., East Indian, Pakistani, Sri Lankan) Southeast Asian (e.g., Vietnamese, Cambodian, Bangladesh, Laotian, Thai)

8. What is the last degree you have earned?	Please also write your program of study in the
corresponding box (e.g., Medicine, Engineer	ring, Tourism, Business Administration):
9. What is your profession?	
10. Are you currently employed?Yes/No	
11. Which of the following do you identify	yourself with? Please specify if "other."
a. anglophone b. francophone	c. other:
12. Using the slider scales below, please rate English:	e your ability to speak, listen, read, and write in
Speaking	
0 Not proficient at all	100 Very proficient
Listening	
0 Not proficient at all	100 Very proficient
Reading	
0 Not proficient at all	100 Very proficient
Writing	
0 Not proficient at all	100 Very proficient

13. Using the slider scales below, please rate you French:	r ability to speak, listen, read, and write in
Speaking	
0 Not proficient at all	100 Very proficient
Listening	
0 Not proficient at all	100 Very proficient
Reading	
0 Not proficient at all	100 Very proficient
Writing	
0 Not proficient at all	100 Very proficient
14. Overall, approximately what percent of the ting your daily life?	me do you speak the following languages in
English	
0%	100%
French	
0%	100%
Other	

15. How much are you familiar with English spoken by non-native speakers?

0%

100%

0	100
Not at all	Very much
16. How much are you familiar with French sp	oken by non-native speakers?
0	100
Not at all	Very much
16. Is there anything you would like to tell the	researcher about the survey or the study overall?

Appendix C

Context statement targeting local francophone students

As you respond to the items below, please think about local francophone students you may encounter on campus (e.g., classmates, residence assistants) with little or some English background and who mostly use French in their day-to-day activities on and off campus.

Context statement targeting local francophone professionals (i.e., non-students)

As you respond to the items below, please think about local francophone professionals you may encounter off campus (e.g., salesperson, bus driver, hairdresser, police officer) in Montréal with little or some English background and who mostly use French in their day-to-day activities.

Note: In the measures that follow, the pronouns 'they' and 'them' is used to refer to L2-English speaking international students in Study 1 and local francophones in Study 2 to avoid repetition and to achieve parallelism across the two studies as much as possible. Context statements such as the ones above will be provided to participants in both studies before each measure to suggest what pronouns 'they' and 'them' refer to in each case.

Measurements for variables

Attitudes (the same for both groups of participants) (Outcome Variable)

Using the scales below, please indicate to what degree the following words describe your attitudes toward them:

0 = Not at all, 100 = Very much

1. hostility **7.** admiration

2. disdain **8.** approval

3. dislike **9.** acceptance

4. hatred **10.** sympathy

- 5. superiority
- **6.** rejection

11. affection

12. warmth

Realistic Threat (Predictor Variable 1)

Student local francophones

- 1. They take jobs away from international students in Montréal (e.g., part-time employment as a barista off campus, teaching/research assistantships on campus).
- 2. They take valuable educational resources away from international students in Montréal (e.g., financial aid, university housing, scholarships).
- 3. Thanks to their already established social and professional networks and French skills, they will make it very difficult for international students to find a decent job upon graduation.
- **4.** They decrease the quality of international students' overall study abroad experience by being unwelcoming on campus.
- **5.** They make international students feel unsafe on campus.

- 1. They take jobs away from international students in Montréal (e.g., part-time employment as a shopping assistant, courier, food delivery person).
- 2. They take valuable resources away from international students when, for instance, they do not rent apartments to international students.
- 3. Thanks to their already established social and professional networks and French skills, they will make it very difficult for international students to find a decent job upon graduation.
- **4.** They decrease the quality of international students' overall study abroad experience by being unwelcoming off campus.
- **5.** They make international students feel unsafe off campus.

6. Being paired with a local francophone student for a group project in class can cause me to receive a lower grade than I otherwise would get when paired with another international student or someone from my country of origin.

6. As opposed to collaborating with another international student or someone from my country of origin, working with a local francophone can jeopardize my performance at work.

Symbolic Threat (Predictor Variable 2)

Student local francophones

- 1. They impact international students' academic and social life in Montréal negatively.
- 2. Due to the strong Québécois character they assume, international students' own social and cultural identity may be lost.
- **3.** They do not respect international students' social and cultural norms, values, and ways of being.
- **4.** Their beliefs regarding moral and religious issues **are not** compatible with those of most international students.
- **5.** Their academic culture **is not** compatible with that of most international students.

- 1. They impact international students' academic and social life in Montréal negatively.
- **2.** Due to the strong Québécois character they assume, international students' own social and cultural identity may be lost.
- **3.** They do not respect international students' social and cultural norms, values, and ways of being.
- **4.** Their beliefs regarding moral and religious issues **are not** compatible with those of most international students.
- **5.** Their academic culture **is not** compatible with that of most international students.

- **6.** The way they socialize/interact in the community is in direct contrast to international students' norms.
- 7. Their strong emphasis on the value of secularism in Québec threatens some international students' religious beliefs, particularly those who openly practice them (e.g., wearing religious symbols).
- **6.** The way they socialize/interact in the community is in direct contrast to international students' norms.
- 7. Their strong emphasis on the value of secularism in Québec threatens some international students' religious beliefs, particularly those who openly practice them (e.g., wearing religious symbols).

Language Attitudes (Predictor Variable 3)

Student local francophones

- 1. French is the official language in Québec so I should speak only French when interacting with locals in the public domain. (reverse-scored)
- 2. They must understand that English is the lingua franca (i.e., common language across the globe) and be more flexible about French.
- **3.** They spoil international students' study abroad experiences by insisting on speaking French as opposed to other languages during daily interactions in Montréal.

- 1. French is the official language in Québec so I should speak only French when interacting with locals in the public domain. (reverse-scored)
- 2. They must understand that English is the lingua franca (i.e., common language across the globe) and be more flexible about French.
- **3.** They spoil international students' study abroad experiences by insisting on speaking French as opposed to other languages during daily interactions in Montréal.

- 4. Regardless of the country of origin, I must learn basic French prior to coming toMontréal. (reverse-scored)
- 5. They must accept that, when necessary, international students should be offered services in a language other than French (i.e., English or another language if possible) regardless of the length of their stay in Montréal.
- 6. I don't mind if they expect all signs and announcements to be only in French in the public domain in Montréal. (reverse-scored)
 7. Their insistence on using French only is understandable because they generally have poor English skills. (reverse-scored)

- 4. Regardless of the country of origin, I must learn basic French prior to coming to Montréal. (reverse-scored)
- 5. They must accept that, when necessary, international students should be offered services in a language other than French (i.e., English or another language if possible) regardless of the length of their stay in Montréal.
- 6. I don't mind if they expect all signs and announcements to be only in French in the public domain in Montréal. (reverse-scored)7. Their insistence on using French only is understandable because they generally have

poor English skills. (reverse-scored)

Intergroup Anxiety (Student & Non-Student local francophones) (Predictor Variable 4)

How would you feel when interacting with them? 0 = Not at all, 100 = Very much

- 1. Apprehensive
- 2. uncertain
- 3. worried
- **4.** threatened
- 5. awkward
- **6.** anxious

- 7. friendly
- 8. comfortable
- **9.** trusting
- 10. confident
- **11.** safe
- 12. at ease

Stereotypes (Student & Non-Student local francophones) (Predictor Variable 5)

- a) Please indicate the percentage of members of this group who possess each trait below.
- b) Please rate the favourableness of each trait on the scale below (-5 = very unfavourable, +5 = very favourable)
- 1. close-minded
- 2, 01000 111111000
- 3. superficial

2. arrogant

- 4. ignorant
- **5.** disinterested
- **6.** aggressive

- 7. welcoming
- 8. clean
- 9. sociable
- 10. cultured
- 11. reliable
- 12. considerate

Quantity of Contact

How often do you interact with them in the following contexts: 0 = Never, 100 = Always

Student local francophones

Non-student local francophones

- **1.** Working in a study group
- **2.** Sharing class notes
- 3. During free time outside class (at coffee

shops, restaurants, bars, etc.)

4. Doing group assignments

- 1. At work
- 2. In my neighbourhood
- 3. Off-work in the social domain (at coffee
- shops, restaurants, bars, etc.)
- **4.** When using public transportation

Quality of Contact (Student & Non-Student local francophones)

How would you describe your interaction with them? (Scale 0-100)

1. Unequal – Equal

4. Unpleasant – Pleasant

2. Involuntary – Voluntary

5. Competitive – Cooperative

3. Superficial – Intimate

6. Negative – Positive

Open-Ended Questions

- **1.** Have you ever had a positive experience with an international student before? If yes, please briefly share it below.
- **2.** Have you ever had a negative experience with an international student before? If yes, please briefly share it below.
- **3.** If you communicate with international students, would you evaluate your interaction overall as pleasant or successful? Why or why not?
- **4.** In your opinion, how can interaction (i.e., contact) between international students and local francophones be improved?

Appendix D

Participant Background Questionnaire

1. Birthplace (City, Province/ State):
2. Age: (years)
3. What is your gender?
4. What is (are) your first language(s) from birth?
5. What do you consider to be your second language(s) (any level):
6. Which group(s) do you consider yourself a member of?
• Arab
• Black
• Chinese
• Filipino
Indigenous peoples
• Japanese
• Korean
Latin American
• South Asian (e.g., East Indian, Pakistani, Sri Lankan)
• Southeast Asian (e.g., Vietnamese, Cambodian, Bangladesh, Laotian, Thai)
• White
• Other

7. How long have you been living in Montréal?	(years)	(months)
8. What degree are you currently pursuing? Please	also write your	program of study in the
corresponding box (e.g., Medicine, Engineering, To	ourism, Busines	s Administration):
9. What year are you in your current program?		
10a. Are you currently employed?Yes/No		
10b. If yes, is it on campus or off campus?		
11. Using the slider scales below, please rate your	ability to speak,	listen, read, and write in
English.		
Speaking		
0 Not proficient at all		100 Very proficient
Listening		
0 Not proficient at all		100 Very proficient
Reading		
0 Not proficient at all		100 Very proficient
Writing		
0 Not proficient at all		100 Very proficient

Speaking	
0	100
Not proficient at all	Very proficient
Listening	
0	100
Not proficient at all	100 Very proficient
Reading	7 1
0	100
Not proficient at all	Very proficient
Writing	
0	100
Not proficient at all	Very proficient
erall, approximately what percent of the time aily life?	e do you speak the following langua
English	
0%	100%
French	
0%	100%
Other	
Other	1000/
0%	100%

0%

100%

Off campus	
0%	100%
15. Approximately what percent of the ti	me do you speak French at each location?
On campus	
0%	100%
Off campus	
0%	100%
16. Is there anything you would like to to	ell the researcher about the survey or the study overall?